HIGHER EDUCATION FORUM



Research Institute for Higher Education Hiroshima University

Higher Education Forum

International Advisory Board

Philip G. Altbach, Boston College, USA Akira Arimoto, Hijiyama University, Japan Xuefei Chen, Peking University, PR China Takekazu Ehara, Ritsumeikan University, Japan Grant Harman, University of New England, Australia Futao Huang, Hiroshima University, Japan Motohisa Kaneko, University of Tokyo, Japan Peter E. M. Maassen, University of Oslo, Norway Ulrich Teichler, Kassel University, Germany Luc E. Weber, Geneva University, Switzerland Shinichi Yamamoto, Hiroshima University, Japan

Editors

Editor-in-chief	Shinichi Yamamoto, Research Institute for Higher Education (RIHE),
	Hiroshima University
Editor	Futao Huang, RIHE, Hiroshima University
Foreign Editor	Keith J. Morgan, RIHE, Hiroshima University (Visiting Professor)
Assistant Editor	Satoshi P. Watanabe, RIHE, Hiroshima University

Communications in relation to Higher Education Forum should be addressed to

The Research Institute for Higher Education, Hiroshima University 1-2-2, Kagamiyama, Higashi-Hiroshima, 739-8512, Japan

The Editors may be contacted by E-mail at: yamamoto-rihe@hiroshima-u.ac.jp futao@hiroshima-u.ac.jp keith.j.morgan@lineone.net sw259@hiroshima-u.ac.jp

Higher Education Forum is published annually. It aims to collect articles from leading scholars in the field of higher education dealing with topics of international significance. In doing so it reflects the major research programme of RIHE for studies of developments in higher education related to the needs of the 21st Century. Readers wishing to receive copies of Higher Education Forum or to submit comments or suggestions in regard to its contents are invited to write to RIHE or to the Editors at the address given above.

RIHE Publication: For a complete and up-to-date guide to RIHE journals and books, visit our website: http://en.rihe.hiroshima-u.ac.jp/.

Higher Education Forum

Volume 7, March 2010

Contents

The Limits of Market Reform in Higher Education
Simon Marginson ······ 1
From Government to Governance: new mechanisms of steering higher education
Daibaia M. Kellin 21
National Initiatives for Building World-Class Universities: comparison between Asian and European experiences
Qiaoqiao Deng, Qi Wang and Nian Cai Liu ······ 35
Public Expenditure on Higher Education in Japan
Fumihiro Maruyama ······ 53
Increase in PhD Production and Reform of Doctoral Education Worldwide
Maresi Nerad ······ 69
The Graduate Foundations of Research in Brazil
Elizabeth Balbachevsky and Simon Schwartzman ······ 85
Access & Quality Dilemma in Education: implication for Namibia's Vision 2030
Elizabeth M. Amukugo, Gilbert N. Likando and John Mushaandja101
The American Economic Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009: impact on state higher education policy
Rayburn Barton ·····113
Cumulative Author Index, Vol.s 1-7

Higher Education Forum

Volume 7, March 2010

The Limits of Market Reform in Higher Education^{*}

Simon Marginson**

Abstract. In the last two decades the dominant policy model in higher education has been the NPM market model. Most national governments have introduced reforms such as corporatization of institutions, intra-system competition, entrepreneurship, private income raising, contractual planning, output formats, performance reporting, accountability and audit mechanisms. Some features of the model such as competition, output formats and increased private funding have been widely adopted. But functioning capitalist markets have not and will not be created. Commercial tuition markets have been created only in marginal vocational training, and international education. WTO-GATS driven trade liberalization has stalled. Research remains largely in the public domain. The NPM market model is a *cul-de-sac*. It is blocked by the economic and social character of higher education and research: the public good nature of knowledge, the indirect character of most of the economic effects of education, and the character of status competition.

Keywords: accountability, competition, public goods, education markets, new public management, private funding, research policy

Introduction

In managing higher education systems, most national governments now use a variant of the new public management (NPM) market model as their guide to policy. This model rests on a neo-liberal conception of public administration and education which derived originally from Milton Friedman and F.A. Hayek (Hayek, 1960; Friedman, 1962). The practical governmental mechanisms were first developed by the 1980's Thatcher governments in the UK (Marginson, 1997). The goal of NPM market reform is to remake educational institutions as business firms producing economic products

^{*} This paper was developed in presentations at Tohoku University on 29 January 2009, Peking University on 30 March 2009, and the Research Institute for Higher Education at Hiroshima University on 17 August 2009. Thank you to Aki Yonezawa, Jiang Kai and Huang Futao.

^{**} Professor of Higher Education, Centre for the Study of Higher Education, Melbourne Graduate School of Education, University of Melbourne, Australia; Visiting Professor, Research Institute for Higher Education (RIHE), Hiroshima University, July-October 2009, email: s.marginson@unimelb.edu.au

within an open competitive market. The reform objective is sustained by critical reflexivity and an is/ought ambiguity (Gordon, 1991). The NPM market model is treated as both a goal to be achieved and a description of actually occurring higher education systems, as in the customary description of American higher education as a 'market' regardless of its empirical features. The NPM market model is presented as the normal and expected mode of operation. Real world education systems are compared to an ideal model using polemical descriptors (for example 'taxpayer inequity', or 'producer rents') combined with quantitative economic measures (for example the projected lifetime earnings of degree holders). Where there are differences between real life higher education practice and the ideal NPM market model — where higher education systems have failed to achieve the forms of a fully evolved capitalist economic market — this suggests the need for reforms to close the gap. In this manner the NPM model functions as a template or framework to guide policy. The critical reflexivity is intrinsic to the model and provides it with momentum for continuous transformation until the goal is achieved.

Though this policy framework has been subjected to repeated critique,¹ after two decades it remains hegemonic in the economic ministries which tend to dominate education ministries in government. NPM-inspired reforms continue to emerge. Moves such as the selective deregulation of vocational programs, the substitution of increases in tuition fees for part of government funding, competitive bidding for state projects, performance-based contractual negotiations between government and public institutions, and more comprehensive output and 'impact' measures in research, all of which take higher education towards the NPM market model, are routine to governments. But the passage of time is a useful resource that enables a new question about the NPM market model to be posed. Certain NPM features have been installed in most national systems; certain systems have adopted most features of the model; but NPM market reform has failed in its essential project, the creation of functioning economic markets in higher education. Why has the ultimate goal not been achieved, especially in those higher education systems where NPM reform has gone deep, such as the Westminster countries (UK, Australia, New Zealand), part of Eastern Europe and Hong Kong SAR in China? And if the ultimate goal will not be achieved, so that NPM critical reflexivity can never be satisfied, what is the point of the continuous piece-meal market reforms? Is half a loaf and continuing hunger truly better than none? Might not another policy serve better?

The goal of this paper is to explain the failure of the NPM market model. While the paper is another critique of the model, unlike previous critiques it does not focus on the assumptions of the model, nor its potential social consequences. It focuses on the failure of implementation.

A second problem of the NPM market model is that it is nation-bound. Again, the passage of time has highlighted the deficiency. The model was developed prior to the communicative globalization triggered by the Internet and the subsequent growth of global knowledge flows and

¹ An extended critique and discussion of other critiques is provided in Marginson, 1997.

networks, and the global referencing and ranking, that have transformed the higher education sector (see among others Held, McLew, Goldblatt & Perraton, 1999; Castells, 2000; Marginson & van der Wende, 2007; Peters, Marginson & Murphy, 2009). Arguably all research intensive universities, and some other institutions, are implicated to a growing extent in the global dimension of higher education. This global dimension is heterogeneous to the national dimension (Marginson & Rhoades, 2002; Marginson, 2010). It cannot be fully understood, controlled or reformed in the terms of an NPM market model. There is no comprehensive global market in higher education, or global policy space. Nor can the global elements be marketized or controlled using one nation-based NPM reform. The concerted attempt to create a global market in education services through the WTO-GATS negotiations has been unsuccessful. Among the global factors that make a single nation NPM market model unworkable is the leakage of economic values from the national dimension into the global dimension. For example, when graduates take their labour abroad, the value of their human capital is captured by other national economies. Something similar happens when basic research is sourced by companies from other nations that use it to develop saleable intellectual property. In addition such research knowledge can be freely accessed in scientific publications or on Internet sites disseminated on a global basis. It is not possible to create buyer - seller relations and price signals comprehensive of all research activities in a single country for this reason alone.

The trajectory of the WTO-GATS process and the open source aspect of knowledge are discussed below. However, the paper will concentrate largely on the first problem of the NPM market model, its failure of implementation. Arguably, even in the absence of the national/global problem the model still fails.

The NPM and economic markets

In the NPM market model, public higher education institutions are corporatized so as to more closely resemble private firms in their organizational design and culture. In some national jurisdictions the process has been extended to a formal legal definition as private institutions (*e.g.* the UK) or a major enhancement of the role of private entities within the national system (*e.g.* universities in Chile, and training colleges in Malaysia and Australia). Institutions are encouraged to raise their own income. In the ideal form of the NPM market model they charge for tuition at commercial rates and their objectives are to maximize revenue, market share and unit profit. Institutions become attuned to the desires of students as consumers (clients, customers) through student choice of institution, mediated by product quality and price. Institutions market themselves and their programs and are subject to quality assurance. Their products are open to objective description and quantification, enabling performance monitoring and reporting. Incentives to perform are economic. Institutional leaders, who are modelled as entrepreneurs, pursue the economic ends of their institution as the primary end, rather than the public good for its own sake. Likewise their employees are driven not by mission

(love of teaching or students, or desires to make discoveries or solve social problems through research) but by pay incentives and career goals. Customarily the NPM market model also includes a range of business-like and market-type mechanisms such as prospective contracts between government and institution in relation to outputs, product diversification, brand development and management, due diligence and risk management processes, audit of performance against prior objectives, and the competitive ranking of outcomes.

The typical NPM reform package includes corporatization reform, growth in student fee-charging (often accompanied by reductions in government support to encourage income raising), an expansion of the role of private institutions; encouragement of commercial business activity in research; the creation of competition for parcels of government-provided resources, and output modeling. Some countries have deregulated parts or all of vocational and international education so that commercial fees can be charged. Through performance and output modelling, the complex real world activities of higher education institutions become de-bundled as quasi-market commodities, distinct products with their own clients, lines of accountability and efficiency measures. Larger aggregated outcomes, such as the contribution of liberal education to citizen formation, or the long-term effects of basic research, fall out of the picture.

As numerous scholars have pointed out, NPM reform is associated with a transition from direct bureaucratic controls to system management on the basis of 'steering from a distance' using a mix of competitive incentives, planning and audit mechanisms, and goal and output specifications. As the same scholars often also state, the NPM is associated with more effective central control (see among others Teixeira, Jongbloed, Dill & Amaral, Eds, 2004; de Boer, Enders & Jongbloed, 2009; Mok, 2009). The actual mix of mechanisms and implications for a coherent NPM system varies from country to country.

Constituents of an economic market

Only some of the above features of NPM systems are essential to a self-functioning profit-oriented economic market in higher education. At the minimum such a market requires the following elements:

- a field of production, constituting the boundary of the market (defined geographically as national, regional, city-based or global; or defined in terms of institutions, products or clients);
- protocols governing entry or exit of producers to or from the market;
- the production of scarce and individualized commodities, *i.e.* goods or benefits that can be described in output formats and constitute private goods in the economic sense (see below);
- monetary exchange, and price-based coordination of production and distribution;
- the generation of unit revenues surplus to unit costs, that is, the category of profit;

- competition between autonomous producers for revenues, and market share;
- deregulation of direct policy controls and ideally, a shift from public institutions to privately owned institutions;
- human behaviours appropriate to economic markets such as entrepreneurship, the drive to extend and expand production, the drive to reduce unit costs of production, consumer shopping, *etc*.

To what extent have NPM markets been implemented?

When these core features of an economic market are compared to actual existing higher education systems, it is evident that nowhere have the expectations of 1980s neo-liberal reformers been met. There are individual institutions that are capitalist businesses as imagined by the model, but there is no example of a functioning capitalist market that takes in the mainstream of degree-level higher education — meaning first-degrees and basic research — in all institutions. Further, with a tiny number of exceptions the leading comprehensive higher education institutions in all countries continue to be non-profit institutions.

Certain features of the NPM market model have been widely adopted. In some countries the notion of higher education as a business, and the use of business-derived terminology in its management, are widely though not universally accepted. A second feature is the use of field boundaries, though sector boundaries in higher education mostly pre-date the NPM. Third, there is competition between institutions for at least some private and public revenues. Competition for prestige is long-standing in higher education, but in the NPM reform period, economic forms of competition have become more important than before. A fourth feature that has become widespread is the use of product formats to describe teaching (student places, graduate numbers) and research (projects and publications), though these product formats are used as actual market commodities only in rare instances. A fifth feature is entrepreneurial behaviour. Some executive leaders exhibit this, and for part of this group economic revenues *per se* are the primary motivating factor (Clark, 1998; Marginson & Considine, 2000).

However, that is it. The deviations from the NPM market model are more significant than the adherences to it. Teaching and research will be considered in turn.

Teaching

Few higher education systems offer free market entry to potential universities, though in some countries entry into vocational training is more liberal. In relation to product, all systems produce private goods, to the extent that at least some student places confer income earning and/or statusbuilding advantages. However, these private goods are rarely produced and sold as full cost market commodities. Full blown market exchange does not exist in the mainstream university education of domestic students in leading comprehensive universities, with the exception of a small number of students in a handful of national systems. In almost every case, the first-degree education of citizens is subsidized by governments and/or private philanthropy, largely the former.

Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) data for 2006-2007 in Education at a Glance OECD, 2009, pp.242-260) demonstrate marked variation between countries in tuition arrangements, suggesting tuition is policy determined not market-driven. Tuition charges mostly fall well below costs. The provision of higher education is dominated by public institutions and government-dependent private institutions. The proportion of students enrolled in independent private institutions, which are mostly non-profit institutions, exceeds 30% only in Poland (32.3%), Mexico (33.9%), Japan (75.7%) and Korea (77.9%). In the United States the proportion is 28.4% (OECD, 2009, p.306). In the five Nordic countries, Ireland, the Czech Republic and Turkey, students in public institutions pay no fees. In one third of the OECD countries public institutions and government-dependent private institutions charge local students in excess of US\$1,500 per year (OECD, 2009, p.242), and fees in independent private institutions are higher. But most local students have access to subsidized tuition loans or other support. Japan and Korea exhibit relatively high levels of household expenditure on higher education, but "cost sharing is extensive and broadly uniform across students" (OECD, 2009, p.250). Even in the United States few students in either public or private institutions pay the full 'sticker price' for first degree education because of public and philanthropic subsidies. On average the American student pays less than half the unit cost of tuition (Winston, 2003). There is no market for cars, washing machines or financial security where the average consumer pays half the cost of the product.

In the ideal market, state controls are deregulated as far as possible and the consumer is sovereign. In higher education, government is a full presence and there is no strong evidence of buyer power. In most nations the number of students in each public institution is determined not by demand and supply but by government and institutions. Student choice of institution is constrained by limited places in each institution and academic competition for entry. High-status institutions have limited places and are over-subscribed. Thus they are under little economic pressure to meet the requirements of 'customers'; though they may respond to students to maintain status. The operations of economic competition are framed not by the interaction of supply and demand mediated by price signals and buyer-seller relations, but by government, which sets arbitrary prices or limits on prices and uses political and social criteria as well as economic criteria in doing so; and 'holds the ring' for competitive bidding games and formula-based allocations of monies based on performance in competitive process is represented as neutral in intent and form. But game-setting and formula-setting are readily manipulated to secure policy outcomes. However presented, these processes

incorporate blatant policy choices and bear little relation to competition in a deregulated economic market.

In the absence of market prices and full producer dependence on revenues from 'customers', prices and revenues do not drive allocative efficiency. Significantly, the vast majority of higher education institutions are not profit maximizers. The fundamental driver of a capitalist market, the autonomous profit motive, is largely absent from mainstream first-degree education of local students. Nor are higher education institutions volume maximizers. Few expand production to meet effective demand; enabling capture of a larger market share, revenue base and surplus; and improved economies of scale in the manner of an ordinary business. The laws of motion of higher education diverge from the market model.

The exceptions to these generalizations are the bona fide commercial institutions and commercial sub-sectors in higher education. On an international scale these are a numerous minority. But in every case they are subordinate or marginal to the dominant socially recognized forms of higher education. There are three main types of commercial institution. The first is the low status private universities in countries such as Brazil, the Philippines and Japan. These are profit maximizers, though their scope within the total sector is modest². There is also a very small number of high-status commercial institutions, but these do not seek to maximize profitability. In Japan the stellar private institutions led by Keio and Waseda are not marginal. But notwithstanding their formal legal character, these are not commercial businesses as that notion is generally understood. They have more in common with the elite non-profit liberal arts colleges and private universities in the United States than *bona fide* commercial institutions. Like the American non-profit private sector, their main objective is not to generate profit for stockholders, or even revenues per se, it is to secure social leadership and prestige. Second, parts of vocational training operate commercially in numerous countries, including the English-speaking world. A notable example is the University of Phoenix, the largest private university in the United States, which works a niche market in middle-level business studies and professional training for working clients who dropped out of mainstream education before completing a college degree. Phoenix has succeeded because it built a market on the margin of mainstream higher education. It has not sought to compete directly with the non-profit providers. The third example of commercial higher education is full fee profit-making education of international students in the UK, Australia, New Zealand, Malaysia, Singapore, China and a small number of other countries. Approximately one third of the students who cross borders for higher education do so within the commercial zone which is the fastest growing part of international education. For-profit international students are enrolled in universities and study alongside non-profit local students in the same classes. The international students provide supplementary revenues that help sustain the non-

² Legally, private universities in Japan may not declare a profit. A special "Accounting Standard for Private Schools" allows a financial surplus to be transferred to the "Basic Fund", which functions to support the institution's endowment (see Maruyama, Higher Education Forum, 2010, Vol.7, pp.53-67 – Ed.)

profit operation. They do not shape the nature of production, although when they are in large numbers relative to the local student population, as in Australia, they can affect the developmental priorities of institutions.³

The WTO-GATS process

The WTO-GATS negotiations are designed to create an open global trading regime in designated service sectors, including educational services (OECD, 2004a; OECD, 2004b). The intention is to open the policy settings governing national systems so as to encourage commodity-production, enterprise and trade. The reform agenda developed out of successive rounds of global trade talks. It defines four aspects of cross-border educational provision: cross-border supply, for example online education; consumption abroad, for example students who cross borders to access education; commercial presence, for example transnational education; and movement of natural persons, for example temporary migration as a guest worker or education provider. It also distinguishes the different sectors of education, including higher education. In the GATS round, nations are expected to negotiate with each other to establish free trade in these areas, or adopt a general regulatory regime to the same end, registering their position with the WTO. The process also offers them the option of exempting some or all parts of their education systems on grounds of 'national treatment'. A nation can agree to create free trade in, say, English language teaching programs, while maintaining national treatment for research universities. The *prima facie* bias in favour of trade deregulation meant that a separate case for exceptional treatment has to be made in each case.

However, in the outcome a large number of nations have deregulated market entry in just one area, the on-line delivery of programs (where national governments cannot control cross-border delivery in any case). The limitation of the WTO-GATS process is that most national governments do not want higher education to be holistically remade as a tradable commodity. Unlike other areas, the subject of multi-lateral trade negotiations, such as agriculture and financial services, most of education is produced in non-commercial settings and not deployed for the direct creation of economic revenues. Further, all governments want to retain policy control of their national education and

³ Nevertheless higher education is a large sector and even peripheral commercial markets can constitute a significant business. The value of international education is estimated at US\$40 plus billion worldwide and seems to be largely recession proof. In Australia, the extreme case of the growth of this market *viz a viz* local education, education 'export' generates about US\$12 billion *per annum* in student fees and spending on accommodation, transport, food and other consumption (ABS, 2009). Education is the third largest Australian 'export' after coal and iron ore. There are 530,000 foreign students in Australia, equivalent to 2.5% of the Australian population. China is the largest importer (*i.e.* the largest supplier of foreign students to Australia), followed by India, Malaysia, Singapore and Indonesia. Foreign student fees provide 15% of the direct revenues of Australian universities and foreign students constitute 26% of all enrolled students (DEEWR, 2009). The international education industry is fully commercial, with competitive marketing and recruitment, a service rather than a product orientation, and regulation *via* consumer protection laws and quality assurance. International education in the UK and New Zealand is similar.

research sectors, which are seen as strategically significant to national economic competitiveness and development, and cultural identity. Entry to foreign providers continues to be restricted in most countries and local institutions and/or their students have continued to benefit from public subsidies unavailable to foreign or commercial providers. Market-based providers are unable to compete economically against mainstream subsidized institutions. Export nations such as Australia and the United States called for deregulation in other countries but showed no interest in creating a level playing field for foreign providers in their own systems. The WTO-GATS process has led to little change in the *status quo*. Where there are commercial arrangements governing international education these have been largely unaffected by WTO-GATS.

Research

Since the late 1980s - early 1990s, national governments have sought to foster a commercial market in intellectual property and establish a client relation between university research systems and industry. In many countries the policy settings in higher education have been adjusted so as to drive a partial shift of university research activity from basic research programs, which are curiosity driven and controlled by faculty, to commercial research and applied research expected to generate commercializable products in which university research companies or external clients have played the driving role.

In the outcome there has been significant development of university research companies, patent regimes and university research for industry. In higher education in some countries there has been a partial shift away from basic research programs towards commercial and commercializable research projects often of shorter average duration (*e.g.* for Australia see Cutler, 2008). Public research funding is distributed on a competitive basis and *via quasi*-economic performance formulae that reward policy-determined outputs such as patents, publications and doctoral students with additional monies. However, after two decades of policies and incentive systems based on the NPM market model the proportion of the actual cost of university research paid by business and industry is little more than 5%, even in the United States which has the most dynamic commercial R&D sector. Most universities have to subsidize their commercial research companies. Basic research funding is sourced from government and, to a lesser extent, philanthropy. Much of the production of commercializable knowledge in universities is also publicly subsidized and shaped by policy, not demand, supply and market prices. Again, competition and university-industry relations primarily take the form of *quasi*-market *simulacra*, not *bona fide* markets.

Despite the growing knowledge-intensity of production in manufacturing and services, and the weight of R&D activity outside the universities in many countries, given the explosion in open source knowledge *via* the Internet (webometrics, 2009) it is possible that in higher education the relative role of non-commercial research and dissemination has increased (Marginson, 2009). The OECD now

argues that the principal role of higher education in research and innovation lies in the production and dissemination of 'open science' not the direct production of marketable knowledge. A "common criticism of commercialization is it takes at best a restricted view of the nature of innovation, and of the role of universities in innovation processes" (OECD, 2008, Vol.2, p.120). The strengthening of intellectual property rights (IPRs) "contains a number of problems", for "commercialisation requires secrecy ... whereas universities may play a stronger role in the economy by diffusing and divulging results. It should be remembered that IPRs raise the cost of knowledge to users, while an important policy objective might be to lower the costs of knowledge use to industry" (OECD, 2008, Vol.2, Further, universities rarely have the capacity to maintain long patent chains on a p.102). comprehensive basis, and few university-controlled IPRs generate lucrative returns. For the most part IPR-protected science is better left to venture capital, commercial R&D and product development. Universities should focus on their own distinctive contributions, which are the creation, interpretation and dissemination of knowledge, and research training. The OECD is also concerned that the shortterm decision cycles and product formats inherent in NPM systems may inhibit fundamental creativity. This, too, is a change in policy thinking and again signifies disillusionment with the NPM market model.

The shift to project-based research funding in TEIs [tertiary education institutions] raises a number of issues that need to be considered in relation to the long-term development of the research and innovation system. Competitive funding may promote more *ad hoc* and short-term research in cases where evaluation mechanisms and incentive structures focus on quantifiable and 'immediate outputs'. As a result, researchers may be reluctant to engage in research that will not produce results that can be demonstrated over short time-spans. In addition, precisely because project-based funding is competitive, sustained funding is not guaranteed, which may impede the autonomy of researchers working in controversial fields. Geuna (2001, p.623) notes that short-term research and less risky research may reduce the likelihood of 'scientific novelty'. Furthermore, Geuna and Martin (2003, p.296) argue that research may become 'homogenised' because 'safer' research is rewarded (OECD, 2008, Vol.2, p.114).

The OECD's notion of role of higher education in 'open science' is not the reassertion of the old non-market collegial modes of research separate from society. Rather it is a *post*-market vision in which research is grounded in a networked and interactive global knowledge creating environment in which universities and industry share a common information system. Links to industry are more important than in the high collegial era, and creative people are alive to financing opportunities; but even more important in driving inquiry are cross-border links between knowledge producers. The post-NPM approach reasserts the autonomy of research without collapsing its transparency or neglecting the potential economic payoffs.

A control system not an economic system

Thus the great bulk of teaching and research continues to occur in an unambiguously non-profit world. In the absence of a functioning economic market of the capitalist type, an NPM-based system is a control regime not an economic system. Comprehensively reformed systems like those of New Zealand and Australia take the form not of economic markets but government controlled *simulacra*, *'quasi*-markets' in which the policy discourse is more market-like than the reality. NPM reforms lead to the modernization and strengthening of government steering, coupled with a downward devolution of political responsibility for outcomes from government to institutions, under terms and conditions set from above with predictable outcomes. Nikolas Rose (1999) calls this 'responsibilization'.⁴ This suggests that the primary outcome and intention of the reform process is political rather than economic: the reproduction and tightening of state control in higher education and research. As noted, governments have not deregulated themselves out of higher education as a pure market model would suggest. The neo-liberal market discourse, with its talk of deregulation together with the feint of deregulation that devolution represents, provides an ideological legitimation for the control system. Devolved systems generate less resistance than direct rule.

Why have markets not been created?

Why has the goal of the NPM market model faltered in higher education and research?

The common explanations given for this failure by supporters of the NPM market model (*e.g.* Norton, 2002) are insufficient political will to implement reform, the 'capture' of government agendas (Buchanan & Tullock, 1965) by universities and interest groups such as publicly-funded scientists, and the control impulses of nation-states which are unable to exit higher education. These arguments have some merit, especially the last, but share a common limitation. They all suggest the triumph of politics over economics without explaining why, and they leave the premises of the NPM market model unexamined. Given the dominance of the model in policy over a long period it does not seem plausible that everywhere governments had a similar paralysis of will just when genuine implementation was within reach.

The counter explanation is that to see the failure of the NPM market model as politically driven is to confuse symptom and cause. The limits of economic market reform are set not by political factors but by the intrinsic economic and social nature of higher education and research. Education and research cannot be turned into profit-based markets without a reduction or transformation that is widely deemed unacceptable. This in turn has shaped political decision making. Such is the argument of this paper.

⁴ See also further discussion in Marginson, 2008.

In summary, there are three intrinsic limits to capitalist economic markets in higher education:

- Knowledge is predominantly a public good not a private good (Samuelson, 1954). Hence both the outcomes of research, and the content of what students learn, are also predominantly public goods (though the degree certificates received by students at the end of teaching programs, and the networking benefits of attendance at elite institutions, are mostly private goods). Public goods are typically under-provided in commercial markets. To shift higher education and research out of the production of public goods would drastically reduce the desired outputs.
- 2. Further to this, a major and probably principal economic outcome of higher education and research is that they provide conditions for production of profit-making industry, and government and civil organization, across society. These conditions include the contributions of higher education to social literacy, to all of the attributes of educated labour not rewarded in individual remuneration, and to the productivity of persons who work with graduate labour. They also include the contributions of basic research in sourcing industry innovations. Because of the indirect and elusive character of these outcomes, and the public good character of learning (to the extent that it rests on knowledge) and research, it is impossible to render these outcomes in commodity form and produce them to the required level in markets.
- 3. To the extent that degree certificates and networking benefits are private goods, these are status or positional goods (Hirsch, 1976; Frank & Cook, 1995; Marginson, 2004). Status production is highly competitive but status competition operates in a peculiar sub-capitalist manner. Fully capitalist production would negate the character of the status goods. For example, if an elite university expands to soak up all of the possible student demand in the manner of, say, Toyota in the automobile market or Dell in the computer market, it devalues the positional, status value of its own degrees and thereby ceases to be an elite university. No elite university has done this yet.

The remainder of the paper will now expand on these three arguments.

Public and private goods

Paul Samuelson (1954) systematized the notion of 'public goods'.⁵ Samuelson identified public goods as economic goods that are non-rivalrous and non-excludable and tend to be un-produced or under-produced in commercial markets. Goods are non-rivalrous when they can be consumed by any

⁵ Note that the boundary between public and private *goods* (which goes to the social nature of the goods) as distinct from the boundary between public and private *institutions* (which goes to legal ownership and is usually a state – non-state distinction). For example, elite public sector institutions with free tuition produce private goods: selective and valuable degrees for students, and commercial intellectual property. At the same time all private sector institutions produce at least some public goods, by contributing to graduate literacy and productivity to the extent these are unrewarded in individual remuneration in the workplace.

number of people without being depleted, for example knowledge of a mathematical theorem. Goods are non-excludable when the benefits cannot be confined to individual buyers, such as national defence. Private goods are goods which posses neither quality, *i.e.*, are neither non-rivalrous or non-excludable.

More than forty years later Joseph Stiglitz (1999) found knowledge is close to a pure public good. Except when it is artificially rendered a commodity as in copyrights and patents, the natural price of knowledge is zero. Stiglitz also noted that a large component of knowledge consists of global public goods. The mathematical theorem is useful all over the world. Its price everywhere is zero. In the Internet age most knowledge can be freely accessed at low or no cost, providing the user has access to the communications system, and it is created and disseminated freely. But not only does most knowledge never become a commodity; even knowledge goods in their commercial form are shaped by the logic of public goods. Knowledge goods are naturally excludable at only one moment, creation. The original producer holds first mover advantage. At that point knowledge is a temporary private good. But this is a one-sale *per* item market (*e.g.* unlike ball-bearings, land or labour). Further, unlike consumable goods (*e.g.* an ice-cream) or services (a medical consultation) knowledge retains use value after the initial sale and can be recycled infinitely. Knowledge takes the form of either a permanent public good, or a momentary private good that becomes a permanent public good. Its public good character is primary.⁶

This means it is impossible to turn university research as a whole into a capitalist market. It also means teaching cannot be wholly marketized either, as one of its functions is the transmission of knowledge. MIT recognized the public good nature of the knowledge aspect of teaching and learning when it launched the Open Courseware initiative. The MIT website is now the most visited in the university world (webometrics, 2009). This does not prevent MIT providing private goods to its enrolled students in the form of the pedagogical function itself, the labour market and status benefits of the degree, and elite networking. University teaching combines public and private goods. The private value of the MIT degree is probably enhanced by the reputation building effects of Open Courseware.

Indirect economic benefits

The indirect benefits of teaching and learning in higher education are of two kinds. First, there are collective universal benefits that typically constitute advanced modern societies, such as common language, common cultural knowledge and the capacity to communicate. These shared qualities are

⁶ Once the first mover advantage has disappeared and the knowledge is in circulation, any attempt to hold down commodity forms at this point is artificial. This is true also of knowledge or culture-intensive goods produced by commercial industries. The vast bulk of recorded music and film circulates in pirate form at low or zero cost. American-style copyright is not just difficult to police, it is violated at every turn and impossible to enforce.

foundational to stable conditions for government, economic production and consumption, and crossborder international relations. In part modernization consists in the advance of the threshold level of sociability through education and communications. The economic payoff is the contribution of higher education to technological adaptation. The indirect collective benefits also include the shortand long-term contributions of basic research in sourcing industry innovations, and modernizations in all spheres. From the point of view of governments, one indirect benefit of higher education is the provision of an orderly and credible system of social selection, one that does not greatly disturb the *status quo*. If social selection was mediated by commercial tuition markets it would appear more closed and less equitable. As noted in the discussion about WTO-GATS, for most governments the curriculum in higher education in part embodies national values, ethics and traditions. Again these are collective public goods.

Second, there are more individualized economic 'spillover' benefits from the education of one person to others. The knowledge and skills that graduates bring to the workplace not only make the graduate more productive, they make other workers more productive as well. Such benefits are partly but not fully or consistently rewarded in labour markets and must be subsidized by the public funding of education and training. Among economists there is little disagreement about the public good character of both collective goods and spill-overs, though there is disagreement about their value.

Because the indirect benefits are conditional, in that they depend for their realization on the other sectors in which they are manifest, they are notoriously difficult to define and measure.⁷ For example, the contribution of higher education and research to aggregate productivity, value creation, profitability and growth in all sectors is mediated by factors such as work organization and the utilization of graduates, the capacity of businesses to access research knowledge for the purposes of innovation, the state of the macro-economy, global developments, social and cultural factors and so forth. The indirect contributions of education and research cannot be predicted in advance. But clearly they are very important. Modern societies could not function without them. Because of the indirect and elusive character of these outcomes, and also the public good character of learning (to the extent learning rests on knowledge) and research, it is impossible to render these outcomes in commodity form and produce them effectively in markets. If educational participation and knowledge creation were driven by market forces the indirect contribution of higher education to productivity and innovation would be under-provided.

Status markets

All student places in higher education that provide entry into occupations with superior income streams and/or status are pathways to private teaching goods. In elite institutions, the places themselves provide status benefits that can be translated into further economic benefits, again

⁷ For a useful discussion see McMahon 2004; 2009.

constituting private goods. As noted, networking benefits also constitute private status goods. The fact of private goods means that a commodity market could be sustained in teaching, though the knowledge content of the indirect public goods would be neglected. But such a market would not function as a fully-fledged capitalist market.

Status markets have special characteristics. First, they are constituted not only by competition between producers but by competition between consumers for access to high-value scarce student places in sought-after institutions.⁸ Second, as noted, elite institutions do not expand to meet all possible demand, they do not seek to maximize revenues and market share. Their core objective is not profit or shareholder-value, it is social prestige and power. No elite university has tried to leverage its brand by turning itself into a giant multinational producer. Not only do they have ends other than economic revenues in sight; such an exercise would be self-defeating as the unit-value of the degree would decline sharply. Third, status production is highly competition. Once elite institutions become elite, they find it relatively easy to sustain the role and block the 'wannabees'. University status reproduces itself. Producers of high-status research and sought after student places attract government support and high volume student applications, which maintain the resources for research and the scarcity and high value of student places. The number of high-status producers is limited in absolute terms. The result is that lists of top universities are very stable. For all these reasons it is impossible to establish a fully commercial market in high-status institutions.

Conclusions

Higher education produces a mix of public and private goods. While NPM reform in many countries has increased the relative role of private goods, always policy sensitive, it has not transformed this mixed character of education. Nor has it necessarily diminished the role of institutions in producing public goods, though arguably this role has been insufficiently recognized by policy. Public goods have been enhanced in research, global cooperation, and the lifting of literacy thresholds. Much if not most of the contribution of higher education and research is indirect rather than direct. It provides conditions of production in the economy and conditions of reproduction in society. These conditions derive from the public goods they would be dramatically under-provided. Hence the continuing role of state funding, regulation and, to a lesser extent, state provision; the potential contribution of philanthropy to public goods in education and research; and the inability of the NPM market model to meet economic and social needs.

⁸ It seems poor teaching is a tolerable price for a high-status degree. Research finds that when asked whether they would prefer indifferent teaching in a high-status institution or excellent teaching in a medium-status institution, nearly all students choose the former. For example see James, *et al.*, 1999.

A key problem of public goods in education and research; and the indirect economic contributions of higher education; is the difficulty of tracking, computing and comparing them. Complex collective goods can only ever be apprehended by synthetic judgement. No model is complex enough, no calculations suffice. Despite these reservations some aspects of public goods can be measured: for example, the quantitative extension of networked communications; the volume of web publishing (webometrics, 2009); the contributions of professors to policy making, in quantity of hours or quantity of papers; patterns of industry innovation and their location in fields of knowledge; the contribution of higher education to social opportunity. More thought needs to be given to defining and monitoring the public goods.

When used as a system descriptor for national higher education, the term 'market' confuses analysis because it implies a conventional economic market. It should no longer be used. The fact should be faced squarely that the ambition to turn education systems into functioning capitalist markets has failed. It had to fail. Mainstream education institutions will never behave like capitalist firms though they can assume some of the features of firms. Further, though the aim of the NPM market model is to maximize the contribution of higher education to economic growth, it is unable to comprehend the economic potentials of higher education, and its fuller application would undermine that potential. The NPM market model is self-limiting and in that respect internally contradictory. Rather than the road to continuous improvement, 'the market' is a cul de sac. The problem does not lie in the use of a reflexive framework for systematic improvement. An organized, transparent kind of reflexivity is a necessary response to social demands, if not to modernity itself. Many features associated with the NPM have succeeded in themselves and bettered the systems in which they were applied: for example the focuses on objectives and performance, value for money, openness and transparency of operation, relativization of professional oligopoly, external connectedness, and strategic leadership. But the central objective of economic markets has not worked in higher education and research. This suggests that it is time to sort the good from the dross, and to move on from the NPM market model, devising a new reflexive framework for continuing system reform.

The impossibility of the NPM market has been apparent for at least a decade. Further, policyrelated economics has long had the tools to explain that impossibility to itself, and to begin the process of devising something more apposite to the character of higher education and effective to its ongoing reform – Samuelson (1954) and Stiglitz (1999) on public and private goods and the nature of knowledge; Romer (1990), Lichtenberg and Siegel (1991) and others on the indirect contribution of higher education and R&D to endogenous growth and continuous technological transformation; and Hirsch (1976), Frank (*e.g.* 1985) and others on the laws of motion of status competition. Given that the market blueprint does not provide satisfactory tools for policy making, and given that it is impossible to implement, why do governments persist with it? Inertia is one possible reason: the resistance of neo-classical economists to any departure from market purity; resistance of governments to undo systems and discourse. The persistent interest of some business sectors in the creation of commodity markets in education is another. The most telling hypothesis is that the primary intent was always state control of universities and not a deregulated market. The market was and is merely the ideological justification for the NPM as a system of rule. But state power as an end in itself is scarcely sufficient as a basis for policy making in higher education.

References

- Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS). (2009). *International Trade in Goods and Services, Australia, December 2008* (ABS Catalogue Number 5368.0). Canberra: ABS.
- de Boer, H., Enders, J., & Jongbloed, B. (2009). Market governance in higher education. In B. Kehm,
 J. Huisman & B. Stensaker (Eds.), *The European Higher Education Area: Perspective on a moving target* (pp.79-104). Rotterdam: Sense Publishers.
- Buchanan, J., & Tullock, G. (1965). The Calculus of Consent: Logical foundations of constitutional democracy. Ann Arbor: Michigan.
- Castells, M. (2000). Vol.1 The Rise of the Network Society: The Information Age: Economy, Society and Culture (2nd ed.). Oxford: Blackwell.
- Clark, B. (1998). Creating Entrepreneurial Universities: Organizational pathways of transformation. Oxford: Pergamon.
- Cutler, T. (chair of committee) (2008). Venturous Australia: Building strength in innovation. *Report of the Review of the National Innovation System*. Melbourne: Cutler and Company.
- Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations (DEEWR). (2009). *Statistics Relating to Higher Education*. Retrieved April 24, 2009, from http://www.dest.gov.au/sectors/higher_education/publications_resources/statistics/publications_h igher_education_statistics_collections.htm
- Frank, R. (1985). *Choosing the Right Pond: Human behaviour and the quest for status*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Frank, R., & Cook, P. (1995). The Winner-take-all Society. New York: The Free Press.
- Friedman, M. (1962). The role of government in education. In M. Friedman, *Capitalism and Freedom*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Geuna, A. (2001). The Changing rationale for European university research funding: Are there negative unintended consequences. *Journal of Economic Issues*, *35*(3), 607-632.
- Geuna, A., & Martin, B. (2003). University research evaluation and funding: An international comparison. *Minerva*, 41, 277-304.
- Gordon, C. (1991). Governmental rationality: An introduction. In G. Burchell, C. Gordon & P. Miller (Eds.), *The Foucault Effect: Studies in governmentality* (pp.1-52). London: Harvester Wheatsheaf.

Hayek, F. (1960). The Constitution of Liberty. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.

- Held, D., McLew, A., Goldblatt, D., & Perraton, J. (1999). *Global Transformations: Politics, economics and culture.* Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Hirsch, F. (1976). Social Limits to Growth. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- James, R., Baldwin, G., & McInnis, C. (1999). Which University? The factors influencing the choices of prospective undergraduates [Data file]. Available from Evaluations and Investigations Program, Higher Education Division (Canberra, DEST),

http://www.dest.gov.au/archive/highered/eippubs/99-3/whichuni.pdf

- Lichtenberg, F., & Siegel, D. (1991). The impact of R&D investment on productivity new evidence using linked R&D-LRD data. *Economic Inquiry*, *29*, 203-228.
- Marginson, S. (1997). Markets in Education. Sydney: Allen and Unwin.
- Marginson, S. (2004). Competition and markets in higher education: a 'glonacal' analysis. *Journal of Education Policy Futures*, 2(2), 175-244.
- Marginson, S. (2008). Academic creativity under New Public Management: Foundations for an investigation, *Educational Theory*, 58(3), 269-287.
- Marginson, S. (2009). University rankings and the knowledge economy. In M. Peters, S. Marginson,& P. Murphy, *Creativity and the Global Knowledge Economy* (pp.185-216). New York: Peter Lang.
- Marginson, S. (2010). Global space making in higher education. In S. Marginson, P. Murphy, & M. Peters, *Global Creation: Space, mobility and synchrony in the age of the knowledge economy*. New York: Peter Lang.
- Marginson, S., & Considine, M. (2000). *The Enterprise University: Power, governance and reinvention in Australia.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Marginson, S., & Rhoades, G. (2002). Beyond national states, markets, and systems of higher education: a glonacal agency heuristic. *Higher Education*, 43, pp.281-309.
- Marginson, S., & van der Wende, M. (2007). *Globalization and Higher Education* (Education Working Paper No.8), Paris: Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Retrieved October 31, 2007, from http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/33/12/38918635.pdf
- McMahon, W. (2004). The social and external benefits of education. In G. Johnes, & J. Johnes (Eds.), *International Handbook on the Economics of Education*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- McMahon, W. (2009). Higher learning, greater good. *Inside Higher Ed.* Retrieved April 21, 2009, from http://www.insidehighered.com/layout/set/print/news/2009/04/21/mcmahon
- Mok, K. (in press). When neo-liberalism colonizes higher education in Asia: Bringing the 'public' back in the contemporary university? In D. Rhoten. (Ed.), *Globalization, Massification and Commercialization of Contemporary Universities*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Norton, A. (2002). *The Unchained University* (CIS Policy Monograph). Sydney: Centre for Independent Studies.

OECD. (2004a). Internationalisation and Trade in Higher Education. Paris: OECD.

- OECD. (2004b). Quality and Recognition in Higher Education: The cross-border challenge. Paris: OECD.
- OECD. (2008). Tertiary Education for the Knowledge Society, Volumes 1 & 2. Paris: OECD.
- OECD. (2009). Education at a Glance 2009: OECD indicators. Paris: OECD.
- Peters, M, Marginson, S., & Murphy, P. (2009). *Creativity and the Global Knowledge Economy*. New York: Peter Lang.
- Romer, P. M. (1990). Endogenous technological change. Journal of Political Economy, 98, 71-102.
- Rose, N. (1999). Powers of Freedom. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Samuelson, P. (1954). The pure theory of public expenditure. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 36(4), 387-9.
- Stiglitz, J. (1999). Knowledge as a global public good. In I. Kaul, I. Grunberg, & M. Stern (Eds.), Global Public Goods: International cooperation in the 21st century (pp.308-325). Oxford University Press: New York.
- Teixeira, P., Jongbloed, B., Dill, D., & Amaral, A. (Eds.) (2004). *Markets in Higher Education: Rhetoric or reality?* Amsterdam: Springer.
- webometrics (2009). Ranking Web of World Universities. Retrieved May 1, 2009, from http://www.webometrics.info/index.html
- Winston, G. (2003). Towards a Theory of Tuition: Prices, peer wages, and competition in higher education (Discussion Paper No. 65, Williams Project on the Economics of Higher Education). Williamstown: Williams College.

From Government to Governance: new mechanisms of steering higher education

Barbara M. Kehm^{*}

Abstract: This article begins with an attempt to answer the question "what is governance" by discussing the development of the concept, its definitions and the approaches, research as well as policy areas, in which it is used. Following this, the application of the concept of governance in research about higher education is described by a theoretical framwork. In the second part the methodological approach and a few selected results of a research project are introduced. The project analyses the impacts of new forms of governance on research and research management in universities in four countries (Austria, England, Germany, Netherlands) and in two subject areas (medieval history, biotechnology). In the conclusions some critical perspectives are discussed and a few proposals are made for further studies and analyses.

Keywords: Governance, higher education research, institutionalist perspectives, new public management (NPM), research management.

1. What is Governance? An Attempt at Conceptualisation

At a recent conference the author was asked whether governance research is an applied science. This had to be answered negatively because governance research is not a science (neither basic nor applied) nor a discipline but a domain of interdisciplinary knowledge and research.

Governance is a concept which not only constitutes an object of research in various disciplines but is also used as an analytical category to explain the mechanisms of coordinating the activities of different although interdependent actors within a given field. The notion of governance was first used in the discipline of economics to describe mechanisms of coordination and steering in the framework of economic processes (key term: 'corporate governance'). It was then picked up by parts of the political sciences, namely international relations, in which the notion of 'global governance' was developed. With new definitions of the role of the state and its tasks in western welfare societies

^{*} Professor, International Centre for Higher Education Research, University of Kassel, Germany, e-mail: kehm@incher.uni-kassel.de

since the 1980s, the final entrance of the governance concept into political and social sciences followed accompanied by key terms such as 'modernisation of public administration' and 'lean state'.

The governance perspective focuses on changes in the relationship between state, economy, and society that were hardly taken into account in the classical steering theories due to their focus on the state and a strict separation of state and society. In the beginning, the actor-centred steering theory as developed by Mayntz and Scharpf (*cf.* Mayntz 2004) also assumed a clear separation between state, economy, and society, *i.e.* a steering actor (state) and objects who or which were steered. In contrast to this, the institutionalist governance perspective widened the focus to processes of societal self-regulation and forms of cooperation between public and private actors (for example, public-private partnerships), thus taking into consideration the role of private societal actors in decision-making processes who nowadays are called 'stakeholders'. The notion of a shift from 'government' to 'governance' typically means today the participation of such actors in important decision-making processes and their inclusion in (previously mostly state dominated) decision-making structures.

1.1 Main Issues in Governance Research

The main issues in governance research are related to decision-making structures, processes, and objects. For example, one question is the shape of leadership and administrative structures in a higher education institution, a hospital, or in public administration. Are internal and external stakeholders involved in decision-making processes? Does the inclusion of stakeholder groups vary according to the objects of decision-making? Which state and private actors intervene in the decision-making processes? From the answers to these and similar questions on the one hand was derived the concept of 'multi-level governance,' and on the other hand, meant in a quite normative sense, the concept of 'good governance'. So far the latter has remained relatively vague. It was coined by experts of the World Bank and in this political context is related to demands for efficiency and legal actions of the state in developing countries and so-called 'failing states'. However, there is currently no unified and broadly accepted definition of 'good governance'. The concept includes notions of transparency, efficiency, participation, responsibility, rule of law, and justice. In the context of policies for cooperation with developing countries 'good governance' is defined along three central categories: (a) efficient management of the public sector; (b) control mechanisms and accountability in the context of elections, constitution of government, and the practice of government; (c) establishment of decentralisation and transparency including participation of civil society. So, if governance means the coordination of different but interdependent actors in the framework of decision-making structures and procedures, then it is necessary to find out which actors have sufficient legitimacy to participate in particular (all or just selected) decision-making processes in a higher education institution, or a school, or a hospital, etc. But in governance research this question is not posed. Mayntz (quoted in Schuppert 2006, p.54) postulates that the steering theory is actor-centred while the governance theory argues at the institutionalist level. The governance perspective asks about the 'how' of steering but not who steers and why. Therefore, it does not have an inherent power-critical perspective *per se*.

1.2 Forms of Coordination

Governance means exclusively intended processes of regulation and coordination with a welfare orientation which help to solve societal problems. Apart from the two coordination modes of the hierarchy and the market, the social science perspective has also identified networks and communities as further modes of coordination. In communities, coordination is based on reciprocal adaptation grounded in communication and shared values. Hierarchy as a mode of coordination is almost selfexplanatory: decisions are taken at the 'top' and passed down to the 'bottom'. Coordination through markets is somewhat more difficult. Essential elements are supply and demand as well as price. However, competitive elements are also of importance in the framework of market coordination. Coordination through networks is also rather complex and participation in decision-making processes is dependent on the status of the actors within a given field constituted, for example, through power relationships or reputation and on the question of whether the network is loosely or tightly coupled. Communities differ as well according to their degree of coupling. Furthermore, in networks and communities access and exit options are relevant.

1.3 Multi-Level Governance

The withdrawal of the state from the detailed control of many public institutions, in particular higher education institutions, which can be observed in the majority of European countries in the last 15 to 20 years, has provided higher education institutions with a higher degree of autonomy. However, this autonomy was not granted without conditions. Instead of process control, new forms of output control were established (*e.g.* through performance and goal agreements the fulfilment of which is monitored and evaluated), and new forms of reporting and public accountability were introduced; external stakeholders have become involved in strategic decision-making through boards of governors or university councils; competition has intensified through rankings or other tools such as the British Research Assessment Exercise or the German "Excellence Initiative". These examples are supposed to demonstrate that the modes of coordination and the configuration of actors have changed. However, starting from the changed conditions of state steering in the field of higher education, governance research has identified further shifts in the modes of coordination which have been summed up in the concept of multi-level governance. These shifts are characterised as 'moving up', 'moving down', and 'moving to the side'. 'Moving up' means a shift of processes of agenda setting and policy formulation from the national to the supra-national level. If we think of the increasing

influence of the European Commission on national higher education and research policies or of the equally increasing influence of the internationally comparative tests of student performance in schools (TIMSS, PISA, PIRLS¹) initiated by OECD, then we know what is meant by 'moving up' (also *cf*. Martens, Ruscone, & Leuze, 2007). 'Moving down' basically means the decentralisation of decision-making powers from the state level to the universities and within universities from the central level to the level of departments and faculties. Finally, 'moving to the side', a lateral shift, means the delegation of steering and decision-making powers from the state level to (independent) agencies that frequently determine standards. The best examples of this are the accreditation agencies which have been established in many European countries in the framework of the Bologna Process and have taken over assessing the quality assurance of newly established degree programmes from previous forms of state approval.

With the concept of multi-level governance the concept of governance has been extended and can take phenomena such as internationalisation and globalisation into account. We will now move on in a more systematic way to the use of the governance concept in the field of higher education research.

2. The Concept of Governance in Research about Higher Education

The use - or maybe better - the application of the concept of governance in higher education research is considerably determined by approaches in the sociology of organisations.

The main focus is the question of how universities, as organisations, react to changed or changing conditions in their environment, or to external challenges. Braun and Merrien (1999) have characterised these changes as a shift in modes of coordination in most of the continental European higher education systems that traditionally consisted of a combination of strong state control and strong academic self-control (or in Burton Clark's words: a strong academic oligarchy) with weak university leadership, hardly any competition or market coordination, and without influence from external stakeholders (the notion of universities as 'ivory towers'). The shift has been to weaken the two previously strong modes of coordination (state and academics) and to strengthen the previously weak modes of coordination (institutional leadership, competition, external stakeholders). In this context we typically find three different ideas about the ways in which universities react to this shift and the resulting challenges.

(a) In a *universalistic* perspective higher education institutions are regarded as special organisations characterised by a high degree of autonomy and loose coupling of their internal components. Both characteristics are needed in order to generate high quality in education and research. The *empirical* assumption connected to this perspective is that higher education institutions with

¹ TIMSS: Third International Mathematics and Science Study; PISA: Programme for International Student Assessment; PIRLS: Progress in Reading Literacy.

unions in the field.

weakened autonomy and tighter coupling of their internal components will loose their capacity to produce high quality teaching and research. The *normative* assumption connected to this perspective is that autonomy and loose coupling should be defended in order to protect higher education institutions as places of free and critical thought as well as places of high quality research, teaching, and learning. A hierarchical mode of coordination would not fit well to this perspective while the idea of coordination through networks and communities (the community of scholars) would provide a much better fit. This perspective is frequently adopted by trade

- (b) In an *instrumentalist* perspective, higher education institutions are regarded as similar to all other kinds of organisations. The development from an institution to an organisation and hence to a more or less independent actor implies tighter internal coupling, shared goals, and management structures that are able to implement organisational goals. In short, a development that is regarded as necessary for the modernisation of higher education in the framework of the emerging knowledge society. This perspective forms the basis for the following *empirical* assumption: if an organisation is confronted by its environment with expectations in terms of output efficiency, strong leadership, and accountability, then it is likely that it is successful as an organisation if it implements policies which increase the likelihood of goal fulfilment or performance. From this the normative assumption is derived that individual higher education institutions should shape their efforts of reform in such a way that their organisational performance conforms as much as possible to the expectations of their environment. While coordination through communities and shared values would not fit well to this perspective, coordination through hierarchies, competitiveness (market) and also networks in form of strategic alliances would be closely related to it. This perspective is frequently adopted by economists and in business administration by managers.
- (c) In an *institutionalist* perspective higher education institutions are regarded as organisations the characteristic features of which must be understood in terms of the shared values and normative expectations dominant in the internal institutional environment (*i.e.* of the scientific community). The *empirical* assumption linked to this perspective is that the success of specific organisational forms is not dependent on the forms as such but on the question of whether the forms are compatible with the dominant values and norms. From this the *normative* assumption is derived that organisational reforms must find a balance between change and the existing norms and values of the organisation. This perspective does not necessarily exclude a mode of coordination through hierarchy but strong leadership should be complemented by the inclusion of academics in decision-making processes. Equally the views of external stakeholders can be accommodated if they do not overlook the norms and values of the researchers and teachers. Finding a balance is of importance in this respect. A good fit for this perspective would be

network governance. This perspective is frequently shared by sociologists and higher education researchers.

What has been presented so far are basically various aspects of a theoretical framework. In the actual analysis of modes of governance and concrete governance regimes (*i.e.* the combination of the various elements and their respective weights, which can be found in practice) the approaches of the sociology of organisations are dominant in which instrumentalist perspectives (*e.g.* the resource dependency approach; Pfeffer & Salancik, 1978) are combined with institutionalist perspectives (*e.g.* actor-centred neo-institutionalism; DiMaggio & Powel, 1983). In the following part of this contribution, the analysis of modes of governance and governance regimes will be demonstrated by providing a concrete example from a still ongoing but almost finished research project² that is studying the impacts of new forms of governance on research carried out in universities. The study compares governance models in universities in four countries (Austria, England, Germany, and the Netherlands) and their impact on research in two subject areas — medieval history and biotechnology — the former producing knowledge dominantly in "mode 1", the latter dominantly in "mode 2" (*cf.* Gibbons, Limoges, Nowotny, Schwartzman, Scott & Trow, 1994).

3. New Forms of Governance and Research Management

3.1 Methodological Approach

For the study, a qualitative research design was chosen which also enabled the group to carry out a longitudinal analysis. In a first step, document analysis and descriptions of the two research and knowledge domains (medieval history and biotechnology) formed the basis to analyse reforms of higher education governance during the last 10 to 15 years (*cf.* Kehm & Lanzendorf, Eds., 2006). A bibliometric analysis provided criteria for the selection of case studies aiming to identify departments with medium or weaker reputations and with high reputations in each subject and in the four countries. The sample consisted of two to four university departments *per* country in each of the two subject areas.

In a second step, semi-structured interviews were carried out in each of the selected departments with representatives of three groups: university management and deans or heads of departments, professors, and postdoctoral research workers. About 3.5 to 4 years after the first interview series the same groups of people were interviewed again to find out about possible changes during the time

² The project is headed jointly by the author, Uwe Schimank (Distance University Hagen, Germany) and Jürgen Enders (CHEPS, University of Twente, The Netherlands). It has received funding from the German Research Council (DFG) since 2003 and is part of a larger, interdisciplinary research group studying new forms of governance in higher education from the perspectives of sociology, economics, law, and public administration (*cf.* Jansen 2007).

between the first and the second interview (longitudinal approach). Interviews were recorded, transcribed and then analysed with special software (QSR NVivo) identifying selected central terms and their contexts.

3.2 Results

In the following five pages some selected results of this study are presented. We start with the macro level, *i.e.* the implementation of management-oriented reforms in the area of higher education steering. The level of comparison is by country. In the framework of the study, a heuristic instrument was developed, called the "governance equalizer", which offers a visualisation of the changes and the direction of reforms in the five main governance dimensions in each of the four countries:



Figure1. Shifts in university governance of the four countries compared

The "grey boxes" refer to the NPM standard.

Source: de Boer, H., Enders, J., & Schimank, U. (2007). On the Way Towards New Public Management? The Governance of University Systems in England, the Netherlands, Austria, and Germany. In D. Jansen (Ed.), New Forms of Governance in Research Organizations. Disciplinary Approaches, Interfaces and Integration (pp.137-152, here p.149). Dordrecht: Springer.

As can be seen the direction of reforms concerning the role of the state in England is opposite to those of the three continental European countries of comparison. In England the role of the state was strengthened while in the Netherlands, Austria, and Germany it has withdrawn from detailed control of higher education. The dimension of academic self-governance has been weakened in all four

countries, while the other three dimensions - participation of external stakeholders (external guidance), institutional management, and competition in markets - have been clearly strengthened. But there are further differences. England has progressed most in the implementation of market oriented and competitive elements and of hierarchical management instruments in the internal governance of universities. In the Netherlands this type of change in governance regimes has also progressed relatively far but has taken — and still takes place — in a much more consensual form than in the other countries included in the comparison. Austria has changed its higher education system to a managerial model in a very short time, by giving a rather strong role to external stakeholders who are represented on university boards but also granting its universities full legal independence. What is currently not (yet) in the foreground of higher education governance in Austria is competition. Instead, the importance of public accountability of universities is emphasized. Concerning the changes towards a managerial system of university governance, England and the Netherlands can be characterised as forerunners, while Austria and Germany can be characterised as latecomers (cf. Kehm & Lanzendorf, 2006). However, the short and legally induced implementation process in Austria (beginning in 2002 with the new university law) has moved Austrian higher education much more closely to a managerial governance model than has been the case for Germany. The situation in Germany is more fragmented and heterogeneous because responsibility for higher education lies with the individual states rather than with the federal government. Despite the fact that in German higher education too the role of the central level in higher education institutions has been strengthened and goal and performance agreements between the state and each individual higher education institution have been introduced, the role of external stakeholders remains ambivalent (mostly with no decisionmaking power, only an advisory function) and the state has withdrawn from detailed control of the institutions to a lesser extent than is the case in the other countries included in the study. However, with the German "Excellence Initiative"³ the competitive elements in the system have increased. Their actual effects will only be known in a few years; however, experts fear that the "Excellence Initiative" might have similar effects to those of the British Research Assessment Exercise.

In summary, it can be said we can observe managerial governance reforms in all of the four countries selected for comparison, although the starting points and the progress in implementation are different in each of the countries. The reforms in all four countries have similar goals and point in a similar direction. The instruments chosen to support the implementation are however different again.

For reasons of space the *meso* level (*i.e.* the level of central institutional management, deans, and heads of departments) will be omitted here because this level is very heterogeneous and complex. Even so, I would like to indicate briefly which dimensions we have analysed more closely in this context. In the context of the project we were particularly interested in the perception of changes in

³ The Excellence Initiative is a form of competitive research funding financed by the federal government and by the states aiming to identify and support those German universities that have the potential to become 'world class' (cf. Kehm & Pasternack, 2009).

research funding (*i.e.* part of resource dependence theory), for example increased pressure on individual researchers to attract third party funding, performance-related allocation of resources and salary components, changes in working conditions and contracts, perception of management actions and related instruments, forms of research evaluation, experiences of an intensification of work-load and performance expectations, and the relationship between cooperation and competition. Concerning this last issue there have been clear changes in the traditional patterns in all four countries included in the study. However, I would like to present some selected results from the micro level, *i.e.* the effects of new forms of governance on research activities of individual researchers or research groups. In this context we have analysed mainly the following dimensions:

- choice of research topic or theme,
- relationship between main stream and 'risky' or unorthodox research,
- publication strategies,
- relationship between teaching and research (teaching-research nexus).

Despite the existence of differences in our four countries, there are certain overarching trends in these four dimensions which are the same in all of the countries included in the study.

- (1) Concerning the choice of research problem or topic the principle of 'freedom of research' is still deemed to be important and deans or heads of departments often take over a bridging function to defend it. However, the principle is increasingly affected by the expectation or challenge with which individual researchers or research groups are confronted, namely to attract as much third party funding as possible – in biotechnology more from industry and the private sector, in medieval history more from national research councils. Funding organisations increasingly integrate their funds into strategic programmes so that research topics or problems which do not fit into these programmes have growing problems in legitimizing their relevance. Furthermore, the pressure to attract third party funding has led to a considerable increase in applications and thus to a decrease in funding opportunities and successful applications. Concerning individual research activities this development leads only rarely to an actual change of topic or problem choice but more often to a higher amount of time and effort put into the writing of proposals and applications. Furthermore, we could observe strategies of 'symbolic compliance' among individual researchers or research groups, *i.e.* a symbolic attention to the rules for support to which a preferred topic is tailored to fit. This is certainly understandable because it is a form of keeping up and defending individual expertise which has been accumulated over many years.
- (2) Altogether we observe a clear trend towards *mainstream research*. In particular, junior researchers who are still in the process of getting their PhDs are advised by their supervisors not to take the risk of choosing *unorthodox questions* or approaches. 'Risky' research is

more often carried out by senior professors with high reputations who pursue unorthodox questions or approaches on the stable basis of third party funded mainstream topics. In general, it turned out in our interviews that departments, research groups, or individual chairs are more independent from direct management interventions if they are strong and successful in attracting third party funding. No university wants to lose its 'stars' and thus they are granted more freedom. However, we also found a trend in the other direction in this dimension which is more visible in medieval history than in biotechnology. Increasingly the university management integrates existing smaller institutes or research groups to form larger often interdisciplinary units outside the departmental structure and with extra allocation of resources in the hope that innovative ideas and approaches will be generated in such a context. This does not really fit the traditional research culture in the humanities, of which medieval history is a part, as the main scenario is the lone scholar who digs up documents in libraries and archives and produces a book. But quite a number of medieval historians stated that working in larger interdisciplinary units has provided them with new and exciting ideas and that cooperation processes with researchers from other but possibly related disciplines were fruitful.

- (3) In all four countries *publication strategies* in medieval history have clearly changed. Despite the fact that a book is still the crowning result of long years of research, the trend to measure and evaluate research output has led to the practice of publishing results faster and in smaller pieces in peer-reviewed journals. In this context journals to which a manuscript is submitted are selected according to strategic criteria (*e.g.* reputation or impact factor). But medieval historians are also increasingly encouraged to present their results in such a way that they become interesting to a wider range of lay audiences. Another problem concerning publication strategies emerged for researchers in the field of biotechnology. In this field research is frequently carried out in cooperation with industry and results in findings that can be patented or licensed. In such cases the company that sponsors the research wants the results to be kept secret for competitive reasons until a patent or license has been granted.
- (4) In three of the four countries included in the study the *unity of teaching and research* is slowly eroding. England has progressed most in this respect by pushing all academics whose research performance is deemed to be unsatisfactory into teaching-only jobs. The Netherlands is tending to follow this example to some extent but here professors who are strong in attracting third party research funding can buy themselves out of teaching. In Germany this is the case with research groups who have been successful in the "Excellence Initiative". Professors who are part of research clusters which won in the competition can negotiate a reduction of their teaching load or even a research-only contract. Only in Austria does the teaching-research nexus still seem to be untouched, although some of our interviewees in that country stated that the teaching load has become negotiable to some extent.

Despite the fact that all over Europe national higher education systems have increased the attention given to the issue of teaching quality, the trend described here demonstrates that in the context of academic work teaching tends to be regarded as a second class activity or — in the case of England — even a punishment for not being good enough in research. The trend has also repercussions for the general organisation of studies and teaching. At the Bachelor level, teaching will tend to be done by lowly paid graduate or doctoral students while the masters' level becomes increasingly the taught part of doctoral programmes. This might result in a model of organisation of teaching and learning at European universities which is rather similar to those in America.

4. Discussion and Conclusions

A few years ago the author still held the opinion that research cannot be managed, at least not without violating the principle of academic freedom. The only possible way for a university management to intervene in research might be in small steps by re-defining the denomination of a professorship when a chair had to be filled or by creating a new chair. In the meantime the author has had to change her opinion and is surprised about the diversity of instruments and mechanisms which are being used to steer and manage research. This development is probably unavoidable in the emerging knowledge societies in which the production of new knowledge becomes an ever more important economic factor. But the high and often exclusive weight put on research output in national as well as international university rankings has also contributed to this development. Such rankings mostly measure what can be measured and quantified; the rest is neglected. The interviews in the framework of our project have, however, made it clear that this trend is accompanied in many cases by a perceived loss in quality or a neglect of rigorous basic research. The latter normally will need time in order become solid and mature. An American colleague in the field of higher education research, David Dill, has characterised this trend critically as an "academic arms race" (Dill, 2009, p.113). With this term he meant the imitation of universities with high positions in such rankings by less well placed universities that can lead to ruinous competition and investment.

But the results of the study presented here also open up avenues for further research because they show what we still do not know. One interesting angle to analyse would be the impact of the new modes of managerial governance on academic culture and identity. Another interesting perspective in this context would be studies about changes in the professional role of academics, *i.e.* their job satisfaction, their time budgets for teaching, research and other tasks, their interaction with newly emerging and increasingly professional actors within higher education institutions who exercise bridging functions between the shop floor of academic work and the central management — professional staff such as quality managers and evaluators, research planners and staff developers. Finally, it would be interesting to analyse the role, the self-understanding and the ideas of what a

university is about among the representatives of the external stakeholders who are members of university boards. Even if they still have frequently only an advisory function, it can be expected that they will acquire increasing decision-making power, *i.e.* appoint the rector or vice-chancellor, and decide about strategic plans and other issues concerning the profile and competitiveness of a given institution.

References (includes selected readings)

- Amaral, A., Jones, G., & Karsch, B. (Eds.) (2002). Governing Higher Education: National Perspectives on Institutional Governance. Dordrecht: Kluwer.
- Benz, A. (2004). Governance Modebegriff oder nützliches sozialwissenschaftliches Konzept. [Governance – Fashionable Term or Useful Concept for Social Sciences] In A. Benz (Ed.), Governance – Regieren in komplexen Regelsystemen. [Governance – Governing in Complex Systems of Regulation] (pp.11-28). Wiesbaden: VS-Verlag.
- Braun, D., & Merrien, F. X. (Eds.) (1999). Towards a New Model of Governance for Universities? A Comparative View. London, Philadelphia: Jessica Kingsley.
- de Boer, H., Enders, J., & Schimank, U. (2007). On the Way Towards New Public Management? The Governance of University Systems in England, the Netherlands, Austria, and Germany. In D. Jansen (Ed.), New Forms of Governance in Research Organizations. Disciplinary Approaches, Interfaces and Integration (pp.137-152). Dordrecht: Springer.
- Dill, D. (2009). Convergence and Diversity: The Role and Influence of University Rankings. In B. M. Kehm & B. Stensaker (Eds.), University Rankings, Diversity, and the New Landscape of Higher Education (pp.97-116). Rotterdam, Taipei: Sense Publishers.
- DiMaggio, P. J. & Powel, W. W. (eds.) (1991). *The New Institutionalism in Organizational Analysis*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Ehrenberg, R. G. (Ed.) (2004). *Governing Academia. Who Is in Charge at the Modern University?* Ithaka, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Gibbons, M., Limoges, C., Nowotny, H., Schwartzman, S., Scott, P., & Trow, M. (1994). The New Production of Knowledge. The Dynamics of Science and Research in Contemporary Societies. London: Sage.
- Henkel, M., & Little, B. (Eds.) (1999). *Changing Relationships between Higher Education, and the State*. London: Jessica Kingsley.
- Hirsch, W. Z., & Weber, L. E. (Eds.) (2001). *Governance in Higher Education. The University in a State of Flux.* London: Economica.
- Jansen, D. (Ed.) (2007). New Forms of Governance in Research Organizations. Disciplinary Approaches, Interfaces and Integration. Dordrecht: Springer.

- Kehm, B. M., & Lanzendorf, U. (2005). Ein neues Governance-Regime für die Hochschulen mehr Markt und weniger Selbststeuerung? [A New Governance Regime for Higher Education – More Market, Less Self-Governance?] In U. Teichler & R. Tippelt (Eds.), *Zeitschrift für Pädagogik* (Journal for Pedagogy), *50*, 41-55. Beiheft: Hochschullandschaft im Wandel. [Supplementary Issue: The Changing Landscape of Higher Education] Weinheim and Basel: Beltz.
- Kehm, B. M., & Lanzendorf, U. (Eds.) (2006). *Reforming University Governance. Changing Conditions for Research in Four European Countries.* Bonn: Lemmens.
- Kehm, B. M., & Lanzendorf, U. (2007). The Impacts of University Management on Academic Work: Reform Experiences in Austria and Germany. *Management Revue*, 18(2), 153-173.
- Kehm, B. M., & Pasternack, P. (2009). The German 'Excellence Initiative' and Its Role in Restructuring the German Higher Education Landscape. In D. Palfreyman & T. Tapper (Eds.), *Structuring Mass Higher Education. The Role of Elite Institutions* (pp.113-127). Abingdon, New York: Routledge.
- Leisyte, L. (2007). University Governance and Academic Research. Case Studies of Research Units in Dutch and English Universities. Enschede: CHEPS, University of Twente.
- Maassen, P. (2003). Shifts in Governance Arrangements: An Interpretation of the Introduction of New Management Structures in Higher Education. In A. Amaral, L.V. Meek & I. Marheim Larsen (Eds.), *The Higher Education Managerial Revolution?* Dordrecht: Kluwer.
- Martens, K., Rusconi, A., & Leuze, K. (2007). New Arenas of Education Governance. The Impact of International Organizations and Markets on Educational Policy Making. Houndmills, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Mayntz, R. (2004). Governance Theory als fortentwickelte Steuerungstheorie? [Governance Theory as Further Developed Steering Theory?] MPIfG Working Paper 04/1. Köln: Max-Planck-Institut für Gesellschaftswissenschaften.
- OECD. (2003). Governance of Public Research: Toward Better Practices. Paris: OECD.
- Pfeffer, J. & Salancik, G. R. (1978). *The External Control of Organizations*. New York: Harper and Row.
- Schuppert, G. F. (Ed.) (2005). Governance-Forschung. Vergewisserung über Stand und Entwicklungslinien [Governance Research. Making Sure of the Status and the Lines of Development]. Baden-Baden: Nomos.
- Schuppert, G. F. (2006). Zauberwort Governance. Weiterführendes Forschungskonzept oder alter Wein in neuen Schläuchen? [Magic Word Governance. A Research Concept that Leads Further or Old Wine in New Bottles?] WZB-Mitteilungen (WZB News), 114, 53-56.
National Initiatives for Building World-Class Universities: comparison between Asian and European experiences

Qiaoqiao Deng*, Qi Wang** and Nian Cai Liu***

Abstract. The development of world-class universities is high on the policy agenda of various stakeholders across the globe. Many national governments in Asia and Europe have formulated policies to develop and support such universities, which is considered to be a necessary step to enable both universities and countries to compete at a global level. This paper provides a comparative analysis of different national initiatives for building world-class universities in countries in Asia and Europe. It begins with a brief review of the contested concept of world-class universities and their features. Selected national initiatives of Asian and European countries are analyzed and their similarities and differences compared. Drawing on the comparison, this paper concludes by discussing the impact of national initiatives and their implications for building world-class universities.

Keywords: comparative analysis, national initiatives, world-class university

Introduction

The development of world-class universities is high on the policy agenda of various stakeholders across the globe (Altbach & Balán, Eds., 2007; Huisman, 2008). To enhance their global competitiveness in the age of knowledge-based economies, governments in Asia and Europe have developed policies and plans to restructure their higher education systems and to transform them in the image of the world-class university (Deem, Mok & Lucas, 2008; Salmi, 2009). Special initiatives have been proposed and implemented in many countries to build world-class universities. This paper will compare and analyze the national initiatives in Asian and European countries, and will then discuss their impacts on and recommendations for building world-class universities.

^{*} PhD candidate, Graduate School of Education, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China, e-mail: ariesqiao@sjtu.edu.cn

^{***} Lecturer, Graduate School of Education, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China, e-mail: qimwang@sjtu.edu.cn

^{***} Professor, Graduate School of Education, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China, e-mail: ncliu@sjtu.edu.cn

Defining World-Class Universities

The term 'world-class universities' has been firmly embedded in governmental policies; the paradox, however, is that this concept has been widely employed without an explicit or clear definition — as Altbach (2004) states "Everyone wants a world-class university ..., no one knows what [it] is, and no one has figured out how to get one." A few scholars have attempted to define what world-class universities are through the proliferation of league tables, such as those published by the Times Higher Education Supplement (THES)¹ and Shanghai Jiao Tong University (SJTU)². Despite different methodologies being used in evaluating international rankings of universities, it is not difficult to find that the indicators focus heavily on universities' quality of education, internationalization, research output, prestige and impact (Salmi, 2009).

Some scholars have attempted to identify key attributes that world-class universities have which regular universities do not possess, such as highly qualified faculty, excellence in research, quality teaching of international standard, high levels of government and non-government funding, talented students, academic freedom, autonomous governance structures and well-equipped facilities for teaching, research, administration and student life (Altbach, 2004; L.Liu, Cheng & N. C. Liu, 2007; Yang, Liu, Huang & Fu, 2007). Based on the above elements, Salmi (2009) proposes that three complementary sets of factors are at play in world-class universities: a high concentration of talent (faculty and students), abundant resources (to offer a rich learning and research environment), and favourable and autonomous governance (to encourage strategic vision and innovation). These characteristics, or rather indicators, have also been identified by governments and universities for developing and improving their higher education systems.

By integrating these concepts and ideas, Liu (2009) has given a working definition of world-class universities: "A world-class university is a higher education institution which carries out international-standard education and research in a wide range of disciplines, and makes great efforts to serve both national needs and international public good."

In order to perform well in the international university rankings, governments in Asia and Europe have adopted various national initiatives and reform measures to enhance their research performance. These strategies in practice can be categorised into three broad approaches: upgrading existing institutions, merging existing institutions and creating new institutions (Salmi, 2009). International

¹ THES's ranking focuses heavily on international reputation, combining subjective inputs, quantitative data and the influence of faculty. Specifically, the crucial elements are academic peer review (40%), student to staff ratio (20%), research citations (20%), employer recruiting survey (10%), the number of international students (5%) and international faculty (5%) (QS-Top Universities, 2008).

² SJTU's ranking applies a methodology focusing on the academic and research performance of faculty, alumni and staff. Specifically, these indicators include alumni winning Nobel Prizes and Fields Medals (10%), staff winning Nobel Prizes and Fields Medals (20%), 'highly-cited researchers in 21 broad subject categories' (20%), articles published in Nature and Science (20%), the Science Citation Index and Social Sciences Citation Index (20%) and the *per capita* academic performance (on the indicators above) of an institution (10%) (SJTU, 2008).

experiences suggest that these strategies have been effective in terms of encouraging competitive behaviour among higher education institutions (Deem, *et al.* 2008; Salmi, 2009). It should be noted that these approaches are not incompatible and countries need to carefully assess their needs, resources and long-term interests in order to design their strategies based on these models (Altbach, 2004). The next section will analyze and compare the national initiatives adopted in Asian and European countries.

Some National Initiatives for Building World-Class Universities

The Asian Experiences

China: "985 Programme"

China's "985 Programme" reflects the government's goal and effort to develop a tertiary education system of international standing. On 4th May 1998, President Jiang Zeming declared that "universities should play a critical role in implementing the strategy of invigorating the country through science, technology and education" and that "China should have several world-class universities of international standard." To put these ideas into practice, the Ministry of Education (MOE) (1998) issued the "Action Plan for Education Revitalization for the 21st Century" and agreed to pursue the "985 Programme" to establish a number of world-class universities and to develop a number of key research centres of excellence. This project aimed at exploring new mechanisms for higher education governance, improving universities' global competitiveness and developing a path for building world-class universities with Chinese characteristics.

The "985 Programme" has been implemented in two phases: 1999-2001 and 2004-2007. Altogether, 39 selected universities have benefited from this project, with 34 universities selected for Phase I and another 5 universities added in Phase II. Nine of the 39 universities were top of the list to be developed into world-class universities, and the rest were expected to be built into world-known universities (*i.e.* a slightly lower level of achievement but still possessing an international reputation), as stated in the "985 Programme" policy document (MOE, 2008). The government played a dominant role in the selection of universities, with the selection process being organized and conducted by the Ministry of Education.

The Ministry of Education, the local governments of the provinces in which these selected universities are located, and other governmental organizations collaborated to provide extra financial resources³. The total amount of funding received by a selected university depended on different factors, such as the university's position, its goals and the status it is expected to achieve in the world

³ Only Tsinghua University and Beijing University (Peking University) received financial support solely from the Ministry of Education. The rest of the 39 universities are funded by both the Ministry of Education and local governments or other funding bodies.

system, and the local government's financial situation⁴. In Phase I, the total financial support for the 34 universities was about 26 billion RMB (about US\$4 billion), with about 50% of the funding provided by the central government. The nine top listed institutions⁵ were offered about 40% of the total funding. In Phase II, the total funding reached 41 billion RMB (about \$6 billion), with about 50% of this coming from the central government. Again, the top nine universities received about 40% of the funding. However, with an increased number of selected universities in Phase II, the average amount of funding for each project was slightly less than in Phase I.

In general, the "985 Programme" has enabled those selected institutions to improve their research performance and competitiveness and to narrow the gap with world-class universities (N. C. Liu, L. Liu, Cheng & Wan, 2003). The experience and achievement from Phase I offered a strong base for the further development in Phase II. Key national bases for humanities and social sciences research and major national laboratories have been established to enhance research. The selected universities have played an increasingly critical role, both in higher education and in socio-economic reform, in China. More specifically, the nine top-listed institutions have greatly improved their positions in the world rankings⁶. These nine universities have also drastically improved their international publications, not only in quantity but also in quality⁷.

The Ministry of Education is responsible for evaluation of the "985 Programme" and for assessing the performance of each of the selected universities. Although the evaluation procedures and results for Phase I were not made available to the public, the overall conclusion was that the universities were considered to be "performing well" (MOE, 2008). The evaluation of Phase II is underway and expected to be completed in the summer of 2009 and published by the end of 2009, when Phase III is due officially to start.

Japan: Centres of Excellence (COE) and the World Premier International Research Centres (WPI)

The Japanese Government has explicitly designed higher education policies and science and technology policies to develop world-class education and research centres, such as the "21st Century COE Programme" (COE21), the "Global COE" (Global COE) and "World Premier International

⁴ Generally speaking, the financial contributions from the Ministry of Education and the local governments are largely similar. However, in relatively developed area, the expenditure from the local governments is more than that of the Ministry of Education; and *vice versa* for those in less developed areas.

⁵ The nine universities are Fudan University, Harbin Institute of Technology, Nanjing University, Peking University, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Tsinghua University, University of Science and Technology of China, Xi'an Jiao Tong University, Zhejiang University.

⁶ For example, according to the Academic Ranking of World Universities (SJTU, 2008), the number of Chinese universities in the top 300 increased from none in 2000 to six in 2008; and the number of Chinese universities in the top 500 increased from four to eighteen respectively.

⁷ The average number of publications by these universities indexed in the ISI database increased to 2400 in 2008, ten times more than that in 1999. Their quality has also improved significantly.

Research Centre Initiative" (WPI). Since the 1990s, Japanese universities have been increasingly challenged by competition from foreign universities in the context of globalization (Yonezawa, 2007; Oba, 2008). Meanwhile, the government also identified its weakness in developing basic, fundamental and innovative research activities (Song, Yang & Liu, 2007). Under these circumstances, the government has implemented a series of funding policies based on competition, with a strict evaluation process.

In 2002, the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology (MEXT) launched a new funding scheme, COE21, in response to calls for much more competitiveness in funding allocation among Japanese universities (Yonezawa, 2007; Oba, 2008). COE21 aimed at creating world-standard education and research centres within Japanese universities by giving targeted support (Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS), 2007a). The project proposals submitted by universities were screened by the COE21 Programme Committee against principal selection criteria according to their disciplinary fields. Up to 2007, 274 projects proposed by universities had been selected and offered five-year funding of $\pm 10 - \pm 500$ million (about \$0.1-5 million) per year. Total funding for the year 2002 to 2006 was ¥164 billion (about \$1.37 billion). These adopted projects were assessed and evaluated every two years, the results of which determined the continuation of the project and the amount of funding offered subsequently. COE21 ended in March 2007. A retrospective assessment of these selected projects was conducted -99 COEs out of 113 were evaluated as having met their objectives and 31 as achieving more than expected (Oba, 2008). It concluded that COE21 had made a contribution to promoting higher education reform, improving the capabilities of young researchers and developing the research standards among universities8 (Gong & Chen, 2007).

To further enhance and strengthen the achievement gained in COE21, MEXT launched the Global COE programme in 2007. This programme also seeks to establish world-class education and research centres and proposes a further concentration of resource allocation (Oba, 2008). It ultimately aims at strengthening the education and research functions of graduate schools and in turn at enabling highly creative young researchers to become world leaders in their respective fields through experiencing and practicing research of global excellence (JSPS, 2007b). JSPS organizes the committee that screens applications. Selected programmes are funded for a period of five years, with $\frac{1}{50} - \frac{1}{300}$ million (about \$0.5-3 million) *per* project every year. However, the funding may be terminated depending on an interim assessment conducted after two years. Compared with COE21, Global COE targets and values a wider range of disciplines; in particular, humanities and interdisciplinary subject areas have been encouraged to apply to the funding programme. In addition,

⁸ For example, the number of PhD students enrolled increased by 14% since the implementation of COE21. There has been a 31.8% increase in graduate students' publications and a 10.8% increase in teaching staff's publications between 2002 and 2005. In addition, the number of international collaborative research projects increased by 53%.

the Global COE programme is more selective in terms of the number of adopted projects — only 63 projects were selected in 2007, compared with 113 for the COE21. This enables the selected universities to gain a higher proportion of financial support. The funded institutions are mainly the former imperial universities, *i.e.* those that were already recognised as elite institutions.

In addition to the Global COE, another competitive funding programme entitled WPI was launched. This programme provides priority support to establish world-class research centres, which "will create an excellent, vibrant, high-standard research environment to attract world frontline researchers" (JSPS, 2007; MEXT, 2007). A limited number of selected proposals are to be provided with concentrated support for a period of 10 years and with a possible five-year extension to achieve outstanding results. The selection committee, established by MEXT, defines the selection criteria and conducts document reviews and interviews. In contrast to COE21 and Global COE, WPI, with a longer grant period, is much more highly selective and provides more concentrated financial resources with an emphasis on applied and interdisciplinary research.

Even though not all the funding policies have come to an end or have been evaluated, these national initiatives have significantly changed the higher education institutions' way of thinking and patterns of behaviour, involving reformed internal management and governance and have revitalized the entire education-research environment (Oba, 2008).

Korea: "Brain Korea 21" and "World-Class University" initiatives

Facing development of the global knowledge economy, the Korean government identified several weaknesses in its higher education system, especially after the economic crisis in the late 1990s (Moon & Kim, 2001; Song, et al., 2007). The low level of academic competence of Korean universities assessed by international standards caught the government's attention most. In addition, a problem lay in its over-dependence on universities abroad to develop its human resources for socio-economic development. The government also noted that its investment and expenditure on higher education was lower than in other developed countries (Lee, 2005; Dai, 2006). To enhance the nation's global competitiveness, the Ministry of Education and Human Resources Development (MEHRD) initiated the higher education reform project "Brain Korea 21" (BK21). The overall objectives were to foster world-class research universities, which would function as infrastructure in producing primary knowledge and technology and promote specialization among local universities; to introduce professional graduate schools in order to cultivate professionals in various fields; and to transform the higher education system in order to facilitate competitive growth among universities based on the quality of their students and academic productivity (MEHRD, n.d.). International collaboration has been encouraged in the BK21 project, to make use of internationally recognized institutions as a source of reference in their special areas so as to improve the management and governance in the Korean higher education system (Song, et al., 2007).

The first period of BK21, 1999-2005, was made up of three major reform components with a total

budget of \$1.2 billion to upgrade graduate education to attain excellence in teaching and to promote local universities, to enhance the research capability of graduate schools, to build infrastructure for academic research, and to provide financial support to all academic areas with a particular emphasis on basic disciplines (Moon & Kim, 2001). The selection process was organized and conducted by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technology (MEST), and was open to public scrutiny. Altogether, 564 research centres and project teams were selected on the basis of the departments' and the universities' merits⁹. According to the MEHRD's summary of BK21 (MEHRD, n.d.), the research capacity and achievement have been improved remarkably ¹⁰.

Based on the achievements of the first-phase, the Korean government decided to design a further second-phase BK21 for the period of 2006-2012, so as to enhance the establishment of at least 10 research-oriented universities. The total funding is about \$2.1 billion, shared by 568 research centres and project teams from 74 universities. To stimulate the competition among universities, an annual evaluation with stricter standards is carried out among the selected research centres and project teams. The funding for low performance institutions is to be reduced or even cancelled, and will then be reallocated to other programmes with better evaluation results. Although there have been controversies nation-wide that the implementation of BK21 may widen the gap between those selected universities and research centres, the winners, and the non-selected universities, the inevitably losers (Song, *et al.*, 2007; Deem, *et al.*, 2008), the government has insisted on its implementation and considered it as a national endeavor to reform the Korean higher education system and to cultivate highly-skilled human resources for the global knowledge economy.

In addition, a project, "World-Class University," (WCU) was launched by MEST (2008) in June 2008. This WCU programme invites international scholars with advanced research capacities to collaborate with Korean faculty members and establish new academic programmes in key growth-generating fields. The focus is placed on supporting new technologies that will enhance national development and priority is given to inter-disciplinary studies that consolidate the fields of basic sciences, humanities and social sciences. The project will ultimately contribute to national, social and academic development¹¹. A total of \$800 million has been provided for 30 universities on this five-year project.

⁹ The number of graduate students, postdoctoral fellows and contract professors who benefited from BK21 Phase 1 was 89,336 (MEHRD, n.d.). In addition, each masters' student was offered a financial aid of \$400 each month, \$600 for PhD students, \$1,250 for postdoctoral fellows, \$2,500 for contract professors and researchers.

¹⁰ Up to 2005, Korea's ranking on SCI publication increased from the 18th to 12th. The number of the SCI publications in 2005 was double that in 1999. Also, the impact factor of these SCI publications was 2.43, a 28% increase from that in 1999.

¹¹ According to the MEST, chosen from 477 applicants, WCU decided to invite 81 world-class scholars to teach and conduct research in 30 Korean universities in 2009, including 9 Nobel Laureates, 12 members of the U.S National Academy of Sciences and 18 members of the U.S. National Academy of Engineering.

Other Asian Countries' Experiences

To build world-class universities and research centres, other Asian countries have endeavoured to create a favourable policy environment and direct public initiatives and support.

The Malaysian Ministry of Higher Education (MOHE) has proposed the "Accelerated Programme for Excellence" (APEX) in its National Higher Education Action Plan 2007-2010 as its approach towards achieving world-class status. It aims at developing one or two universities to be in the top 100 of world universities by 2010. Universities with APEX status will stand atop the pyramid of institutions in Malaysia and will be the nation's centres of academic distinction (MOHE, 2007). Ultimately, these universities will have the best university governance and management, the best faculty to teach and conduct research, the most academically able students and the best facilities to enhance teaching, learning and research. After a rigorous audit process, Universiti Sains Malaysia (USM) was selected as the nation's first APEX university in 2008. Regarded as having the greatest potential among universities in Malaysia, USM is to be given additional funding from government and therefore will be expected to move up to the top 100 in the world university ranking by 2010 and to the top 50 by 2020.

Singapore has long attempted to become the 'Boston of the East', a global knowledge-based hub associated with innovation, creativity, informed debate, and significant university-industry linkage (Olds, 2007). The Economic Development Board (EDB) launched the "World-Class Universities" (WCU) programme in 1998. It intended to reform higher education in Singapore by introducing foreign institutions and providing foreign-led or foreign linked educational services. The programme aimed at attracting "at least ten world-class universities to Singapore within ten years" (Higher Education Division, 2005; Olds, 2007). Since then, many foreign universities have established campuses, research centres and laboratories, or joint-degree programmes in Singaporean universities¹². A series of higher education reforms was extended after this WCU programme, such as the development of autonomous universities. This aimed at improving the universities capacity to compete in the global environment and to become world-class institutions. The National University of Singapore, the Nanyang University of Technology and Singapore Management University, selected as autonomous universities, have received concentrated investment from the government to build world-class institutions. Similarly, the Vietnamese and Thai governments have also issued plans for developing and upgrading higher education through collaborating with international partners and universities of world-standard quality and high reputation (Ministry of Education and Training, 2007; Asian Development Bank, 2006)

The Indian government also plans to establish 14 world-class universities in its Eleventh Plan. These leading universities will be expected to act as benchmarks of excellence for other universities and colleges to improve their quality and to play an important role in turning India into a global

¹² The universities include Duke University, Johns Hopkins Universities, University of Chicago, etc.

knowledge hub (Altbach, 2005).

European Experiences

Germany: "Excellence Initiative"

For the purpose of strengthening cutting-edge research in Germany and improving its international competitiveness, an "Excellence Initiative" was launched by the Federal and State Governments in June 2005. The German or Humboldtian model of universities had influenced higher education development around the world by the end of 19th century but German universities' performance has been less impressive in recent years, compared with other developed countries. For example, Germany has no universities ranked in the top 50 in the world league tables. With continuously decreasing funding from the government, young talented researchers tend to work at research centres abroad, which offer a better environment (Zhang, 2007). Facing these dilemmas, the German Research Foundation (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft [DFG]) and the German Council of Science and Humanities (Wissenschaftsrat (WS)) joined together and organized a competition to strengthen research sustainably and to raise the visibility of German science and research in relation to its international counterparts. The ideology behind this initiative shows a departure from the traditional concept in Germany that all universities are equal and hence should be treated equally (DFG, 2008).

The initiative selects outstanding projects in three categories: graduate schools to promote young scientists and researchers, clusters of excellence to promote cutting-edge research, and institutional strategies on projects to promote top-level research. A total of \in 1.9 billion is expected to support selected projects over five years. The selection process was held in two rounds: a preliminary selection (2005/2006) and a final selection (2006/2007). All proposals were reviewed by internationally appointed panels of experts. Only universities and research centres chosen from the preliminary selection were able to present their full proposals subsequently. At the end of the first round, in October 2006, 38 projects at 22 universities were selected for funding (with 18 Graduate Schools, 17 Clusters of Excellence and three Institutional Strategies). They will be funded up to November 2011 with a total of \notin 873 million. At the end of the second round, in October 2007, a further 47 projects at 28 universities were selected for funding (with 21 Graduate Schools, 20 Clusters of Excellence and six Institutional Strategies). They will have received \notin 1 billion in total by November 2012 (*ibid*).¹³

The "Excellence Initiative" project has been strongly expected by the German Government to raise its national competitiveness. There are however concerns over the issue of equality among

¹³ The nine winning universities in both rounds are identified as 'elite universities' and will be granted extra funding to build world-class universities. The nine universities are Technical University of Aachen, Free University of Berlin, University of Freiburg, University of Gottingen, University of Karlsruhe, University of Konstanz, University of Heidelberg, University of Munich, and the Technical University of Munich.

universities in Germany (Zhang, 2007; Zhu, 2007; Deem, et al., 2008).

UK: Funding for Excellent Units

The Research Assessment Exercise (RAE) was an evaluation administered every five years on behalf of the four UK higher education funding councils¹⁴ (RAE, 2008). The primary purpose of the RAE was to assess the research activities of higher education institutions throughout the UK. The evaluation results were used by the four funding bodies to determine the funding for research to the institutions in order to further develop world-standard research. A total of \$8.6 billion was disbursed following the RAE in 2001 (Salmi, 2009). Only those units with high RAE scores were eligible for funding. As a result, the so-called Russell Group of institutions¹⁵ currently receives more than 80% of the total HEFCE's research funding (Taylor, 2009). Mills (2007) claims that, in general, the RAE has improved research quality and raised research income, and it has become one of the strongest influences on higher education management policies in the UK and on the research attitudes of academics themselves. The results have also been used in producing league tables of institutions and disciplines in the UK (Corbyn, 2008).

Any higher education institution that is eligible to receive research funding from one of these funding councils is invited to participate in this evaluation exercise. The RAE is a discipline-based expert review process, in which researchers and experts active in that discipline give a ranking to participating departments. The latest RAE (RAE, 2008) took place between 2007 and 2008 and the results were published in December 2008. RAE 2008 focused on the quality of research outputs (such as publications in academic journals and conference proceedings), the research environment and indicators of esteem. A four-point quality scale was used to score each departmental unit as: world-leading, internationally excellent, internationally recognised, or recognised nationally in terms of originality, significance and rigour (RAE, 2008).

The RAE has been criticised as being labour-intensive, time-consuming and costly. A 'radical simplification' of the evaluation and funding system, the 'Research Excellence Framework', has been proposed by the government and will replace the RAE in 2013. This will be a metrics-based evaluation scheme including measures on research income, citations, *etc* (Fazackerley, 2006).

Other European Countries' Experiences

The "Super Campus" programme was launched by the French government in 2008. This programme

¹⁴ The four funding councils are Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE), Scotland Higher Education Funding Council (SHEFC), Higher Education Funding Council for Wales (HEFCW) and the Department of Higher and Further Education, Training and Employment in Northern Ireland (DHFETE).

¹⁵ Established in 1994, the Russell Group, an association of 20 major research-intensive universities in UK, purports to provide leadership and strategic direction for these 20 universities. It aims "to ensure that policy development in a wide range of issues relating to higher education is underpinned by a robust evidence base and a commitment to civic responsibility, improving life chances, raising aspirations and contributing to economic prosperity and innovation" (Russell Group, 2006).

has identified ten regional centres of excellence in higher education and research. Overall, the ten campuses regroup 38 universities and research organizations. It is a \in 5 billion national initiative, implemented by President Nicolas Sarkozy (Marshall, 2008; Salmi, 2009). The President also claims that the French government is endeavouring to build two universities within the world's top 20 and ten universities among top 100 by the year of 2012.

The Russian Education Ministry proposed the "Federal Universities" programme. This programme will establish a network of new, high-status federal institutions under the Ministry. Selected universities will be offered targeted resources to build special research institutes and to develop wider lifelong vocational learning (Holdsworth, 2008). By doing so, the government intends to improve Russian universities' positions in the international league tables. This programme is still under consideration by the Education Ministry, although two pilot universities were established in 2007.

In addition, the European Commission (EC) has launched its "Framework Programme 7" (FP7) to build 'centres of excellence' in EU countries, inspired by some US universities' experiences. Within these centres, research and technological development will be expected to be performed at a very high, often world-class level. The programme aims at creating centres that will contain and attract excellent researchers and developers, and that will earn a reputation as significant resources for the progress of science and technology and the spread of innovation (EC, 2008). The overall budget for FP7 is \in 50.5 billion, which covers 7 years from 2007 to 2013. Along with FP7, the 'Erasmus Mundus II programme' is due to start in 2009. With a budget of \notin 950 million, the programme aims to promote the EU as a centre of excellence and seeks to attract the best-qualified students and academics internationally (EC, 2007).

Comparing the National Initiatives

After reviewing the initiatives on building world-class universities and research centres across some Asian and European countries, in this section the national policies are compared in each of the following areas: the funding context, duration, aims, approach, financial support and selection process.

The Funding Context

The different national experiences reviewed above show that world-class universities, now frequently characterized as the leading research universities, have been playing a critical role for countries to compete in the global knowledge-based economy. There is increasing recognition also of the strategic importance of such universities in a nation's innovation system. These universities perform international-standard education and research in a wide range of disciplines, and make great efforts to serve national needs and provide an international public good (Liu, 2009). The national initiatives

are proposed in such a context. State governments, in both developed and developing countries, attempt to develop policies and provide solid financial support to reform higher education systems, raise their quality and eventually create a number of world-class universities and centres of research excellence, ultimately enhancing the higher education competitiveness of their nations in the global market (Song, *et al.*, 2007; Deem, *et al.*, 2008; Salmi, 2009).

The Duration

It is commonplace to discover that the duration of the national initiatives reviewed in the previous section is relatively long. For example, the duration of China's "985 Programme" is three years for Phase I and four years for Phase II, with a two-year transition period; the durations of COE21 and Global COE, in Japan and that of the "Excellence Initiative" in Germany are five years; and the duration is seven years for Korea's BK21 programme. These relatively long durations can ensure continuity and improve the effectiveness of policy implementation (Gornitzka, 2005). These initiatives are all proposed, agreed and legislated by governmental officials and organizations. The legislation processes turn these education initiatives into regulations and laws, which strengthen the authoritative and compulsory nature of the policies (Yang, *et al.*, 2007).

Approaches

Different countries, in accordance with their respective socio-economic conditions and cultures, design their paths and implement their national initiatives differently. China's "985 Programme" takes a two-step strategy to develop research universities: two universities are intended to become world-class universities first, with a few other elite universities achieving a world standard. Japan's COE and WPI programmes and UK's RAE funding system take research subjects as units with a mechanism based on peer-review panels, to improve higher education quality through developing individual disciplines. Germany's experience focuses clearly on developing graduate schools, clusters of excellence, and elite institutions. The Singaporean government is reforming its higher education system by introducing foreign institutions and providing foreign-led or foreign-linked educational services. In addition, several East Asian countries have engaged in wholesale restructuring of their higher education systems and engaged in a series of internal benchmarking exercises in search for world-class positioning (Deem, *et al.*, 2008). As Jamil Salmi (2009) points out, different approaches to building world-class universities are not mutually incompatible and countries may pursue different approaches or combine them in response to their conditions and demands.

Financial Support: Concentration of Research Funding

In terms of the quantity of financial investment, all national governments pursuing these policies have provided substantial financial support and resources. True, research universities are capable of generating significant research income by a variety of means, but there is no substitute for consistent and abundant government and public support to sustain their development (Salmi, 2009).

Another feature is the concentration of research funding into a limited number of selected institutions. This strategy is adopted as a means to ensure world-class status for the few (Deem, *et al.*, 2008). As Liu (2009) and Salmi (2009) both state, adopting the goal of building world-class universities does not imply that all universities or departments in a given country can be or should aspire to be of international standing. A more attainable and appropriate approach would be, for countries, in establishing policies, to take into account a range of factors including the demand for a world-class university in the region or country and its economic rationale and affordability. However, there is also a potential fear for or criticism from academics that such concentration of research funding could lead to a zero-sum game (Deem, *et al.*, 2008), where the better universities gain at the expense of the poorer universities' reduced funding.

Selection and Evaluation Processes

Comparing the selection processes in the countries mentioned above, different selection and evaluation processes have been adopted by different countries, or even different selection approaches at different times in the same countries. Governments play a major role in China's "985 Programme"; groups of academic experts are involved in the evaluation process; in both Japan's COE programme and the RAE in UK; and opinions from both governments and academic experts are taken into consideration in Korea's BK21 and Germany's "Excellence Initiative" programme. However, a common feature of all of them is a selection process with clear criteria and transparent procedures. An effective selection process can inspire competition among universities (Song, *et al.*, 2007). To some extent, selection and evaluation processes can also reflect the policy environment and public support, which are critical factors for building world-class universities (Salmi, 2009).

Conclusions and Implications

The purpose of building universities with international stature is "not simply for improving the quality of learning and research in higher education but also, more importantly, for developing the capacity to compete in the global tertiary education marketplace through the acquisition, adaptation, and creation of advanced knowledge" (Salmi, 2009, p.3). However, it is an immensely expensive exercise to build such universities; and not every nation needs them, at least not while more fundamental higher

education needs are not met. Similarly, not every university or department in a given country needs to be world-class (Liu, 2009). In other words, as national contexts vary widely, attention needs to be drawn to the observation that each country must choose a strategy that can bring its strengths and resources into play, rather than engage in "a globalized policy copying" (Deem, *et al.*, 2008).

This paper has reviewed and compared different national initiatives implemented in some Asian and European countries in attempting to create world-class universities in a knowledge-based economy. In spite of the different approaches adopted, these special initiatives have had strong influences on developing higher education systems and world-class universities in these nations. Under these initiatives, clear and sensible aims are proposed; adequate funding has been provided; and essential government and policy support assured, in order to reform the higher education systems. In conclusion, attainable national initiatives can develop an integrated system of teaching, research and technology-oriented institutions, to support and enhance the development of a few centres of excellence with value-added fields and chosen areas of comparative advantages that can eventually evolve into world-class institutions and play a critical role in building national competitiveness in the global knowledge economy.

References

Altbach, P. G. (2004). World class universities. Academe, 90, 21-23.

- Altbach, P. G. (2005). A world-class country without world-class higher education: India's 21st century dilemma. *International Higher Education*, 40, 18-20.
- Altbach, P. G., & Balán, J. (Eds.) (2007). *World Class Worldwide: Transforming Research Universities in Asia and Latin America*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Asian Development Bank. (2006). *Thailand: Higher Education Development Project*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.adb.org/Documents/PCRs/THA/27049-THA-PCR.pdf
- Corbyn, Z. (2008). *RAE 2008: The Results, 18 December 2008.* Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.timeshighereducation.co.uk
- Dai, H. H. (2006). The pursuit of academic excellence and the nature of world-class (In Chinese). *China Renmin University Higher Education Research Journal.*
- Deem, R., Mok, K. H., & Lucas, L. (2008). Transforming higher education in whose image? Exploring the concept of the 'world-class' university in Europe and Asia. *Higher Education Policy*, 21(1), 83-97.
- European Commission (EC). (2007). Erasmus Mundus II the Reference for International Cooperation in Higher Education. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/07/1081&format=HTML&aged=0&1 anguage=EN&guiLanguage=en
- European Commission. (2008). European Research Area Vision 2020. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://ec.europa.eu/research/era/2020_era_vision_en.html

Fazackerley, A. (2006). Big Cuts on Cards if RAE Goes (31 March 2006). *Times Higher Education*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://www.timeshighereducation.ac.uk/story.asp?storycode=202230§ioncode=26

- German Research Foundation (DFG). (2008). *Excellence Initiative*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.dfg.de/en/research funding/coordinated programmes/excellence initiative
- Gong, X. Y., & Chen, S. J. (2007). Japan's COE programme for the 21st century: background, contents and values (In Chinese). *Comparative Education Review*, 7, 52-57.
- Gornitzka, A. (2005). *Reform and Change in Higher Education: Policy Implementation Analysis*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.lavoisier.fr/notice/frQWORRK2AO3WOKR.html
- Higher Education Division (Singapore). (2005). *Autonomous Universities: Towards Peaks of Excellence*. Preliminary Report of the Steering Committee to Review: University Autonomy, Governance and Funding, Ministry of Education.
- Holdsworth, N. (2008, August 10). Russia: Super league of 'federal' universities. University World News. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://www.universityworldnews.com/article.php?story=20081024094454199

Huisman, J. (2008). World-class universities. Higher Education Policy, 21(1), 1-4.

- Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS). (2007a). *21st Century COE Programme*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.jsps.go.jp/english/e-21coe/index.html
- JSPS (2007b). *Global COE Programme*. Retrieved 1 July, 2009, from http://www.jsps.go.jp/english/e-globalcoe/index.html.
- Lee, H. W. (2005). 'The Brain Korea 21': A Systemic Perspective on a Korean Higher Education Reform Project. A Final Paper in INSYS 471.
- Liu, N. C. (2009). *Building up World-Class Universities: a Comparison*. Presentation at Research Institute for Higher Education, Hiroshima University, February 2009.
- Liu, L., Cheng, Y., & Liu, N. C. (2007). Social science research in research universities. In N. C. Liu,
 & L. Zhou (Eds.) *Building Research Universities for Achieving the Goal of an Innovative Country*. Beijing: China Renmin University Press.
- Liu, N. C., Liu, L., Cheng, Y., & Wan, T. T. (2003). '985 Programme' narrows down the gap between Chinese top universities and other world-class universities (In Chinese). *Chinese Higher Education*, 24(17), 22-24.
- Marshall, J. (2008, August 10). France: universities lag 'digitally native' students. University World News. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://www.universityworldnews.com/article.php?story=20080807153500208

Mills, D. (2007). *An Introduction to the UK Higher Education Research Funding Model*. Briefing Documents. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.esrcsocietytoday.ac.uk/ESRCinforcentre

Ministry of Education (China). (1998). The Action Plan for Education Revitalization for 21st Century

(In Chinese). Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://www.moe.gov.cn/edoas/website18/level3.jsp?tablename=208&infoid=3337

Ministry of Education (MOE, China). (2008). *985 Programme* (In Chinese). Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://www.moe.gov.cn/edoas/website18/level3.jsp?tablename=1476&infoid=122353499934119

Ministry of Education and Human Resources Development (MEHRD, Korea). (n.d.). Introduction to BK21 Project. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/APCITY/UNPAN015416.pdf

- Ministry of Education and Training (Vietnam). (2007). Looking For Ways to Create Top-Class Universities in Vietnam. 'Universities as Engines of Development' Forum, the New School, New York, June 20, 2007.
- Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology (MEXT, Japan). (2007). *World Premier International Research Centre (WPI) Initiative*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.mext.go.jp/english/wpi/index.htm
- Ministry of Education, Science and Technology (Korea). (2008). 284 Top-notch Scholars Invited from Overseas under the WCU Project. Retrieved July 1, 2009 from http://english.mest.go.kr/main.jsp?idx=0601010101&brd_no=30&cp=1&pageSize=10&srchSel= brd title&srchVal=WCU&brd mainno=848&mode=v
- Ministry of Higher Education (MOHE, Malaysia). (2007). *National Higher Education Action Plan* 2007-2010. Putrajaya: MOHE.
- Moon, M., & Kim, K. S. (2001). A case of Korean higher education reform: the Brain Korea 21 Project. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, 2(2), 96-105.
- Oba, J. (2008). Creating world-class universities in Japan: policy and initiatives. *Policy Futures in Education*, 6(5), 629-640.
- Olds, K. (2007). Global Assemblage: Singapore, Foreign Universities, and the Construction of a 'Global Education Hub'. Working Paper (WP09): Special issue of World Development. Wisconsin Centre for the Advancement of Postsecondary Education, University of Wisconsin-Madison.
- QS-Top University. (2008). *World University Rankings*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.topuniversities.com/worlduniversityrankings
- Research Assessment Exercise (RAE). (2008). *RAE2008*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.rae.ac.uk
- Russell Group. (2006). *The Russell Group*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.russellgroup.ac.uk
- Salmi, J. (2009). *The Challenge of Establishing World-Class Universities*. Washington, DC: the World Bank.

- Shanghai Jiao Tong University. (2008). *Academic Rankings of World Universities*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.arwu.org/ranking.htm
- Song, F. J., Yang, J., & Liu, S. X. (2007). National initiatives of building research universities. In N. C. Liu & L. Zhou (Eds.) Building Research Universities for Achieving the Goal of an Innovative Country. Beijing: China Renmin University Press.
- Taylor, L. (2009). A rough guide to ... the RAE. *GRAD Britain*, *Spring 2009*. Retrieved July 1, 2009, from http://www.vitae.ac.uk/
- Yang, J., Liu, W., Huang, C. X., & Fu, Y. Y. (2007). Introduction. In N. C. Liu & L. Zhou (Eds.), Building Research Universities for Achieving the Goal of an Innovative Country. Beijing: China Renmin University Press.
- Yonezawa, A. (2007). Japanese flagship universities at a crossroads. *Higher Education*, 54(4), 483-499.
- Zhang, F. (2007). Review of "Exzellenzinitiative" project of German universities (In Chinese). *Comparative Education Review*, *12*, 66-70.
- Zhu, J. N. (2007, May 2007). 'Excellence initiative' in Germany and world-class university. World Education News, pp.25-29.

Public Expenditure on Higher Education in Japan

Fumihiro Maruyama*

Abstract: The amount of public funding for higher education has been expected to increase in most developed and some developing countries owing to the increase in the higher education population and the need to improve the quality of higher education. However, during periods in which there is widespread financial difficulty, sustaining the level of public funding for higher education is a particular problem. Consequently, higher education institutions worldwide are currently struggling with less public funding to achieve their goals and their teaching and research mission; and governments have a need to review and reform their *modus operandi* in order to allocate funds more efficiently and effectively to the institutions. This paper examines current issues in public funding for higher education in Japan. First, the present situation of public expenditure in Japan is reviewed using longitudinal data and through international comparison. Second, the five types of public funding available to higher education in Japan are summarized. The paper concludes with a discussion of the current situation regarding funding allocation for higher education institutions.

Keywords: public funding, expenditure on higher education, operational grant, subsidies for private universities, research grant, capital funds, student aid

1. The Extent of Public Expenditure on Higher Education

In Japan, more than 50% of 18-year olds advance from high school to college or university and more than 75% of those youngsters attend some type of higher education institution. In the 86 national universities, 89 other public universities and 580 four-year private universities, 2.8 million students are enrolled. These figures are proportionately similar to the higher education populations of other developed nations, and the total expenditure on higher education, as a proportion of GDP, is 1.4%, which is about the average for OECD countries (Figure 1). However, public expenditure on higher education, relative to GDP, is only 0.5%, which is the lowest among OECD countries (OECD, 2008). It is private expenditure that pushes total expenditure on higher education in Japan up to the OECD average. This distribution of higher educational expenditure is quite different from that of other

^{*} Professor, Center for National University Finance and Management, Tokyo, e-mail: maruyama@zam.go.jp

countries, especially those in Europe where most of the cost of higher education has traditionally been taken from the public purse. The proportion of total expenditure in the cases of the UK, France and Germany, relative to GDP, is almost the same as that of Japan, but public expenditure in these countries is about twice that of Japan (UK 0.9%, France 1.1%, Germany 0.9%).



Figure 1. Investment in Higher Education as a Percentage of GDP 2005

Although public expenditure is the lowest among the OECD countries, annual expenditure *per* student is essentially above average (OECD, 2008). The annual cost of higher education per student in Japan is US\$12,326, which is almost the same as in the UK (\$13,506), Germany (\$12,446) and France $(\$10,995)^1$. Likewise, the cumulative expenditure *per* student over the average duration of higher education is basically the same among the four countries. In Japan, students average stay in college is 4.07 years, requiring an average expenditure of \$50,167, compared to \$66,758 in Germany (average duration 5.36 years), \$58,654 in the UK (4.34 years) and \$44,202 in France (4.02 years). Thus, compared to these countries, with a similar level of total expenditure on higher education *per* student, students in Japan are uniquely supported by private contributions to higher education spending rather than public ones.

Figure 2 shows the longitudinal change in public expenditure on higher education as a proportion of GDP since 1960. Public spending has been recorded at lower than 40% on three occasions: in the early 60s, early 90s, and at present. After a rather stagnant early 70s, it reached a peak — at over 57% — in 1979 before returning to under 40% in the early 90s and remaining stable thereafter. The lack of growth in government revenue due to the economic slump experienced since the early 90s and the shift in government's priorities toward social securities such as medical care and pensions might be serving to constrain public expenditure on higher education at the present level. This is in contrast to

¹ National costs are expressed in equivalent US dollars by using PPP

the increase in public expenditure on social security as a proportion of GDP, which has risen from 17% in 1995 to 27% in 2009.



Figure 2. Public Support as a Percentage of GDP

Government expenditure on higher education in Japan falls into five categories: (1) the operational grant to national universities, which is directly granted to institutions by the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, and Technology (hereafter MEXT); (2) a subsidy for capital investment in the national universities which is provided by both MEXT and the Center for National University Finance and Management (CNUFM), a semi-governmental organization; (3) research funds provided through the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS; this is also an independent administrative corporation) and MEXT; (4) the "Subsidies for Current Expenses for Private Universities" which are allocated by an intermediate body, the Promotion and Mutual Aid Corporation for Private Schools in Japan; and (5) student aid provided by the Japan Student Service Organization, which is also an independent administrative institution. Figure 3 shows the longitudinal trends in these expenditures since 1960 except for the subsidy for capital investment in the national universities. As can be seen, the operational grant to national universities accounts for the largest part of public spending, constituting more than 60% of the total expenditure. While this proportion increased in the 1960s and 70s, when higher education as a whole was continuously expanding, it has not grown further except in the late 90s and early 2000s. The second largest part of public spending is the subsidy to private universities, which also grew rapidly in the late 70s but has been stable since the 1980s. Over this 50-year period, the number of private universities has grown, as have the number of students they accept. As a result, public support *per* student at private institutions has decreased even though total public spending to private universities has been stable. Both research funds and student aid have shown a steady increase over the 50-year period.



Figure 3. Public Expenditure on Higher Education: (2008 prices)

billion Yen

2. Operational Grant to National Universities

The largest part of public expenditure to higher education is the operational grant to national universities, which includes personnel costs and facilities maintenance. It accounted for \$12.3 billion and comprised around 56% of total revenue of the 86 national universities in 2005. This operational grant can be categorized as a "formula-based" budget allocation since it is allocated to institutions according to the government's calculation which includes objective indicators such as number of students, number of faculty members and square meters of campus (for details of the calculation, see Mizuta, 2008).

The operational grant, as a method of allocating funds to the national universities was introduced in 2004 as part of the reform of national universities known as "corporatization". Prior to the system reform, the national universities were one of the government's agencies and their regulations and other legal constraints were often used to prevent the universities from behaving autonomously. Upon corporatization, each national university was given independent corporate status, empowering it to act more autonomously and seek to manage its operations more efficiently and with an aim to reform by invigorating research and teaching.

Since this reform, which instilled the concept of a contract between the government and each university, the Minister of Education mandates and prescribes the different 'mid-term' targets initially proposed by individual institutions across the country, and all are required to report and make public their strategic plans and targets. A mid-term extends over six years. The first mid-term began in

Vol. 7

2004 and will end in 2009; the second mid-term will then begin in 2010. The most controversial issue for the national universities is the reflection of institutional performance for the first mid-term in the grant allocation for the subsequent mid-term. In other words, a certain amount of block grant for the second term will be determined on the basis of the evaluation of the results of the university's performance in the first term in the areas of teaching, research and management. The National University Corporation Evaluation Committee, whose members are mainly academics, is currently engaged in the evaluation. Thus, from the start of the second term, the formula-based block grant also has the nature of performance-based funding.

Since corporatization in 2004, the national universities have been able to keep revenue from tuition charges for their own use; formerly, the tuition paid by students and other miscellaneous revenue collected by the university went directly to the government's Special Account for National Schools. Under the new system, the national universities are also allowed to accrue a surplus and carry balances over into subsequent years. Each of the 86 national universities can now determine its internal allocation of the operating grant allocated by MEXT. This has now, therefore, become a discretionary fund for each individual institution, whereas before corporatization it was a line-itemized budgetary allocation in which money was earmarked, and all of which was to be spent within the current fiscal year.

The new provisions appear to be positively evaluated by campus leaders. CNUFM conducted a survey by questionnaire to university presidents and administrators in 2009. The results suggest that the presidents of the national universities tend to find that the discretion over expenditure of block grant funding influences positively the efficiency of university management, teaching and research activities, and provision of university social services. The finance officers (vice-presidents finance) also tend to prefer the block grant system owing to the discretionary freedom permitted and the ability to carry over surpluses into following years, which helps them use their budgets more efficiently and effectively (CNUFM, 2009).

Although the universities indicated their preference for the discretionary grants under the new system, central government has been decreasing the size of the total grant by 1% annually since 2004 due to the financial difficulties it faces: its government bond liabilities exceed 170% of GDP, the highest among developed countries. Moreover, the Ministry of Finance, which has cut budgets in every sector and naturally desires budgets to be used efficiently and effectively, prefers competitive and project-based funding to the block grant system such as that made to the national universities and which is allocated annually based on formula calculations requiring no application, submission or request. The relevant committees, of both the Ministry of Finance and central government, tend to favor competitive and project-based funds, which for the national universities would be considered to be stimulators of teaching and research activities.

3. Research Funds

In most national universities, faculty members are provided with research funds from the operational grant by internal allocation through the university's administration. Around 16% of the operational grant is reported to be spent on research funding, excluding the personnel costs of faculty members and researchers. In addition to this source, faculty members can apply for and secure research funds from several other sources. The largest amount of research funding is available from the "Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research Programs", which has a 90-year history. MEXT and JSPS provide these grants-in-aid, which cover a wide range of researches, from studies in the humanities by a single researcher, through to small research studies that will be completed within one year, to large-scale studies in the natural or medical sciences conducted by international research teams and which often continue for a number of years and require huge amounts of funding. Not only national university faculty members but also researchers in private universities, non-profit organizations, public institutions and even researchers in private industry can apply for these grants-in-aid. The success rate for receiving research funding is not high, currently at less than one in five of all applications made. The applications are screened and selected through peer-review. However, as a consequence, more than 80% of the grants are awarded to faculty members and researchers in the national universities, which are focused more than other institutions on the natural sciences, engineering and health sciences and are research oriented.

As Figure 3 shows, the total amount available for these grants-in-aid has substantially increased over the last decade², from \$1.4 billion in 2000 to \$1.9 billion in 2008. The total amount of research funds available, including monies from other competitive project-based funds, exceeded \$3.5 billion in 2006. As remarked earlier, the proportion of these funds to the basic operational grants to both public and private institutions from public funds has grown, from 14% in 2001 to 27% in 2007. Given the fact that the operational grant is decreasing while the grants-in-aid are increasing, some university leaders are strongly encouraging their faculty members to seek grants-in-aid and sometimes provide awards to the recipients of grants by offering additional research funds from the university's discretionary funds. University administration also benefits from the grant-in-aid awards since 30% of the grant is automatically attached as indirect overhead costs: in 2007, 612 universities earned \$250 million as indirect costs allocated to the grant-in-aid program.

The governments of European countries implement policies to enhance the international competitiveness of universities (Amaral, 2009) or to strengthen economies through university research. In the UK, following the RAE, research funds are concentrated into a small number of universities; in Germany, the government program, "Excellence Initiative", established up to ten selected universities as competitive research and training institutions. Japan's MEXT has also provided similar

² For comparative convenience, figures are given in equivalent US dollars, by using an exchange rate of \$100 to \$1, a rough average exchange rate in recent years.

project-based funds for both research and teaching activities. The Centers of Excellence program (COE program), which has been implemented since 2002, provides research funds to reward and foster world-class research universities in Japan. In 2005, 273 research bases at 91 universities were supported by this program. The program fund has been increasing year by year and amounted to \$615 million in 2007. The outcome of research funded by the COE program is subject to third party evaluation and its results are disclosed. The fund may be partially curtailed or even nullified in the subsequent research term if its results are deemed unsatisfactory. In the area of teaching, MEXT started several Good Practice programs (GP programs) to improve teaching practice in universities in 2003.

4. Capital Funds for National Institutions

During the expansion era of the 1960s and 70s, new campuses were opened and new campus buildings and other facilities were constructed across the country. Almost 40 years later, many of these buildings and facilities have become decrepit and obsolete, and require replacement or renovation. Both public and private universities are now facing the problem of how to secure capital funds for such work. This can be viewed as a legacy cost of the rapid economic growth and the same is true in regard to infrastructure, highways, bridges, large comprehensive hospitals, the high-speed train system and public housing facilities in metropolitan areas.

Private universities receive public subsidies to fund their capital development, although the amount is quite small relative to the subsidies received for current expenditure. They manage to build new campus buildings and renovate others through use of savings, loans and donations. Private universities mainly concentrate their activities on teaching in the humanities and social sciences rather than in the natural sciences, engineering and health sciences, on undergraduate rather than graduate education, and on teaching rather than research, and thus need less capital funds for large-scale and high-cost facilities and equipment than the national universities. In addition, most private universities have reserve funds for the depreciation of their own buildings and other facilities. Specifically for campus renovation, private institutions can make use of low interest loans from the Promotion and Mutual Aid Corporation for Private Schools of Japan, a semi-governmental agency, as well as loans from commercial banks.

The depreciation of national university facilities is recognized and registered in the financial statement of each university. However, none of the universities hold back funds for facility development or replacement as it is still considered to be the government's responsibility even though the universities have acquired autonomous and independent corporate status (Shibata, 2008). The sources of capital expenditure for the national universities are mainly Capital Development Funds from MEXT and loans from CNUFM. Capital Development Funds are financed from national construction bonds, which are issued in a somewhat irregular manner every year. The CNUFM

provides a loan program for constructing university hospitals through use of the government's Fiscal Investment and Loan Program.

Based on the national universities' budget request applications, MEXT determines the priorities for allocation of the Capital Development Funds in consultation with a third party. In 2008, only 12% percent of the total requests for funding of construction and renovation projects — amounting to \$400 million — were selected to receive funding for refurbishment and new facility construction. This is around one quarter of the total value of the annual depreciation of all facilities owned by the national universities (Shibata, 2008). As the universities are not sure whether their applications will be accepted and fully funded, their strategic plans are sometimes delayed or unachievable.

While the national universities can forecast the approximate amount of operational grant to be received and take this into consideration when developing their goals and plans, it is more difficult for them to predict the amount of capital funds that can be acquired because the extent of these funds is uncertain. This dual funding system causes problems for national university management. National universities must make their mid-term goals and plans for teaching and research, but if rebuilding or renovation work is a necessary condition to their achievement, they may fall short of their objectives unless the university is fully funded by the Capital Development Funds. Alternatively, the national universities may be compelled to provide ambiguous statements of the goals and plans that need financial backing. This need for obfuscation is one of the short-comings of the present funding system for national universities.

5. Public Subsidies for Private Universities

Before the 1970s, private universities received no government subsidies, and their main sources of revenue — a situation that persists, even to the present day — are the tuition and other fees received from students. In the 1960s and early 70s, private universities increased their revenue by raising tuition fees on an annual basis and accepting more students than their registered capacity permitted by the Ministry of Education. However, student unrest, which was spreading across the country at that time, prevented the private universities from raising tuition fees as student political groups were typically opposed to the "tuition hike". Many private institutions were, however, struggling with financial deficits caused by soaring personnel costs and large debts incurred from rapid and huge capital expenditures. Private universities also faced a problem of the quality of teaching resulting from their enrollment of a greater number of students, which reduced the standard teacher-student ratio below the level prescribed by the Ministry of Education. Based on the argument that private higher education contributes to the public good, private universities, often through the associations of private universities, asked for public institutional aid from the government in order to mitigate their financial difficulties and to stem the student movement opposed to increased educational fees.

In 1975, in the face of such requests from the private university associations and considering the

issues of tuition fees, financial struggles and teaching quality, central government decided to subsidize private universities for the first time in Japan's history of higher education. The legislation, "Promotion and Subsidization for Private Schools" (The Private School Promotion and Assistance Law), stipulated that the government could subsidize up to 50% of the current expenditure of private universities through the Promotion and Mutual Aid Corporation, a *quasi*-public body. However, the level of subsidy has never reached 50%: in the peak year of 1980 subsidies reached 30% of current expenditure. At present, private universities receive subsidies of about 12% of expenditure, a figure which has not changed much in the last decade.

Public subsidies for private universities are supposed to have three purposes: to improve the quality of education in private institutions; to reduce the household burden in relation to higher education costs; and to improve the financial management of private universities. There is consensus on the first two but not on the last, which remains controversial. Moreover, some argue that public support for private institutions violates Article 89 of the Constitution of Japan which prohibits public spending on religious, charitable and educational organizations not under public control. Following policy implementation, subsidies for private universities have been shown to have improved educational conditions — the student-teacher ratio gradually decreased from 31.5 : 1 in 1975 to 24.6 : 1 in 1985 — and financial management of the institutions — staff salaries have been improved. Nevertheless, despite private universities receiving public subsidies from the government, tuition fees have never been cut.

There are several possible explanations for the increase in tuition charges that occurred at private institutions, which will be discussed below in more detail. However, briefly, the Accounting Standard for School Juridical Persons Japan (the Accounting Standard for Private Schools) might be one such cause. The special Accounting Standard for Private Schools was introduced in 1971 on the initiative of the Ministry of Education and has been adopted only for private institutions. This accounting standard, while unique, remains controversial. It is designed to improve the financial independence of private institutions, which consistently experience financial difficulties. In the accounting standard, the concept of transfer to the Basic Fund, which functions to augment the endowment, is somewhat peculiar and rarely seen in other accounting systems. There are four types of Basic Fund: fixed assets for academic activities already purchased; fund reserves for future acquisition of fixed assets for education facilities; fund reserves for scholarships and research; and preserved assets for operational costs (one twelfth of annual current expenditure) in certain periods of time.

The accounting system encourages taking funds to reserves that are expected to contribute to the financial strength of the private universities so that they can continue to provide higher educational opportunities to the population at large. Private institutions can transfer a portion of revenue to the Basic Fund before finalizing the balance annually. The amount transferred is completely at the discretion of the institution. In 1980, the ratio of transfer from revenue to the Basic Fund rose to a

staggering 25%, but recently it has decreased to less than 15% (Morozumi, 2005). After this transfer to the Basic Fund, institutions can finalize their annual balance and indicate whether they are in the black or the red at the end of the fiscal year (Institutions can have no net surplus because total income is computed after deducting the transfer from the total revenue). When revenue exceeds costs, private universities initially make a transfer to the Basic Fund so that they can finalize their balance while reserving profits in the Basic Fund. Accordingly, the net surplus or deficits in the statements of income and expenditure of private institutions should be interpreted with caution. The accounting system allows this manipulation of the accounts to help institutions show appropriate reasons for raising tuition fees and suppressing wage increases, thereby enabling the private universities to insist that they are not in a satisfactory financial situation even if, in reality, they are. Private universities are classed as non-profit organizations but reserve their 'profits' in the Basic Fund.

Although the teaching and research performance of private universities are never evaluated, they are financially audited and the financial statements are submitted to MEXT. If the financial conditions are judged not to be viable, their subsidies will cease or be reduced.

The population of 18-year olds has declined by 40% over the past decade or so, from more than 2 million in 1992 to 1.2 million in 2009. Private universities, which cannot successfully attract a sufficient number of students, are facing financial difficulties. This has placed MEXT in a difficult position in regard to implementing private higher education policy. Should subsidies not be given to institutions with fewer students than their capacity, when they are clearly not properly fulfilling their social function by failing to meet current student needs? Or should subsidies be offered to financially weak institutions with fewer students in order that they can continue to provide higher education opportunities? As it stands now, the Mutual Aid Corporation does not offer subsidies when the number of enrollments is less than 50% of the designated student capacity, and it provides a special subsidy program to revitalize financially weak private universities with lower enrollments.

6. Student Aid

Until the mid 1970s, tuition fees for the national universities were kept low, at \$120 a year, in order to attract academically outstanding students who were expected to become future national and local leaders in various fields. This policy contributed, therefore, to the provision of higher education opportunities for bright students from less affluent families. However, this social contribution was constrained by the national universities recruiting only a limited number of such students. It has instead been the private universities that have mainly provided higher education opportunities to students from various family backgrounds, through use of the grant-type scholarship program of a non-profit foundation, although the numbers have been quite small. Thus, there is a structural contradiction in that private universities charging higher tuition fees have been functioning to provide higher education opportunities for the masses, while a smaller number of students learn at the less

expensive national universities. In this contradictory situation, reducing the difference in tuition fees between national and private institutions (estimated to be a ratio of 1 : 6 in the 1960s) has been a political issue for a long time.

To close this gap between the two sectors, the first policy the Ministry of Education adopted in 1975 was the provision of institutional aid to private universities instead of individual aid through scholarships. This policy did not work well however, partly because the private universities chose to spend the subsidy on improving teaching quality rather than lowering tuition fees, and partly because the amount of subsidy was too small to yield a significant decrease in the tuition fees. This meant that the tuition gap continued to exist.

From the late 1970s, the policy of low tuition fees for national universities changed to one of a more equal charge between the national and private universities, and the government adopted a policy of raising tuition fees for the national universities. Tuition has risen substantially from \$360 in 1975 to over \$5,000 in 2008. The difference in the ratio of tuition fees between the national and private universities has improved from 1 : 5 in 1975 to 1 : 1.6 in 2008. Although the gap has clearly been reduced, the increase in national university tuition fees has been criticized because it impinges on the opportunities for higher education and, more importantly, it has affected the tuition of private universities.

At the same time, the government started a student aid program in order to compensate for the burden of higher education costs on households. Thus, the previous policy of "lower tuition and little student aid" has changed to one of "higher tuition and greater student aid". Student aid is made available mainly by the student loan program provided by Japan Student Services Organization (JASSO). There has been strong criticism of JASSO's policy of expanding the student loan program while abolishing the previously existing grant scholarship program which is considered to have more robustly promoted college education for students from less affluent families. In 2008, approximately 1.2 million students — or 40% of all students — were using the program; the loans overall amount to a total of \$982 billion or \$9.8 billion. There are two types of loans available under this program: one is an interest-free loan and the other is a loan with interest, the rate being dependent on market conditions but with a ceiling of 3%. Students who wish to obtain an interest-free loan must achieve a certain GPA standard at high school and there is an income contingency for both programs. The student loan program is sourced from Governmental General Account expenses, credited repayments from student borrowers, Fiscal Loan Funds and Fiscal Investment and Loan Program Agency Bonds.

7. Intended and Unintended Consequences of the Shift in Funding Allocation

Public expenditure on higher education cannot be expected to increase easily due to the nation's protracted economic slump and the shift toward an aging society. Moreover, higher education is no

longer a political priority ahead of economic recovery, unemployment, medical and nursing care and pension plans. Therefore, securing the level of funding as well as devising new methods of allocation of public funds for higher education remains an important and critical policy issue to pursue.

The recent trend in public funding can be described as "from institutional to individual aid" and "from basic grants to competitive and project-based grants". The government seems now to be shifting the methods of public funding toward individual aid by providing funding directly to researchers, research teams and students and away from institutional aid such as operational grants for national universities and subsidies for private universities. The basic funds that institutions are automatically given have been decreasing and institutions now have to make clear compensatory efforts by acquiring other external funds, most of which are acquired competitively. The government also emphasizes "selection and concentration" in its allocation of funds, selecting and concentrating on specific institutions, research teams, researchers and study fields.

This shift in funding allocation is intended to create winners. Those who benefit most are the research-oriented universities which have a long tradition and reputation in outstanding research and study fields and which can attract bright young scholars and catch the attention of both industry and central and local governments. Following the shift in the method of allocation, it is such institutions and study fields that are receiving more funds. Perhaps unintentionally however, this shift in funding also differentiates the losers from the winners. Local universities — both national and private — which tend to lack sufficient human as well as physical capital — suffer most and are more likely to lose basic funds for teaching and research. Some study fields such as philosophy, history, archaeology and other humanities suffer from an inability to attract research funds, and non-money-making study fields experience difficulties obtaining administrative and other support.

These changes in the funding system also create winners and losers on the campus itself. Professors in revenue-earning study fields are winners and earn more research money also from campus funds. But, at the same time, they incur costs: they lose more research time than before because they need to spend more time preparing applications for research funds, being involved in the peer-review process of judging research applications and spend energy on preparing reports on research evaluation not only for academic but also for administrative purposes. In the 'good old days', when professors were automatically provided with sufficient basic funds, such activities were much less onerous.

Another shift in public funding is "from low tuition and few scholarships" to "higher tuition and more scholarships". The heavy household burden with respect to the costs of higher education has been a critical issue over the long term, especially for families with students enrolled at private universities. This shift will serve to impinge still further on equal educational opportunities for higher education in the future. Opportunities for higher education have historically extended to students from both richer families and poorer families. Now, more than 50% of youngsters attend

colleges and universities, which means that higher education institutions should be accepting more and more students from less affluent backgrounds. It is doubtful, therefore, that the present policy of "higher tuition and more loan-type scholarships" will be effective for promoting equal opportunities for higher education. Indeed, one study suggests that as lower income families are more likely to avoid future debt, the availability of loan-type scholarships will not improve the possibilities for students from such families to attend college or complete their college education.

Finally, it should be pointed out that the amount of, and methods for, allocating the capital budget for national universities are hot political issues. Although the national universities have been given autonomous status, they cannot develop their own campus planning as far as building construction is concerned. National universities by themselves cannot reserve capital investment sources which are totally under the control of MEXT. Even if MEXT were to undertake campus planning for all of the national universities, the amount of capital funds available would hardly be enough to renovate or create campus facilities with advanced earthquake-proof construction.

Glossary

- Accounting Standard for School Juridical Persons Japan (the Accounting Standard for Private Schools) was stipulated by the Ministry of Education in 1971. The School Juridical Person who receives Subsidies for Current Expenses for Private Universities must prepare a statement of income and expenditure, a cash flow statement, and the balance sheet according to the Accounting Standard for School Juridical Person.
- **Capacity of student number** or **capacity of enrollment** in both national and private institutions is stipulated by MEXT. The operational grant to a national university is calculated on the basis of the capacity number; thus, accepting students over capacity has no benefit as far as the grant is concerned. Acceptance over capacity at private institutions is subject to a curtailment in subsidy for the purpose of inducing better teaching quality.
- **Center for National University Finance and Management** (CNUFM) is an independent administrative institution which provides loans to national universities to support them in the construction of university hospitals. The Fiscal Loan Fund is the source from which the CNUFM draws the loans.
- **Centers of Excellence Program (the 21st Century COE Program)** started in 2002 as part of the reform of university education. The goal of the program is the establishment of world-class research and education bases in the national, public and private universities. The program assists research groups by subsidizing the expenses for developing centers of academic and scientific excellence. The budget was \$380 million in 2008.

Fiscal Investment and Loan Program is one of the major services provided by the Ministry of

Finance and can be seen as "secondary governmental budgeting". The Program raises funds by issuing government bonds and through their use provides loans to local governments and independent administrative institutions for the support and financing of public projects.

- **Fiscal Investment and Loan Program Agency Bonds** are issued by local government and independent administrative institutions which are funded by the Ministry of Finance's Fiscal Investment and Loan Program and are used to develop projects and services which are less likely to be advanced by private enterprises.
- **Fiscal Loan Funds** are raised by the issuing of governmental bonds through the financial market. Fiscal Loans, one of the sources of funding provided by the Fiscal Investment and Loan Program, are available with long-term, fixed, low interest rates since the Fiscal Loan Fund is guaranteed by the Government.
- Japan Student Services Organization (JASSO) is a semi-governmental institution which was established in 2004 as a Ministry of Education initiative for merging five previously existing organizations. It is engaged in operating student loan programs and providing various supports to overseas and Japanese students.
- The Legislation, "Promotion and Subsidization for Private Schools" (The Private Schools Promotion and Assistance Law) was established in 1975 at the strong request of private colleges and universities. The legislation stipulates that the State may subsidize the school juridical person (the founding body of a private university) up to 50% of current expenditure including personnel and teaching and research costs.
- Promotion and Mutual Aid Corporation for Private Schools of Japan was originally established in 1970 and assumed the role of a third party organization for allocation of government subsidies to private institutions. It also provides a loan program for campus development, a training program for administrative staff, management consultation for private schools, and a mutual aid program for employees of private schools, among other services.
- **School Juridical Person** is one of the school founding bodies other than the state, local government, and recently admitted for-profit corporations. It must have its own endowment and operating funds for purchasing land, teaching facilities, and equipment in order to establish and operate a school(s). The School Juridical Person can establish one or all of an elementary school, junior high school, senior high school, college and university. It is exempted from property tax, corporation tax, and other taxes due to its nature of providing public benefit.
- **Special Account for National Schools** was one of the government's accounts that existed until 2004 when the reform of national universities was completed. A Special Account could be established and separated from the General Account if there were special revenue sources. In the case of national schools, revenue such as tuition fees from students and hospital income went directly into the Special Account. The total budget for the national universities was provided from the reserves of the Special Account, and deficits of the Special Account were compensated

by a transfer from the General Account.

Subsidies for Current Expenses for Private Universities consist of ordinary subsidies and special subsidies. The former is a formula-based grant basically related to staff and student numbers and the latter is allocated based on the university's performance in teaching and research. As the formula includes various coefficients such as an inducement for better quality of teaching, the more students the institution has over the designated capacity, the fewer subsidies would be granted.

References

- Amaral, A. (2009, January). Recent Trends in European Higher Education. Paper presented at Reforms and Consequences in Higher Education Systems: An International Symposium, Center for National Finance and Management, Tokyo.
- Center for National University Finance and Management (CNUFM). (2009). National Survey on Finance and Management of National Universities: Results of Questionnaire Survey to University Presidents, Vice-Presidents for Finance, and Department Chairpersons (in Japanese).
- The Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology, Higher Education Bureau. (2006). *OECD Thematic Review of Tertiary Education, Country Background Report of Japan*.
- Mizuta, K. (2008). Public Funding Schemes for the Higher Education Sector in Japan: Their Objectives and Characteristics. In *Japanese National University Reform in 2004*, Center for National University Finance and Management.
- Morozumi, A. (2005, September). Changes in Finances of Private Institutions in Japan. Paper presented at the International Seminar on University Management and Higher Education Policies - Trends, Issues and Prospects -, The University of Tokyo.
- OECD. (2008). Education at a Glance.
- OECD. (2004). IMHE-HEFECE Project on International Comparative Higher Education Financial Management and Governance, Financial Management and Governance in Higher Education Institutions: Japan.
- Shibata, M. (2008) Capital Investment in National University Corporations. In *Japanese National University Reform in 2004*, Center for National University Finance and Management.

Increase in PhD Production and Reform of Doctoral Education Worldwide

Maresi Nerad*

Abstract: Theories of the 'knowledge economy' view knowledge, and particularly new knowledge, as a critical resource to enhance a nation's economic growth. Governments around the world have invested in expansion of doctoral education. Reforms in doctoral education are being shaped by the changing needs of society, of research modes, and of changed labor markets for PhD holders. The reform elements strive for excellence, expansion, quality assurance, accountability, and international and inter-sector network building. The expansion in doctoral studies has gone hand in hand with an increased flow of international doctoral students, the wish of universities to become world-class, and the adoption of more standardized structures and practices for doctoral education. This paper ends with a number of promising reform strategies that may be useful for countries with emerging doctoral systems, such as the introduction of North American-type graduate schools that help to implement and initiate innovations in doctoral education on a campus.

Keywords: Doctoral education worldwide, reform, increase in production, promising practices

Introduction: the Knowledge Economy and Doctoral Education¹

Since the 1990s, nations around the world have been increasing doctoral degree production and introducing initiatives to reform their masters' and doctoral programs. This trend is apparent in nations as small as Iceland and as large as China, and with those having long traditions of doctoral education, such as Germany, or shorter traditions, such as Australia, Brazil and Malaysia. Why are such initiatives occurring at the same time around the world? Why are both resource-rich countries, with highly developed higher education systems, and countries with emerging economies and newer advanced higher education systems all reforming postgraduate education?

^{*} Professor, Center for Innovation and Research in Graduate Education (CIRGE), University of Washington, USA, e-mail: mnerad@u.washington.edu

¹ An earlier version of the international context of doctoral education worldwide has been presented at a symposium in South Africa on October 5, 2009.

Economic theories of the 'knowledge economy' are embraced by governments worldwide. These theories argue that knowledge is crucial to national economic growth and increased prosperity. Theories of the 'knowledge economy' locate the causes of economic growth in novel ideas leading to scientific, technical, organizational, environmental or health innovations (Powell & Snellman, 2004; Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004). Natural resources are no longer the key factors in economic growth and sustaining international competitiveness. As the knowledge economy theory has spread around the world, national governments in many places have turned to masters' programs and doctoral education as a way of educating scientific and technical innovators. Postgraduate education and academic research are now global endeavors and it is not only nations, but also supranational organizations (OECD, EU, UNECSO, World Bank) that are developing policies to enhance the contribution of doctoral education to national and regional economic growth.

Within the context of hope for economic growth, national capacity building, and international cooperation and competition, governments are allocating substantial funds to increase the research and development capacities of their countries. Postgraduate education is included in these funding allocations. The education of high quality scholars and professionals who are able to bring innovative changes to their workplaces, be these in business, government, academe or non-profit sectors, is increasingly considered part of research and development activities and included in national innovation policies. It is believed, and empirical evidence now suggests, that not only the supply of highly skilled people, but also how widely academic knowledge is disseminated has an influence on the economic and social development of a nation (Dill & v.Vught, 2010). Or, put differently, new knowledge must be effectively disseminated and absorbed if innovations and economic growth are to proceed from it. In addition, in order to attract investment and create new jobs and markets, governments want their countries to be known for having world-class research capacities.

In accord with such a concept, the number of masters' and doctoral students has to increase and the type of education they receive has to be rethought. Education and research training has to be organized in a problem-solving approach, with multi-disciplinary teams, and inclusion of participants from various sectors of society. This brings into doctoral education the form of knowledge production that has become known as Mode 2 in contrast to Mode 1, the traditional way of learning from one master scholar within one discipline (Gibbons *et al.*, 1994). Development of transferable professional skills — such as knowing how to present and teach complex knowledge to diverse audiences, to write for multiple audiences, to manage time, people, projects, and budgets, and to deal with ethical questions in one's research and field — has become an accepted and sought after component of doctoral education. Career planning and development have been introduced into doctoral education as graduates are needed and hired in many employment sectors. Career planning and development have also been introduced as a means of attracting people to postgraduate studies. Today's students need to learn how to look for jobs inside and outside academia. Academic and non-

academic employment today includes interactions with, trips to, and periods of living in other countries and cultures. Postgraduate education increasingly includes preparation to be able to function in international settings.

Expansion of doctoral education

During the last fifteen years PhD production has increased worldwide. Between 1991 and 2004, China had an 817% rate of increase in PhD production, increasing the number of PhDs granted from 2,556 to 23,446 (Chinese Statistical Yearbook 1992, 2005, NSF 2008, appendix table 2-43). In the same period, the number of PhDs awarded in Taiwan climbed from 410 to 1,964 for a 379% increase (this and the following country statistics were retrieved from NSF 2008). South Korea's rate of PhD production increased 166% from 2,984 PhDs in 1991 to 7,946 in 2004. Japan had a 57% increase from 10,758 PhDs to 16,909. Individual European countries with mature and relatively large doctoral education systems also showed an increase in their PhD production, although proportionately smaller. Germany had a 3% rate of increase between 1991 and 2004; awarding 22,462 doctoral degrees in 1991, and 23,138 doctoral degrees in 2004. In these 13 years, the UK had an 82% increase from 8,390 to 15,260. The US experienced a 12% increase from 37,530 to 42,117. Australia, within a shorter period, between 1998 and 2004 increased its PhD production by 46% from 3,271 to 4,763 (OECD, n.d.).²

Attracting International Doctoral Students

In countries with low birthrates or small populations and a need to attract highly skilled workers through the back door of education, expanding doctoral education requires national efforts to attract a greater proportion of international students. The UK, Japan, and also Germany have launched massive recruitment efforts, particularly for their science, engineering, mathematics, and agricultural doctoral programs. In the UK an international student market analysis agency assesses foreign countries for their potential as sources of students that can be recruited to UK universities. Private firms advertise and recruit overseas for UK universities. Japan has an initiative to attract more international students to their universities called "100,000 students from overseas" (Yamamoto, 2008). Universities in Australia and New Zealand and, more recently in Canada, are recruiting heavily from overseas, most notably from Asian or Caribbean countries (Pearson, 1999; Evans, 2000). Even the

² The numbers for the annual PhD production provided by the US NSF Science and Engineering (S&E) Indicators 2008 and numbers provided by OECD statistics show various discrepancies. The largest discrepancies are in the numbers provided for US doctorates. While the US NSF S&E statistics provide numbers for PhDs in all fields, not just in science and engineering fields, these statistics do not include medical and law doctoral degrees (MDs and JDs) as they are considered professional degrees and not research degrees. Most European countries include these degrees.

United States, a country that had attracted the largest number of international doctoral students without explicit recruitment, in 2005 began participating in an international recruitment fair in China (Washington University, St. Louis organized this initiative). The Malaysian government's goal is to become a higher education hub for the Asia pacific region. The initiatives to attract international postgraduate students are often linked to immigration policies.

It is difficult to provide robust comparative numbers of the flow of international doctoral students as countries have different systems of allowing international students to become residents. Data on the magnitude of this flow are available both as enrolments or as degrees awarded.. Between 1998 and 2004 the rate of international student enrolment in Australia increased by 70% from 3,774 to 6,439 and in Canada by 55% from 4,791 to 7,422. For countries where we know the proportion of doctoral degrees awarded to international students between 2003 and 2005, we see marked increases. In Germany, for example, the proportion of international students among all doctorates awarded increased from 10% to 16% (3,556 international doctoral recipients) (NSF 2006 and 2008, appendix table 2-49). In the United Kingdom during the same 3 year period, of all the PhDs awarded the proportion awarded to international students increased from 30% to 33% for a total of 14,424 doctorates awarded (NSF 2006 and 2008).

A clear picture emerges of global trends in doctoral education. In the last decade PhD production increased, especially in Asian countries. The more modest increase in PhD production in European countries is largely driven by an increase in international students. Specifically in English speaking nations and in countries where doctoral education is offered in English (as in many European countries), the numbers of international doctoral students has increased substantially.

Within rising doctoral enrolment, women's participation and the proportion of doctoral students who are older increased in many countries. More 30-year olds or beyond begin their doctoral study after a period of employment. This is coupled with a growth in part-time PhD students. The proliferation of professional doctorates, such as in nursing, physical therapy or audiology is also notable.

Reform Efforts

Accompanying increases in the production of doctoral degrees, reform efforts are underway in many countries to improve the quality and efficiency of doctoral education. Individual country initiatives show common elements of striving for excellence, expansion, quality assurance and accountability, and international and inter-sector network building.
New Models of Knowledge Production: Linking University with Industry

Australia, Brazil, Ireland, Germany, Japan, and the US are aiming to:

- link the university more closely with industry,
- introduce interdisciplinarity and problem-solving into doctoral programs,
- equip their graduates for participation in international networks, and
- assure doctoral programs are completed in a timely manner.

By creating programs that link universities closer to industry and the public sector, it is hoped that doctoral graduates learn to transfer knowledge acquired during their studies to places that immediately use and apply this knowledge. This is part of the trend towards Mode 2 knowledge production, where teams of researchers from different settings and different disciplines work together on problems and products (Nerad & Trzyna, 2008; Gibbons *et al.*, 1994). The links between government, industry, and university in this new mode of knowledge production are often referred to as a 'triple-helix' (Etzkowitz & Leydesdorff, 2000; Harmon, 2008).

The Australian Cooperative Research Centers (CRC), conceived by the Australian government in 1990, are examples of these links and new modes of knowledge production. The goal of the CRC is to produce "end-user driven" or "employment-ready" graduates (Harmon, 2004, 2008; Manathunga *et al.*, 2009) not only for industry but also the public sector. These centers emphasize collaborative, multi-disciplinary and commercially-oriented research.

In 1990 Germany introduced structured, interdisciplinary doctoral programs, the "Graduiertenkollegs". They are theme-oriented, involving professors from several universities, and often have an international orientation (Nerad, 1994; Kehm, 2008). In 1997 the United States introduced similar programs that aim to train doctoral students by working within multi-disciplinary teams on topic-driven research in addition to acquiring traditional disciplinary research training (Nerad, 2008, 2009). In 2005 the United States introduced an international research and training program, the "Partnership in International Research and Education" (PIRE). PIRE programs focus on providing strong international research experiences for U.S. students and postdoctoral workers (NSF, 2009)

Universities Aim to Become World-Class Universities

In order to indicate preparedness for innovations in the employment sectors and new markets, governments strive for world-class research preparation and research production. This can be seen in statements from various nations expressing the intention to become world centers of excellence and move into the top 100 world-class universities' league: Ireland, Japan, Germany, Malaysia, and recently Canada have, or are talking about creating, world-class universities.

In 2002 Japan began funding centers of excellence under the 21st Century Center of Excellence (COE) Program to strengthen and enhance the education and research functions of graduate schools in order to perform at a level of global excellence and elevate the international competitiveness of the Japanese universities (http://www.jsps.go.jp/english/e-globalcoe/index.htm).

In 2005 Germany created an "Excellence Initiative," that aims to make Germany a more attractive research location and make it more internationally competitive. Between 2006 and 2011 the German government will provide \in 1.9 billion in additional funding to create more graduate schools to promote young scientists, and to develop institutional strategies for and implement clusters of excellence to promote top-level research (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, 2009)

Similarly in 2007 Malaysia adopted an 'Excellence Initiative' the APEX university, to create excellent, world-class universities. China has similar initiatives (Yamamoto, 2008; Hayhoe & Pan, 2005).

Examples of Changes in Postgraduate Education Worldwide

In the following section examples are provided of how postgraduate education has become part of national innovation policies and the specific tactics are shown that have been employed to increase and change postgraduate education in individual countries.

Europe

In the Bologna Declaration, Europe proclaimed its goal to become the leading knowledge-based economy in the world by 2010. European Union leaders vowed to allocate 3% of the GNP in their countries by 2010 to research and development (Nerad & Trzyna, 2008). In the process towards implementing this goal, doctoral education was included and the necessity of an increase in the number of doctoral candidates was spelled out. During her 2007 presidency of the European Union, German Chancellor Angela Merkel made science and research one of the highest priorities. While the introduction of a uniform degree system and the allocation of 3% of GNP to research and development (R&D) in each of the member countries has not been reached, increases in PhD production and changes in doctoral education can be witnessed in many of the European Union member countries.

Ireland

Ireland, a member of the European Union and a relatively poor country until recently, in 2005 developed a comprehensive plan to become a leading knowledge economy by 2013. The

government's strategy for science, technology and innovation included a tripling of R&D investment in the higher education and business sector. The country's strategy is five-fold:

- Building a world-class research system by increasing the numbers of researchers trained in Ireland and by attracting highly skilled, research-active individuals to Ireland. This is coupled with a change in doctoral education to structured programs.
- 2. Capturing, protecting and commercializing ideas and know-how.
- 3. Driving growth through research and innovation by taking the outputs of research with commercial potentials and bringing them to a point where they can be transferred to industry.
- Providing a solid foundation in primary and secondary education through improved teachers' education, creating professional development and networks for teachers and emphasizing methods of science teaching.
- 5. Ensuring that all parts of the research and education system work well together.

(http://www.entemp.ie/publications/science/2008/firstreportonSSTI.pdf)

By focusing on growth in research capacity and by increasing the reputation of its universities, coupled with an enhanced research and development tax credit arrangement, Ireland set up significant industrial and academic research collaborations. In the expansion of advanced degrees, Ireland has focused on areas in health, agriculture, marine, energy and environment sectors.

Iceland

Iceland, a very small country where traditionally the annual home grown number of PhDs was 10, within a period of 13 years and with the support of governmental grants, fellowships, or special loans, increased its PhD enrolment to 335 (Gudmundson, 2008). Icelandic scholars who studied elsewhere were persuaded to return to Iceland and became a small respected research community capturing the entrepreneurial development that focused on Iceland's natural resources: geophysics and geothermal energy forces, fishing and fish-processing technology. This research capacity and the newly developed industrial research environments in these fields produced a research-learning context that allowed for expansion of PhD production. In addition Iceland's universities set up co-operative agreements with universities around the world for student research exchanges and joint programs and degrees.

Brazil

The National Plan for Postgraduate studies 2005-2010 is part of the Brazilian government's plan for self-sufficiency in the principal sectors of society. It calls for creating high quality professionals for

the productive sector in order to increase the competitiveness of Brazilian companies in the global marketplace (Ribeiro, 2008). The specific strategies of the postgraduate studies plan are to:

- increase the production of advanced degrees, masters' and doctoral degrees, double the number of faculty with doctoral degrees within a 10 year period, and increase doctorates awarded in areas relevant to economic development;
- change the national fellowship system, align doctoral education with the national goals of selfsufficiency in principal sectors of the economy;
- 3. create links between the academic world and the world of production;
- 4. invest in research and development in the academic sector as well as in industry and business with an investment of \$660 million for these goals;
- 5. implement a clear, transparent national quality evaluation system coordinated by a Council for the Improvement of Higher Education Personnel and the National Research Council; and
- 6. enlist active participation of the academic community in these changes.

Areas of increase in professional masters' degrees and research degrees are: engineering, public and non-governmental administration, health education, culture and sports.

India

In 2005 the Indian National Knowledge Commission, an advisory body to India's Prime Minister, stated that India needed a knowledge-oriented paradigm of development to give the country a competitive advantage in all fields of knowledge (Jayarama *et al.*, in press). In 2007, the Department of Science and Technology, among others, allocated funding to increase PhDs in nano-science. India's expansion of doctoral production is not only a response to intra-national needs, but also a response to the establishment of research and development centers by multinational-national companies and emerging collaborations between these R&D centers, Indian universities and research institutes and Indian companies (Jayaram *et al.*, in press). These developments are concentrated in the areas of biotechnology, computer software development, and nanotechnology.

Malaysia

Malaysia is positioning itself as a higher education hub in the Asian Pacific region. It has been recognized that the cost of education in countries such as the UK, the U.S., and Australia has increased and that, because of Malaysia's geographic location and religious diversity, it is in a good position to welcome international students. Its 2007 National Higher Education Strategic Plan focuses on:

1. increasing the proportion of academic staff who hold doctoral degrees from 30% to 75%;

- 2. implementing quality assurance indicators that include the quality of academic staff, the quality of the infrastructure, and the quality of the learning and teaching content.
- 3. establishing centers of excellence at a small number of universities through competitive applications to become an APEX university. To become an APEX university, a university has to demonstrate a willingness to look for innovative ideas, a preparedness for change, and a readiness to implement the changes with a detailed plan.

In its expansion of postgraduate education, Malaysia's APEX university, USM Penang, is focusing on research that seeks poverty reduction, providing wide access to health care, education and food for all, and spreading environmental awareness (Institute of Postgraduate Studies, 2009; Sirat, 2009; Malaysia Ministry of Higher Education, 2007)

Converging Practices in Doctoral Education Systems

In spite of the differences in doctoral education systems and innovation practices, a canvassing of university statements of countries in the East and the West of the world found three common features pertaining to a research doctorate: (a) a research doctorate should contribute to knowledge through original research; (b) doctoral graduates are expected to have a substantial knowledge in their area of study; (c) increasing agreement that doctoral education should include development of transferable professional competencies that constitute an integral part of becoming a researcher in one's field.

Beyond this common understanding of what a doctoral degree entails, the following practices -I call them converging practices - have emerged around the world.³

- Students are prepared for a variety of careers, not just for becoming a professor but also for doing research and teaching in industry, business, government and non-profit enterprises. Graduates with doctorates are increasingly seen in non-academic careers.
- More and more countries allow access to doctoral programs after a bachelor's degree as opposed to only after first earning a masters' degree.
- The admission procedure to doctoral study has become a defined, formalized process that is competitive.
- In order to attract the best, students are now offered several years of funding. In some countries funding comes directly from the government. In other countries, such as the US, students are funded indirectly by the government through research grants, or by the states through teaching assistantships. Students increasingly are offered a three- to four-year funding package.

³ An earlier version of the converging practices was presented in the keynote presentation at the annual meeting of the Canadian Higher Education Association in June 2008.

- Students have more than one supervisor or advisor. A dissertation committee, a panel of several people, guides the doctoral students throughout the dissertation process.
- Where not already existing, graduate schools or research schools as they are called in Europe, are being established that develop overall guidelines for the doctoral education process. These graduate schools and departments are developing codes of practice for supervision by faculty members. They increasingly offer training for supervisors and develop evaluation surveys to assess what students think about the program and the faculty's advising. Departments and graduate schools offer incentives for good mentoring through special awards.
- Countries that traditionally have not had examinations during doctoral study are introducing oral examinations.
- Training in professional skills is offered through the graduate school or research school. This training focuses on: conducting ethical research, working effectively in teams, knowing how to teach, how to publish, how to present, how to communicate complex information, how to write group applications for grants, and how to manage time and projects.
- Universities make efforts to provide international experiences for their postgraduate students.
- In many countries English has become the language of doctoral education.
- Increasingly students, specifically in the sciences and economics, have the possibility of choosing between a traditional dissertation or a compilation of several peer reviewed articles based on their research. Universities are starting to adopt policies that recognize such articles and also thesis chapters with multiple authors.
- National funding agencies and universities are creating templates for the review of doctoral programs that synthesize international standards on PhD programs. They are reaching out to international review teams for program review.
- Funding and regulatory agencies are asking doctoral programs to undertake formative and summative evaluations for ongoing program improvements.

Conclusion: Promising Strategies of Doctoral Education Reforms Based on International Experiences

As knowledge and particularly new knowledge is viewed as a critical resource to enhance a nation's economic growth, governments around the world have invested in initiatives to increase the production of PhDs and have introduced new models of knowledge production. The expansion in doctoral studies went hand in hand with an increased flow of international doctoral students as nations try to attract the best minds from around the world. The wish to become a world-class university, a goal that is heavily supported by many governments, resulted, among other outcomes, in adopting similar practices in the structure and forms of doctoral education. We can speak of converging practices in a global system of doctoral education. In the light of these developments in doctoral

education around the world, it is possible to discern a number of "promising reform practices".⁴ These practices have resulted to a considerable degree in the planned intended outcomes and thus may be useful for countries with emerging doctoral systems.

- When doctoral education is aligned with national goals and included in a country's spending on research and development, then the likelihood of sufficient resources provided by governments is high.
- 2. When the increase in postgraduate education addresses multiple needs, the initiatives are likely to be successful. For example: Ireland and Brazil developed a 10-year plan of doubling the number of academic staff in all fields who hold doctoral degrees. The EU, Malaysia, Brazil and Ireland targeted a proportion of the increase on fields that impact on economic growth. These countries further created a few novel doctoral programs that are unique. Specifically, Brazil created more professional masters' programs and planned for a regionally balanced increase.
- 3. 'Brain-drain' was experienced by many resource-poor nations or countries with few worldclass universities. When countries are turning past losses of excellent minds ('brains') into a positive situation and bring back to their universities expatriates who have become outstanding researchers, doctoral education and research experience a boost from the 'brain circulation'. South Korea, Australia, Ireland, Germany, China, and now India have all set up systems to bring back to their universities (permanently or for a few years at a time) eminent scholars in areas of national and institutional needs. They have embraced the concept of 'brain circulation'. These countries allocate a considerable amount of funding to make such a move attractive. In Germany the Alexander von Humboldt distinguished professorship provides further funds to support employment of a spouse in cases where scholars are partnered with another professional. "Dual-career couple" hiring policies have contributed to significant increases in attracting outstanding scholars. In countries with such initiatives, the returning scholars are well paid, have excellent working conditions, state of the art laboratory equipment, and an exciting mission to conduct high quality research and train graduate students in the process. In order to make this possible, several universities, research centers, and departments work together and potentially collaborate with industry.
- 4. When reforms in doctoral education are paired with a differentiated higher education system, centers of excellence are more easily created. For example, the California Master Plan for Higher Education differentiates by functions and degrees among its three types of higher education institutions (research universities, masters' granting institutions, and community colleges) and has a strong system of articulation between the different institutions. Further, not all research universities need to offer all possible doctoral degrees. Increasingly the US

⁴ I call them promising and not best practices as only a longer time span will show lasting results, and one practice may be the best at one place, but not at another

creates specialized centers for excellence particularly clustered around acknowledged expertise of a university or a collaboration of several universities. Centers of excellence in global health, astrophysics, the environment, and the study of poverty are examples. When research specializations within a university and between universities are combined to form a sufficient critical mass, then quantity and quality of PhD production is more feasible.

- 5. When governments create national prestigious fellowships for their best students, which include provision for a maximum two years of study at a foreign university, they assure education with the international exposure necessary for a global employment market. Brazil, China, Thailand, and Demark all have successful programs to support students to go abroad. These fellowship holders, funded by their home governments, are welcomed by the host universities as no extra expenses are incurred; indeed the classrooms and research groups hosting funded students are simply enriched by the brightest minds from many nations.
- 6. The dissemination of the latest knowledge and the placement of PhD graduates are more readily accomplished when concerted and coordinated efforts are made to bring together representatives of universities, research councils, governments, non-profit enterprises, and industry in on-going Round Table meetings that include career planning and career mentoring for current doctoral students with alumni in a variety of careers. Australia, Ireland, and the U.S. are good examples for such Round Table activities.
- 7. When universities which increased doctoral production introduced a single graduate school to control, design, and assure quality and quantity of masters' and doctoral programs the expansion was more readily accomplished. Recent implementation of various forms of the graduate school in Europe finds the American model of a single graduate school superior to several decentralized research schools (Dill & v. Vught, 2010). Characteristic of a North American graduate school are its close links to the research agenda of the university and a graduate dean who belongs to the inner circle of a university's governance. This model of a graduate school provides both an administrative as well as an academic unit. It is the executive policy body of an academic senate committee that assures the quality of masters' and doctoral education across the entire university. It is an administrative unit for all matters of postgraduate and postdoctoral affairs. As such, it oversees the basic requirements of admissions and degrees. It is also a service unit for postgraduate programs and postgraduate students. In this function, it provides additional professional skills-training that helps doctoral students be successful in a variety of employment settings. It is an institutional research unit for postgraduate matters, collecting and analyzing data on postgraduate education at its university. Institutional research serves as a base for policy setting. Finally, the graduate school can be an initiator and catalyst for innovation in postgraduate and postdoctoral matters.

In sum, the worldwide expansion in doctoral education is motivated in part by the policy goal of increasing the number of scientific and technical innovators. Reforms in doctoral education are being shaped by the changing needs of society, modes of research, and labor markets for PhD graduates. There is a general trend towards promoting excellence and educating postgraduate students for a variety of career paths. These efforts go hand in hand with organizational innovations within universities, including the introduction of North American-type graduate schools to help implement and initiate innovations in doctoral education.

References

- Bartelse, J. (1999). Concentrating the Minds. The Institutionalization of the Graduate School Innovation in Dutch and German Higher Education. Utrecht: Uitgeverij Lemma BV.
- Bartelse, J., & Husiman, J. (2008). The Bologna Process. In M. Nerad, & M. Heggelund (Eds.), *Toward a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide* (pp.101-113). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Bernstein, B., *et al.* (in press). Doctoral Education in the Globalization Era. In *Globalization and Doctoral Education Worldwide*.
- Brender, A. (2006). Japanese Education Ministry Plans to Modernize Graduate Schools. Chronicle of Higher Education. 53, 37: A46.
- Denholm, C, & Evans, T. (Eds.) (2006). Doctorates Downunder: Keys to Successful Doctoral Education in Australia and New Zealand. Australian Council for Educational Research, Camberwell, Victoria: ACER Press.
- Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (German Research Foundation). (2009). Excellence Initiative. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from http://www.dfg.de/en/research_funding/coordinated_programmes/excellence_initiative/general_i nformation.html.
- Dill, D., & van Vught, F. (2010). *National Innovation and the Academic Research Enterprise: Public Policy in Global Perspective*. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Etzkowitz, H., & Leydesdorff, L. (2000). The dynamics of innovation: from National Systems and 'Mode 2' to a Triple Helix of university-industry-government relations. *Research Policy*, 29, 109-123.
- Evans, T. D. (2000). Meeting what ends? Challenges to doctoral education in Australia: Quality in postgraduate research: Making ends meet. Proceedings of the 2000 Quality in Postgraduate Research Conference. Adelaide: 59-67.

- Evans, T., Evans, B., & Marsh, H. (2008). Australia. In M. Nerad & M. Heggelund (Eds.), *Toward a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide* (pp.171-203). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Freeman, R. B. (2005). Does Globalization of the Scientific/Engineering Workforce Threaten U.S. Economic Leadership? National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 11457, July 2005. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from http://papers.nber.org/papers/w11457.pdf
- Gibbons, M. C. et al. (1994). The New Production of Knowledge: The Dynamics of Science and Research in Contemporary Societies. London: Sage.
- Green, D. H., &. Powell, S. D. (Eds.) (2005). *Doctoral Study in Contemporary Higher Education*. London: Open University Press/SRHE.
- Gudmundsson, H. K. (2008). Nordic Countries. In *Towards a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide* (pp.75-87). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Harman, K. M. (2004). Producing 'industry ready' doctorates: Australian Cooperative Research Centre approaches to doctoral education. *Studies in Continuing Education*, *26* (3), 387-404.
- Harman, K. M. (2008). Challenging Traditional Research Training culture: Industry oriented Doctoral Programs in Australian Cooperative Research Centres. In J. Valimaa, & O. H. Ylijoki (Eds), *Cultural Perspectives on Higher Education* (pp.174-190). The Netherlands: Springer; The Research Training Mission of the University. *Higher Education Forum*, 5, 79-98.
- Hayhoe, R., & Pan, J. (2005). China's Universities on the Global Stage: Perspectives of University Leaders. *International Higher Education*, 39.
- Haworth, L. (2008). Talk presented at the NSF Regional Grants Conference in Providence, RI, April 7, 2008. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from

http://www.nsf.gov/bfa/dias/policy/docs/remarks_providence.pdf

- Institute of Postgraduate Studies. (2009). 10 Year Strategic Plan 2010-2020 for Postgraduate Education in USM. Penang: Universiti Sains Malaysia.
- Irish Universities Association. Opportunities and Challenges in developing 4th Level Ireland. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from

http://www.iua.ie/media-and-events/events-conferences/events/2007/IUAIUQB4thLevelConf.html

- Japan Society for the Promotion of Science. 21st Century COE program/Global COE Program. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from http://www.jsps.go.jp/english/e-globalcoe/index.html.
- Jayaram, N., Gudmundsson, H. K., Bawa, A., & Kiley, M. (in press). Doctoral Education in the Globalization Era, in M. Nerad, & B. Evans (Eds.), *Globalization and Doctoral Education Worldwide*.
- Kapur, D., & McHale, J. (2005). *Give Us Your Best and Your Brightest: The Global Hunt for Talent.* Washington DC: Center for Global Development.
- Kaur, S., Sirat, M., & Azman, N. (Eds.) (2008). Globalisation and Internationalisation of Higher Education in Malaysia. Pinang: Penerbit Universiti Sains Malaysia.

Kehm, B. (2008). Germany. In M. Nerad & M. Heggelund (Eds.), Towards a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide (pp.19-35). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.

Malaysia Ministry of Higher Education. (2007). National Higher Education Plan 2007-2010. Retrieved September 15, 2009, from http://www.mohe.gov.my/webkpt_v2/transformasi.php?m=&lang=ENG

- Manathunga, C., Pitt, R., & Critchley, C. (2009). Research students' graduate attribute development: Cooperative Research Centre (CRC) graduate perceptions and employment outcomes. *Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education*, 34 (1), 91-103.
- McWilliam, E., & Taylor, P. (2001). Rigorous Rapid and Relevant: Doctoral Training in New Times.In B. Green, T. W. Maxwell, & P. Shanahan (Eds.), *Doctoral Education and Professional Practice: The Next Generation?* Armidale: Kardoorair Press.
- Mooney, P., & Neelakantan, S. (2004). No Longer Dreaming of America. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 51 (7), A41.
- National Academy of Sciences, National Academy of Engineering and Institute of Medicine. (2007). Rising Above the Gathering Storm: Energizing and Employing America for a Brighter Economic Future. Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press.
- National Science Board. (2006). *Science & Engineering Indicators 2006. Volume 2.* Arlington, VA: National Science Foundation.
- National Science Board. (2008). *Science & Engineering Indicators 2008. Volume 2.* Arlington, VA: National Science Foundation.
- National Science Foundation, Division of Science Resource Studies (2000). Graduate Education Reform in Europe, Asia and the Americas and International Mobility of Scientists and Engineers: Proceedings of an NSF Workshop, NSF 00-318, Project Officer, Jean M. Johnson. Arlington, VA: National Science Foundation.
- National Science Foundation. Division of Science Resources Statistics. (2007). Asia's rising science and technology strength: Comparative indicators for Asia, the European Union, and the United States. NSF 07-319. Arlington, VA.
- National Science Foundation. (2009). Partnerships for International Research and Education (PIRE). Retrieved September 15, 2009, from http://www.nsf.gov/funding/pgm_summ.jsp?pims_id=12819
- Nerad, M. (2009). Graduate Education and its Changes in the U.S. In *Graduate Education, Now and Future* (pp.291-305). Hiroshima: Research Institute for Higher Education, Hiroshima University, Japan.
- Nerad, M. (2008). Doctoral Education in the US. In M. Nerad and M. Heggelund, *Towards a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide* (pp.278-297). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.

- Nerad, M., & Tryzna, T. (2008). Conclusion. In M. Nerad, & M. Heggelund, *Towards a Global PhD?* Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide (pp.300-312). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Nerad, M. (2009). Confronting Common Assumptions: Designing Future-oriented Doctoral Education. In R. Ehrenberg (Ed.), *Doctoral Education and the Faculty of the Future*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Nerad, M. (2008). Globalization and the Internationalization of Graduate Education: A Macro and Micro View. Talk at the Canadian Higher Education Association Annual Meeting, *Thinking Beyond Borders-Global Ideas: Global Values.* Vancouver, BC, June 2008.
- Nerad, M., & Heggelund, M. (Eds.) (2008). Toward a Global PhD? Forces and forms in doctoral education worldwide. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Nerad, M. (1994). Preparing for the Next Generation of Professionals and Scholars: Recent Trends in Graduate Education in Germany and Japan. Paper presented at invitational seminar of the National Research Council, Office of Scientific and Engineering Personnel. June 1994.

OECD. (n.d.) Stat. Graduates by field of education.

Retreived September 15, 2009, from http://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx

- Pearson, M. (1999). The changing environment for doctoral education in Australia: Implications for quality management, improvement, and innovation. *Higher Education Research and Development*. 18 (3), 269-287.
- Powell, W. W. & Snellman, K. (2004). The knowledge economy. Annual Review of Sociology. 30, 199-220.
- Ribeiro, R. J. (2008). Brazil. In M. Nerad, & M. Heggelund (Eds.) Toward A Global PhD? Forces and forms in doctoral education worldwide (pp.131-145). Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- SSTI. (2008) First Report on the Strategy for Science, Technology and Innovation. Retreived September 15, 2009, from http://www.entemp.ie/publications/science/2008/firstreportonSSTI.pdf
- Sirat, M. B. (in press). Strategic planning directions of Malaysia's higher education: university autonomy in the midst of political uncertainties. In *Higher Education*, Springer Netherlands, July 2009.
- Slaughter, S., & Rhoades, G. (2004). Academic capitalism and the new economy: Markets, State and Higher Education. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Strathern, M. (Ed.) (2000). Audit Culture: Anthropological Studies in Accountability, Ethics, and the Academy. London and New York: Routledge.
- Yamamoto, S. (2008). Japan. In M. Nerad, & M. Heggelund (Eds.), Toward a Global PhD? Forces and Forms in Doctoral Education Worldwide. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.

The Graduate Foundations of Research in Brazil

Elizabeth Balbachevsky* and Simon Schwartzman**

Abstract. This paper presents some of the most relevant institutional traits of Brazilian graduate education, explores some facets of its history and examines the link between graduate education and the research enterprise in the Brazilian experience. For the last of these, it uses data produced by a survey on the Brazilian academic profession from 2007, which formed part of the international project the "Changing Academic Profession" (CAP project). The paper shows that contrary to international experience, in the Brazilian case, graduate education and not research came first. One of the factors explaining the success of Brazilian higher education in building a strong research profile is hidden in its success in building a strong tier of graduate education. Our analysis shows how graduate education in Brazil emerged in the 1970s as a by-product of the consensus built between political leaders, policy makers and the domestic leaders in the sciences around a project that puts science as a core policy for promoting the country's economic development and independence. As this project grew, it created the necessary conditions for research to become institutionalized inside the small number of Brazilian universities that had succeeded in developing a robust tier of graduate education.

Keywords: Brazil, higher education, graduate education, graduate education evaluation, research organization, research community

Introduction

In 1993 Burton Clark published a major work analyzing the connections between research organization and graduate studies, especially the doctorate, in mature systems of higher education. In this work, Clark argues that it is this connection that makes the difference between this higher level of education, and the other kinds of training offered by all higher education systems around the world. As posed by Clark,

^{*} Associate Professor, Department of Political Science, University of São Paulo (USP), Brazil and Senior Researcher at the Center for Research in Public Policy (NUPPs/USP), e-mail: balbasky@usp.br

^{**} Senior Researcher, Center for Studies on Labor and Society, Rio de Janeiro, member of the Brazilian Academy of Science, and Fellow at the New Century Scholars Program, Fulbright Foundation, e-mail: sschwartzman@gmail.com

Any country can have advanced higher education that has little or no relation to research activity and training Conversely, countries can have much research activity and even research training accomplished away from locales of advanced education. What we explore are conditions of the third possibility, the unity option, in which research and training are carried out in academic locales as an intrinsic part of graduate or advanced education Research, teaching and advanced study are thereby so closely interrelated that one informs the others (Clark, 1993, p. xx)

In this article we argue that the Brazilian experience exemplifies another side of this connection. One where it is the process of building the institutional conditions for a strong graduate tier that creates a protected space inside which research could be institutionalized and become a routine task for the academics, one that happens all year long, to be performed with as much assiduity as the teaching responsibilities¹.

To be sure, this process has had strong impacts on the final design of the research system in Brazil, some positive, and others, negative. In presenting some of the most relevant institutional traits of Brazilian graduate education, this paper seeks to explore some facets of its history and examine the link between graduate education and the research enterprise in the Brazilian experience. For the last part, we will use the data produced by a survey on the Brazilian academic profession from 2007, as part of the international project the "Changing Academic Profession" (CAP project).

Brazilian graduate education: an updated picture

While higher education in Brazil is plagued by many known problems, graduate education is a token of national pride recognized as such by the entire Brazilian society. The figures are impressive: in 2008, more than 88,000 students were enrolled in masters' programs and a further 53,000 were enrolled in doctoral programs. In the same year, more than 33,000 masters and almost 11,000 doctors graduated in Brazil. These figures make Brazilian graduate education one of the most impressive within the emerging countries. However, Brazilian graduate education does not impress only by its size. Differing from what happens at the undergraduate level, Brazilian graduate education is impressive also for its quality. Since the mid-1970s the Fundação Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES), the Ministry of Education's agency in charge of graduate education, implemented a sophisticated evaluation process, based on peer-review,

¹ Brazilian higher education is organized according to the European model, according to which students enter the universities to obtain a professional degree, and eventually continue to postgraduate education at the masters' or doctoral levels. So, there is no undergraduate education as such. However, to follow the usual Anglo-Saxon terminology, we use the expression "undergraduate" to refer to the first tier of professional education, and "graduate" to refer to the second and third tiers of masters' and doctoral education.

that successfully connects performance with support, creating a virtuous circle that reinforces the best programs, while imposing a threshold for performance that limits growth without quality.

A brief history²

The beginning of graduate studies in Brazil can be traced to early experiences with the old chair system adopted by the first Brazilian University of Law in 1931. This was the period when the first Brazilian universities were created³ and when Brazil attracted a group of foreign scholars, escaping from the European turmoil of the 1930s. These academics brought to Brazil the European tradition of graduate certification. At its core was the tutorial relationship between the full professor and a few assistants who were supposed to assist the professor in his duties in teaching and research. Training was mostly informal and centered on the student's academic duties and his or her dissertation. The authority of the professor was almost absolute in assigning the assistant's academic workload, in determining the dissertation's content and methodology and in establishing the acceptable quality standards.

Until the 1950s, only a handful of academics obtained advanced degrees in Brazil, mostly at the Universities of São Paulo and Rio de Janeiro. At that time, graduate education had small impact on Brazilian higher education as a whole. One may even say that it was a small 'foreign' enterprise, tolerated by the academic authorities, but not deemed necessary. In a few institutions, graduate activities were a path (among others) for entry to an academic career. Outside the academy, a master's or doctoral degree had no relevance at all.

The first steps for recognition and regulation of graduate education in Brazil were taken in 1965. The main features were sketched by the Graduate Eduction Act 977, enacted by the Federal Council of Education (known in Brazil as Parecer Sucupira)⁴. This Act introduced a two-level structure for graduate studies, where students were supposed to successfully conclude a master's program prior to being accepted in a doctoral program. This is still the accepted format for graduate education in Brazil today.

The regulation of graduate education points to the Government's awareness of its potentialities as a domestic alternative to qualify academics for the growing federal network of universities. In 1968,

² This part of the paper is based on Balbachevsky (2004).

³ The first higher education institution founded in Brazil was the Imperial School of Law founded in 1808, when the Portuguese Royal Family fled to Brazil, escaping from Napoleon. From this beginning until the 1930s, the only institutional model for higher education known in Brazil was the non-university institution composed by single professional schools and providing training and certification for prestigious professions. These professional schools also adopted the chair model.

⁴ In Brazil, the Federal Education Council (called today the National Education Council) is a semi-autonomous collective body formed by education stakeholder representatives nominated by the Brazilian government, to regulate and establish education policies at all levels. The written opinions of its members, once approved at the Council's plenary session, become part of the country's education legislation.

the government also enacted a bill to reorganize the Brazilian universities after the U.S. model. This reform eliminated the old chair system, introduced the department model, inaugurated full-time contracts for faculty and replaced the traditional sequential course system by a credit system.

After the 1968 reform, graduate studies grew in the most prestigious universities and in some non-university research institutes, very often as semi-autonomous programs. In the new format, the tutorship was preserved but relations between the candidate and the tutor were now to be supervised by the graduate program's board. To successfully conclude their graduate studies, candidates were expected to accrue credits by attending specialized courses and culminated in a public defense of a thesis before a board of examiners — three in the case of a master's degree and five for a doctorate.

A decisive push for the growth of graduate education in Brazil emerged when these programs came to be defined as a privileged focus for policies supporting science and technology (Schwartzman, 1991) in the early 1970s. At that time Brazil was under an authoritarian regime with an important nationalistic orientation. In the 1950s, the Brazilian government had created a few research institutions, such as the National Research Council, the Brazilian Institute for Physics Research and the National Commission for Nuclear Energy, in the hope of participating in the post-war promised benefits from advanced technologies, particularly in the area of nuclear energy. In the late 1960s, for the first time, there was an attempt to link science and technology with higher education, as part of a broader project for economic development. This initiative can be best understood if one takes into account the consensus then built between influential scientists (some of them with well-known leftist orientations) and the nationalist sector in the Brazilian army, both supporting the idea of building an important sector of science and technology as an instrument for the country's economic development.

From the point of view of this scientific elite, the assumption was that, with adequate economic incentives, private investors would change their attitude from technology consumers to technology developers. This transformation would allow the country to break away from technological dependency, then diagnosed as one of the most important sources of economic underdevelopment. From the military's perspective, this objective was important also as a means to ensure access to sensitive technology in strategic fields such as nuclear energy, electronics and space research. Both stakeholders also converged on the best institutional model for achieving these goals: investments should be concentrated in a few large strategic projects from which scientific and technological competence were supposed to 'trickle down' into the economy and society. Graduate education was supposed to supply the sophisticated human capital deemed necessary for implementing these projects. Accordingly, the Brazilian government also launched an important program of scholarships for masters' and doctorate students abroad.

To achieve these objectives, the main Brazilian investment bank — the government-owned Banco Nacional de Desenvolvimento Econômico (BNDES) — established a program to support technological development in 1964. With the success of the fund, a new specialized agency, the Financiadora de Estudos e Projetos (FINEP), was created to be in charge of a new National Fund for the development of science and technology, entitled to a permanent item of the Federal Budget. In 1975 the old and small Conselho Nacional de Pesquisa (National Research Council) was reformed into a larger Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e tecnológico (National Council for Scientific and Technological Development: CNPq), placed under control of the Ministry of Planning, then an important and strategic arm of the Brazilian government.

The 1970s were years of economic expansion, in which the Brazilian economy grew at annual rates of 7% to 10%. These new agencies had funds to spend, and a flexible and modern bureaucracy. Their first attempts were directed towards stimulating private and public firms to invest in technological development. Few of these initiatives succeeded, due the firms' lack of interest in investing in such risky enterprises, being placed, as they were, in the highly protected environment created by import substitution policies. Then, the agencies turned their attention towards the most prestigious universities, where some scientific tradition already existed. The strategy was to search for talented people in the academic institutions and provide them with direct support in research infrastructure and staff, as well as support for graduate education in the country and abroad, often by-passing university procedures and bureaucratic controls,

Thanks to these policies, a new generation of Brazilian researchers was created, many of them having graduated abroad, mostly in the United Sates. These young researchers came back to Brazil with a well defined picture of what should constitute a graduate program in an international perspective and how research was to be connected with graduate training. They were an important instrument for the dynamism one could find in these programs even in the earlier stages.

With such support, graduate education in Brazil grew at a great pace. In 1965, when the first rules and regulations for graduate education were established, the National Education Council accredited 38 graduate programs: 27 as masters' and 11 as doctoral degrees. Ten years later, in 1975, there were already 429 masters' programs, and 149 doctoral programs. These figures have grown continuously since then. In 2008, there were in Brazil 2,314 accredited masters' and 1,320 doctoral courses.

While FINEP and CNPq favored hard science and engineering, the Ministry of Education tended to support a broader range of fields, being focused, as it were, on faculty qualification. Since most of the undergraduate courses were in the soft fields, the Ministry's policy tended to favor graduate programs in these areas. In the end, with the overlap of policies of these two stakeholders, graduate education in Brazil became fairly well distributed among the major academic fields, as one can see in Table 1.

	Masters of	Doctoral				
	Science	programs				
Agrarian Sciences & Forestry	8.7%	10.8%				
Biological Sciences	6.5%	11.1%				
Health Sciences	12.9%	15.1%				
Mathematics, Physics	9.0%	11.6%				
Humanities	18.3%	18.3%				
Applied Social Science	14.9%	8.0%				
Enginering	15.6%	14.0%				
Fine Arts	7.4%	6.8%				
Multidisciplinary	6.7%	4.3%				

(78.771)

(47.200)

Table 1, Brazil: Master's and Doctoral programs enrolments, 2007

Source: Brazil's Ministry of Education, CAPES.

The quest for quality and evaluation

TOTAL (100%)

The 1965 Graduate Education Act conferred on the Ministry of Education's Conselho Federal de Educação (Federal Education Council) the responsibility for the programs' accreditation and evaluation. However, its earlier attempts to fulfill this role failed, for the lack of appropriate mechanisms and procedures. Lacking general standards, the S&T agencies had few clues in choosing to support or dismiss proposals from research-groups and postgraduate programs. CNPq had had some experience in peer-review procedures for individual projects, but not for programs as a whole. For the research groups, to attain high quality standards was crucial: it meant independence from the agencies' internal struggles and was perceived as an alternative for preserving the prestige associated with postgraduate education.

A solution to this impasse was reached when CAPES — then a Ministry of Education's agency in charge of providing scholarships for faculty and graduate students - organized the first general evaluation of graduate programs in 1976. The initiative was supposed to serve as guideline for allocating scholarships to students (Castro & Soares, 1986). Instead of making individual grants, CAPES decided to assess each graduate program as a whole, in terms of its academic output - mainly publications, number of degrees granted - and provide block grants to graduate programs according to their achievements. The assessment was done by peer-review teams, selected by CAPES according to nominations coming from the scientific associations, which were established to assess all graduate programs in their respective fields.

Eventually, as the CAPES evaluation became a routine procedure performed periodically and widely publicized, it was accepted by most stakeholders as a quality reference for postgraduate programs. In this way, the CAPES evaluation was converted in a strong policy instrument, successfully connecting performance with reward. The better the program evaluation, the greater its chances for accrued support as expressed in students' scholarships, research infrastructure and funds.

ability for a discriminatory role.

Reacting to this situation, the CAPES authorities established in 1998 a new model for program evaluation. This new model preserves the authority of the peer-committees, but adopts more formal rules for evaluation. It reinforces the adoption of international standards for all fields of knowledge; imposes a set of parameters for faculty evaluation, stressing their academic background and research performance as measured by their publishing patterns; extends the periodicity of evaluation from two to three years; adopts a more comprehensive procedure, evaluating masters' and doctoral programs together, instead of evaluating each program *per se*; and adopts a seven point scale (instead of five), where the ranks of 6 and 7 are available only to programs offering doctoral degrees that could be assessed as good or excellent by international standards, and established that 3 was the lowest acceptable rank for a postgraduate program to be successfully accredited.

The 1998 evaluation round proceeded under these new rules. The results were satisfactory from the agency's point of view: by using the new criteria, only 30% of programs were ranked in the three highest positions (CAPES, 1999); ten years later, only 17.8% of the doctoral programs were still ranked in the two highest positions.

The place of graduate studies in the Brazilian higher education

Since the implementation of the 1968 reform, Brazilian higher education has been under strong pressure to diversify. By the late 1970s, its profile already showed the traits of a highly diverse and sharply stratified system: a public, tuition-free network of universities at the top and a large group of low quality, tuition-paying, small private non-university institutions at the bottom. In Brazil, the difference between university and non-university institutions is not related to the degrees they grant, but to the autonomy they enjoy. Formally, the legal value of a professional degree is the same regardless of the nature of the institution. But universities are free to decide how many students they can admit, while non-university institutions depend on the federal government for authorization. In principle, university status should be granted by the National Council of Education to institutions that provide graduate education in different subjects and have a significant number of full-time, highly qualified faculty. In practice, most public universities were created by law, and their university status cannot be revoked. On the other hand, most private institutions start as non-universities, but seek university status in order to increase their autonomy.

Among the public universities, a marked distinction should be made between the few that had succeeded in establishing a strong graduate level program, which we propose to call public research universities; and other public institutions (most of then also universities), which are mostly oriented toward undergraduate level and which we shall call regional universities.

The huge private sector, that provides about 75% of the country's undergraduate enrollments, has also experienced a sharp stratification, with the growth of a small segment of prestigious, elite private institutions, while the immense majority is still confined to a kind of "commodity-like" market of mass-undergraduate education. While any university is legally allowed to offer graduate education, the restrictions imposed by the CAPES evaluation have succeeded in limiting the growth of such programs in the private sector. In fact, 82% of the graduate students, and almost 90% of the doctoral students, are in public universities. In the private sector, there are graduate programs in a few Catholic universities and in other prestigious private institutions, particularly in the areas of social sciences and business.

The Brazilian masters' programs were not organized, as in the U.S., as market-oriented, professional degrees, but as mini-doctoral, academic programs for institutions that could not meet the requirements to provide full doctoral degrees. The 1997 Education Act (Lei de Diretrizes e Bases da Educação) required that higher education institutions should provide some kind of graduate education to obtain university status, and in many public institutions a graduate degree became a requisite for academic advancement. To fulfill this requirement, private institutions aspiring to university status created masters' programs that tend to be small, chronically undernourished and with few connections with the institution. They exist only for the sake of the indicators they produce. The 2007 national survey of the Brazilian academic profession, conducted under the guidelines of the CAP international project shows how the institutional environment affects academics' experience with graduate education.

As one can see in Table 2, teaching at the doctoral level is a common experience only for academics who are employed at the National public research institutes and at the public research universities. For academics from the other public universities and the elite private institutions, teaching only at the undergraduate level is the most frequent experience. Even so, in both kinds of institutions one can find a significant number of academics who are engaged in graduate education, some with the experience of teaching at the doctoral level, and others in masters' programs. At the private mass-oriented institutions, 93% of all academics teach only at the undergraduate level⁵.

⁵ Many institutions in the mass-private sector also are very active in continuing education. Thus, many academics from this sector also have experience of teaching in programs of professional specialization and other kinds of continuing education.

Academics'							
highest teaching responsibility	Public research institutes	Public research universities	Public regional universities	Private elite institutions	Private mass institutions	Total	
Doctoral programs	69.2%	43.5%	16.2%	19.5%	1.9%	17.3%	
Masters' Programs	15.4%	10.4%	21.3%	16.5%	5.1%	11.9%	
Undergraduate programs	15.4%	46.1%	62.5%	64.0%	92.9%	70.8%	
Total (100%)	39	193	277	164	468	1,141	

Table 2. Diazinan academics, mynest teaching responsibility by montational conte	Table 2. E	Brazilian a	academics:	highest	teaching	res	ponsibility	/ by	y institutional	conte
--	------------	-------------	------------	---------	----------	-----	-------------	------	-----------------	-------

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

Teaching and advising in graduate programs: the academic profile

The processes described above have made graduate education in Brazil highly selective and demanding for academics. The 2007 national survey on Brazilian academics, as part of the international CAP project presents some relevant indicators in this dimension. Although this survey did not ask if the academic advises doctoral dissertations or masters' theses, by selecting those that gave a positive answer when asked if they teach classes for masters' and/or doctoral programs a broad identification of the academics that have connections with graduate education can be made. In order to be allowed to advise on graduate work, an academic must be accepted by the graduate school or the collegiate department. In this process, the first step is being allowed to teach a graduate program. The second step is to be recognized as an advisor at the master's level, which usually comes after one or two terms of teaching in graduate programs. Authorization for advising doctoral theses — when the program is allowed to confer doctoral degrees — comes after the first advised master's thesis is successfully approved. Thus, identifying academics who teach at the graduate level is a good proxy for identifying academics who also provide advice on masters' theses and/or doctoral dissertations. Table 3 shows that teaching at graduate level, and, especially, teaching in doctoral programs requires that an academic holds a PhD degree.

Teaching at graduate level also requires a strong commitment to research. By following the international literature, academics can be regarded as experienced researchers if they are able to disseminate the research findings to a wider audience, which, for many, means to publish these findings (Fulton & Trow, 1975). In the Brazilian context, fully fledged researchers are also expected to have the skills and experience needed to raise external support for their research activities. It is not usual for public institutions in Brazil to set aside institutional resources to support research. In the private sector, even when institutions earmark small amounts of funds to support academics' research, access to these resources is not regulated by academic norms. They usually stay under the

discretionary control of the institution's authorities. Therefore, one can assume that, in the Brazilian context, being able to command external funds means also that academics' research agendas have been evaluated by their peers.

	Highest teaching level				
Type of institution	Doctoral programs	Masters' programs	Undergraduate programs		
Public research institutes	100.0%	100.0%	66.7%		
Public research universities	100.0%	100.0%	85.4%		
Public regional universities	93.3%	98.3%	46.2%		
Private elite institutions	96.9%	92.6%	60.0%		
Private Mass institutions	66.7%	87.5%	26.0%		

 Table 3.
 Proportion of academics holding a doctoral degree by their highest teaching responsibility

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

Table 4, ranks the degree of commitment to research among Brazilian academics. The scale runs from a fully professionalized researcher (one who performs research, publishes and is able to secure external support) through to one with a non-active role. In between these extremes, there can be identified those that do research and publish but cannot secure external support and those that perform research without achieving any publication of or support for the work.

	Hi			
Research Profile	Doctoral programs	Masters' Programs	Undergraduate programs	Total
Fully-fledged researcher	64.0%	41.2%	12.4%	24,7%
Doing research and publishing without external support	28.4%	46.3%	37.3%	36,8%
Doing research without publishing and external support	3.0%	8.1%	16.0%	12,8%
Inactive as researcher	4.6%	4.4%	34.4%	25,7%
Total (100%)	197	136	808	1,141

Table 4. Brazilian academic's research profile and teaching responsibilities

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

As one can see in this table, there is a strong association between having the profile of a fullyfledged researcher and teaching in doctoral and masters' programs. On the other hand, the second group, of those that publish but have no success in securing external funds, has a weak (but significant) association with teaching at masters' level. In the final two groups the commitment to research reaches the lower level: academics who either do not do research at all, or, if they do, have not published in the last three years prior to the interview nor have had access to external funds to support their research. These profiles are strongly associated with teaching only at the undergraduate level and are almost absent among academics teaching at the graduate level.

Furthermore, as shown in Table 5, experienced researchers, with active international connections usually have teaching responsibilities in doctoral programs, while those confined to domestic networks are associated with teaching at masters' level. Researchers with only parochial (institutional) networks and those who develop research only in isolation are associated with the undergraduate level.

	Hi			
Research network	Doctoral programs	Masters' Programs	Undergraduate programs	Total
Researcher with international conections	56.5%	31.0%	16.0%	27,3%
Researcher with domestic conections	26.1%	44.4%	34.3%	34,0%
Researcher with institutional connections	11.4%	19.0%	27.2%	22,4%
Isolated researcher	6.0%	5.6%	22.5%	16,3%
Total	184	126	519	829

Table 5. Research network and teaching responsibilities

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

The higher commitment to research found among the academics working in graduate education has predictable effects on their productivity, as estimated by the number of works published in the last three years⁶. Table 6, compares the productivity of academics with different teaching profiles in the last three years.

Table 6 shows significant differences in the level of productivity associated with different levels of teaching responsibilities. In fact, while academics teaching in doctoral programs have 20 weighted publications in the last three-years, this number falls to 14 among academics teaching in masters' programs and to only 7 among academics with responsibilities only at the undergraduate

⁶ In order to overcome the problems associated with the differences in the lengths of work that are required to publish a book when compared with publishing a paper, the information presented by the academics regarding their scholarly contributions was weighted. The number of books reported by the academic was weighted 4, the number of books edited was weighted 2, and both added to the number of papers published in scholarly journals or presented at scholarly conferences.

level. What is more important, the analysis of variance (ANOVA) shows that teaching at different levels explains almost 14% of all variance in productivity.

Academics who work in graduate education, and especially those in doctoral programs, are not only more productive. The CAP study also found that their publishing activity is done in a richer context, counting on the help of peer-revision and collaboration of colleagues from abroad and domestically.

Table 6.	Differences in productivity, as measured by the number of works published in the last
	three years

Highest teaching level	Mean	Ν	Std. Deviation
Doctoral programs	20.0863	197	17.01793
Masters' programs	14.7500	136	14.05057
Undergraduate programs	7.1052	808	11.40197
Total	10.2577	1,141	13.83278

Summary (means and standard deviation)

ANOVA Table

	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups (Combined)	29805.154	2	14902.577	90.051	.000
Within Groups	188329.091	1,138	165.491		
Total	218134.245	1,140			

Measures of Association

	Eta	Eta Squared
Production_Total Highest teaching level	.370	.137

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

In fact, as can be seen in Table 7, 74% of the academics with responsibilities in doctoral programs have their publications subject to peer-review. Among them, 33.1% published in co-authorship with foreign colleagues and another 31.5% published with colleagues in Brazil. In the second group, 59.9% of the academics with teaching responsibilities at masters' level have work published with peer-review. Among them, only 11.5% published in co-authorship with foreign colleagues but 36.1% published in collaboration with colleagues in Brazil. Finally, academics with teaching responsibilities confined to undergraduate level tend to show a more impoverished profile of

publications: when they have works published (because 25.4% of them have had no work published at all), they usually publish alone and without peer-review.

By way of conclusion, one can say that in Brazil, graduate education, and more specifically, the doctoral programs are, in fact, places where research found all the requisites to be institutionalized inside Brazilian higher education. The micro-environment of these programs is such that it successfully concentrates academics with dynamic profiles as researchers, with intense activity in international networking and publishing, creating an energetic and demanding environment for its students.

	Hi	Highest teaching level			
Patterns of publishing	Doctoral programs	Masters' Programs	Undergraduate programs	Total	
production with peer-review, local and foreign co-author	33.1%	11.5%	5.2%	12.3%	
production with peer review and local coauthor	31.5%	36.1%	20.2%	25.0%	
production with peer-review, no co-author	9.4%	12.3%	7.2%	8.4%	
production with local co- author, no peer-review	17.1%	19.7%	22.3%	20.8%	
production without peer- review and co-author	4.4%	11.5%	19.8%	15.1%	
no publications	4.4%	9.0%	25.4%	18.3%	
Total	181	122	516	819	

Table 7. Patterns of publishing and teaching responsibilities

Source: FAPESP/CAP project, Brazil 2007

The graduate foundations of research in Brazil

This article started with a quotation from Burton Clark where he describes one of the most striking features of modern higher education, that is, the coupling of research with teaching. In his analysis, Clark (1993) states that this nexus is especially strong inside the higher levels of learning, that is, in graduate education. However, in his formulation, research and knowledge creation are deemed a necessary condition for a vigorous system of higher learning to be built. The title of this article inverts the terms of his proposition. We argue that in the Brazilian experience, graduate education and not research comes first. One of the factors explaining the success of Brazilian higher education in building a strong research profile is hidden in its success in building a strong tier of graduate education. Our analysis shows how graduate education in Brazil emerged in the 1970s as a by-product of the consensus built between political leaders, policy makers and the domestic leaders in scientific disciplines around a project that puts science as a core policy for promoting the country's economic development and independence. And as it grew, it created the necessary conditions for

research to become institutionalized inside the small number of Brazilian universities that had succeeded in developing a robust tier of graduate education.

Pivotal to this process was the institutionalization of the procedures for program evaluation. As was said in the first part of this article, the strong legitimacy of these procedures rested in the work done by the committees of peers that CAPES was able to mobilize for these evaluations.

The work of these committees had a major impact on the institutionalization of academic research in Brazil. In each recognized field, they became a major forum for establishing quality standards for research, for legitimizing subjects of study, theories and methodologies, and for evaluating international links and publishing patterns (Coutinho, 1996). Thus, one can see the work of these evaluation committees as one the most effective instruments for expediting the institutionalization of all fields of knowledge and in building the foundations of the Brazilian scientific community (Schwartzman, 1991).

While the first committees were chosen by an *ad-hoc* procedure among the most influential scientific leaders in Brazil, as the CAPES evaluation became institutionalized, the composition of these committees became more stable, but at the same time the nomination process was converted into an arena where different research traditions and groups struggled to be represented. This process presents few difficulties in areas where scientific consensus is broad and the research agenda is more or less consensual. But in fields where these characteristics are not present, this struggle is fierce and the committees' decisions had major impacts over the different research traditions. As quality tends to be defined in terms of what is done by the most powerful groups inside each field, the whole process is by its nature very conservative, and creates artificial obstacles for the growth of new research areas, especially when they are born in-between the rigid boundaries CAPES evaluation defines for different fields. Thus, it is not surprising that 54% of all graduate programs formally classified as "multidisciplinary" are ranked at the lowest position of the CAPES evaluation scale.

In fact, multi- and trans-disciplinary research areas are particularly affected by the compositional effects created by the peculiar relations between graduate education and research in Brazil. CAPES evaluation is simply unable to deal with the peculiarities presented by research groups (and graduate programs) working with a more trans-disciplinary orientation. Many of them are forced to fit into one or other area committee, where they are seen as a kind of "ugly duckling", to whom no metric of beauty or excellence can be properly applied. Others also are condemned to the limbo represented by the "multidisciplinary" committee, where evaluation is forced to emulate the norms adopted for the more disciplinary oriented committees. Finally, others are simply dismissed.

One of the most relevant features of the 1998 reform of CAPES evaluation was the adoption of a number of indicators that should be used by the committees when evaluating a program. This procedure was very effective in counteracting the parochial pressures to which all the committees were exposed. Nevertheless, the new instrument reinforced the role played by the CAPES bureaucracy. Because of the peculiar centrality that graduate programs even now play in the process of

institutionalization of science in Brazil, this change in the balance of power in favor of the bureaucracy introduced further constraints over the processes supporting diversification in science.

The strong ties that connect all the building blocks of graduate education in Brazil also restrict the autonomous growth and diversification of the masters' programs. In most countries masters' programs have tended to disengage themselves from the trajectory pursued by doctoral programs. In doing so, these programs have established their own identity and relevance as they become places for advanced training for an increasingly demanding labor market. In Brazil masters' programs are still conceived mainly as a kind of 'mini-doctorate', an intermediate stage mandatory for anyone who wants to attend a doctoral program. This situation prolongs unnecessarily the time needed for training the new generation of researchers. CAPES officials estimate that in order to conclude a masters' degree, a student would spend 34 months. on average (almost 3 years). To achieve a doctoral degree, it takes an additional 53 months (four and half years). It also freezes the masters' programs in an adjunct role, inhibiting growth and diversification, and hindering the potentialities this kind of study has for upgrading the competences of society as whole⁷.

Conclusion

In the 1970s, Brazil started a significant effort to build science, technology and graduate education as part of a broader project of modernization and economic growth. However, while the links between research and development remained limited at best, graduate education grew as part of an expanding higher education system, establishing the conditions but also the limits for academic research to develop. The analysis shows how effective has been the evaluation process in preserving the special features of this structure inside Brazilian higher education. Even so, the article also points out some of the more relevant constraints and challenges for this overall successful policy. One of the unintended consequences of this emphasis on the assessment of the academic quality of the graduate programs is that it penalizes both applied and interdisciplinary work, which is essential for university research to transcend their institutional boundaries and link more strongly with society (Schwartzman, 2008). We may be reaching a turning point when the hindrances created by academic overregulation surpass its benefits. How the Brazilian science community, the policy makers and society as a whole are going to deal with these new challenges is, at present, an open question.

⁷ In 1997 CAPES also recognized a new kind of masters' degree called the "professional master program". Nevertheless, this initiative was never fully accepted by the evaluation committees nor by the public universities. As a result, 10 years after proposing the new alternative format for a masters' program, there are only 662 programs of this kind, attended by only 7,000 students.

- Balbachevsky, E. (2004). Graduate Education: emerging challenges to a successful policy. In C. Brock,
 & S. Schwartzman (Eds.), *The Challenges of Education in Brazil* (pp.209-228). Oxford: Symposium Books.
- Clark, B. (Ed.) (1993). The research foundations of graduate education: Germany, Britain, France, United States and Japan. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Coutinho, M. (1996). Ecology and environmental science in Brazilian higher education; graduate programs, research and intellectual identity. *Documentos de Trabalho*, 6.
- CAPES. (1998). Uma década de pós-graduação -1987-1997. Brasília: Ministério da Educação, CAPES/DAV.
- CAPES. (1999). Avaliação da pós-graduação: síntese dos resultados. Brasília: Ministério da Educação, CAPES/DAV.
- Castro, C. de M., & Soares, G. A. D. (1986). As avaliações da Capes. In S. Schwartzman, & C. d. M. Castro (Eds.), *Pesquisa universitária em questão* (pp.190-224). São Paulo: Editora da UNICAMP.
- Fulton, O., & Trow, M. (1975). Research activity in American higher education. In M. Trow (Ed.), *Teachers and students: aspects of American Higher Education* (pp.39-63). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Schwartzman, S. (1991). A space for science the development of the scientific community in Brazil. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press.

http://www.schwartzman.org.br/simon/space/summary.htm

Schwartzman, S. (2008). University and Development in Latin America: Successful Experiences of Research Centres. Rotterdam, Taipei: Sense Publishers.

Access & Quality Dilemma in Education: implication for Namibia's Vision 2030

Elizabeth M. Amukugo^{*}, Gilbert N. Likando^{**} and John Mushaandja^{***}

Abstract. The 1990 World Declaration on Education for All identified quality as imperative for achieving equity in education. This point has strongly been emphasised by UNESCO (1991, p.3), where it is expounded that "Education has a vital role to play in helping human beings to improve their relationships with their environment and contribute to the ultimate sustainability of the planet." In this context quality education rests on four pillars: learning to know, learning to do, learning to be and learning to live together. In 1993 Namibia adopted an "Education for All" policy based on *access, equity, quality* and *democratic* goals. However, its implementation has meant that the country can boast of having exceeded a 90% enrolment rate at primary school level, at the expense of the quality goal. This discourse takes a critical look at the *access* and *quality* dilemma in education and how these can impact on Namibia's Vision 2030.

Keywords: access and quality dilemma, educational reform, equity, democracy, policy

Introduction

What education and for whom?

Education is meaningful only in as far as it helps the individual and the many individuals that constitute a society, to see beyond the framework of their limitations, and penetrate into the unlimited world of discovery — towards the constant creation of the new and the necessary capability to change our environment — the world. That is why education is such an indisputable necessity, to mankind as a whole. (Amukugo, 1995)

^{*} PhD, Senior Lecturer, Department of Educational Foundations and Management, Faculty of Education, University of Namibia, e-mail: eamukugo@unam.na

^{**} PhD, Lecturer, Department of Educational Foundations and Management, Faculty of Education, University of Namibia, e-mail: glikando@unam.na

^{***} PhD, Lecturer, Department of Educational Foundations and Management, Faculty of Education, University of Namibia, e-mail: jmushaandja@unam.na

This means in short, that education does not only help in opening one's mind and widening one's scope, it also provides human beings with the capacity to act upon their environment rather than being conditioned by it.

It is against this backdrop that we can talk about "quality education" and the contribution it can make towards achieving socio-economic development, provided, as Henry A. Giroux (1985) argues, the forms of knowledge transmitted through education are such that it provides opportunities for selfand social- empowerment in society at large. Education should, among other goals, empower those who go through it to "partake in political and economic life of their community, struggle against poverty or oppression and most importantly benefit from the joys and rewards of human existence...". (Devidal, 2004)

Thus, as Freire (1974) holds, educational development should not only be limited to purely economic objectives or structural reforms, but ought to include the formation of "critical attitudes". Such an education should:

... Enable men to discuss courageously the problems of their context; it would warn men of the dangers of the time and offer them the confidence and the strength to confront those dangers instead of surrounding their sense of self through submission to the decision of others.... By predisposing men to re-evaluate constantly, to analyze 'findings' to adopt scientific methods and processes, and to perceive themselves in dialectical relationship with their social reality, that education could help men to assume an increasingly critical attitude toward the world and so to transform it. (Freire, 1974, pp.33-34)

This critical approach to education not only places educational content and method at the centre of educational provision; it also defines more clearly the concept of "educational quality". It does this by marking distinctly the place and role of education for both the individual and society.

The Jomtien World Conference on Education for All (UNESCO, 1991) went even further in explaining the linkage between education, economic and social development.

Education must help to build up the self-confidence to succeed in life and strike out on one's own. There need to be 'job creators' coming out of school rather than 'job seekers'. The implications of this situation for education are manifold. There can be no sustained economic and social development without an active population capable of playing its full role in such development. This demands adequate preparation through education and training. (UNESCO, 1991, p.45)

While agreeing that education contributes to bringing about socio-economic development, it is important to ask at the same time about what development and for whose benefit. An answer to this question rests in understanding the type of society within which education functions. This is because changes within the educational sector result from changes in society's economic, political and social relationships.

Any critical appraisal of the policy on education therefore, presupposes an understanding of the linkage between educational practice and political and socio-economic development. Namibia is a class-based society with a mixed economic system. But as Herman *et al.* (1982) observed, a mixed economy does not necessarily help to bring about any major shift of power between capital and labour. Within the Namibian context, for example, the capitalist class owns most of the productive facilities and resources while the manual and intellectual workers own their labour, with self-employed business people in between and peasants struggling to make ends meet. The Presidential Commission on Education and Training revealed that "Namibia has greater disparities in wealth than any other country in the world ...". The children of prosperous families attend schools which are equivalent to schools which are totally inadequate for their needs (Government of the Republic of Namibia, 1999, p.11). This clarification may help to explain the ever widening gap between the rich and the poor within our society; the reason why 50% of our people live below the poverty line; and the contextual circumstances under which the educational goals of *access, equity* and *quality* have been implemented.

Access, equity and quality in education

There has been a global consensus on the meaning of education *access* with many international instruments focusing on the quantitative aspects of education policy (UNESCO, 2005). However, the issues of equity and quality in education seem not to have attracted the same universal agreement. On the contrary, varying viewpoints have emerged with regard to the meaning of each of the two concepts.

The concept of *equity* is closely linked to the aspect of 'fair play' in educational provision. But, what is meant by fair play depends largely on differing ideological positions. Liberal democrats may argue from the point of view of "equality of opportunity", a view that sees the individual's "efforts, ability and free choice" (Outhwaite, 2006, p.204), as being crucial to achieving equity, without taking into account problems arising from existing socio-economic barriers, for example. Structural functionalists, by viewing the role of education as being that of legitimizing and reproducing social inequalities (Robinson, 1981, pp.27-28), may suggest that education cannot compensate for the inequalities in society as a whole; and that significant improvements in education can only be achieved if they are accompanied by wider social changes. Critical theorists, whilst recognizing the immense challenges humanity faces in achieving social equity (Freire, 2004), would define the concept in terms of who benefits more from education as a social institution. From that premise, they would focus their attention on the root causes of inequalities and propose relevant action for bringing about change. This paper falls within the latter category.

Neither has there been common agreement on what *quality* in education entails. As it is observed in the 2005 EFA Global Monitoring Report:

Although there is no single definition of quality, two principles characterize most attempts to define the objectives of education. The first which identifies learners cognitive development ... The second emphasizes the role of education in promoting commonly shared values along with creative and emotional development. (UNESCO, 2005, p.19)

The above observations can generally be placed under two major psychological theories of learning that have over the years provided theoretical frameworks within which types of education systems in general and educational content in particular have been developed. First, is the cognitive development learning theory spearheaded by Piaget. Its main postulates are that children develop according to stages¹. Teaching and learning activities should hence be adapted to fit into those stages, because once a child misses out during one stage it becomes difficult for that child to pick up lost knowledge at another stage. Environmental differences will have no influence on the order of stages. This view has been criticized by, amongst others, Vygotsky, a social psychologist, who points out that "Piaget has already been criticized ... for his failure to take into account the importance of the social situation and milieu." (Vygotsky, 1962, p.23) Vygotsky's position reflects a general perspective held by proponents of the social theory of learning who argue that individual changes are the result of person-environment interaction.

Quality in education then can be understood in terms of an educational content and practice that encourages critical examination of power relations within society, and which provides useful tools for people to change their environment.

Notwithstanding the above, there seem to be some generally accepted criteria, on the basis of which quality in a particular education system can be determined. These include but are not limited to:

- the level of public spending on education,
- the quality of the teaching profession,
- · achievement of measurable learning outcomes (literacy, numeracy and basic life skills),
- · teacher/pupil ratio,
- the survival rate at Basic Education level (grades 1-12), and
- the extent to which an environment conducive to learning exists (availability of study materials, equipment and physical facilities.

It is important to note from the outset that these criteria cannot be looked at in isolation. They

¹ Learning-Theories.com. Stage Theory of Cognitive Development (Piaget). Retrieved on 11/05/2009, from: http://www.learning-theories.com/piagets/stage-theory-of-cognitive-development.html

need to be interpreted within a particular socio-economic context.

Access, equity and quality in the Namibian context

The goals of *access, equity*, and *quality* in education can be placed within the context of the global concept of "Education for All" (EFA), whose origin can be traced back to the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948); and the Jomtien World Conference on Education (1990).

Article 26 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights states that

Everyone has the right to education. Education shall be free, at least in the elementary and fundamental stages. Elementary education shall be compulsory. Technical education and professional education shall be made generally available. (UNESCO, 1991)

This international commitment was reconfirmed by the World Conference on EFA, which took place at Jomtien (1990) and declared amongst others that

We, the participants in the World Conference on Education for All, reaffirm the right of all people to education ... together we call on governments, concerned organizations and individuals to join in this urgent undertaking. (UNESCO, 1991, p.95)

Independent Namibia, being a participant to the Jomtien conference, developed a concept of EFA that meets the Namibian socio-economic conditions, and which is based on the goals of *access, equity quality* and *democracy*.

Influenced by this global concern, and the need to come to terms with past imbalances within the educational system, the right of all citizens to education became part of independent Namibia's constitution. Hence Article 20 of Namibia's Constitution states

All persons shall have the right to education. Primary education shall be compulsory and the state shall provide reasonable facilities to render effective this right for every resident within Namibia, by establishing and maintaining state schools at which primary education will be provided free of charge. Children shall not be allowed to leave school until they have completed their primary education or have attained the age of sixteen. (Government of the Republic of Namibia, 1990)

The policy of 'Education for All' was therefore partially meant to meet the constitutional requirements to provide free and compulsory schooling for children between the ages of six- to sixteen-years. In concrete terms, government set out, first and foremost, to establish a unified educational system by merging eleven ethnic/racial administration authorities into one single Ministry

of Education and Culture. Three years after independence, the government published a major policy document, "Towards Education for All" (Ministry of Education and Culture, 1993), which set the framework for achieving "Education for All" by the year 2000. This policy is basically based on four major goals: access, equity, quality and democracy (*ibid.*, pp.32-42).

In terms of *access*, the government pledged to commit itself to providing universal basic education, and to ensure that the majority of Namibians would have acquired basic primary education (grades 1-7) by the year 2000. Adult and non-formal educational programmes would be developed to cater for the learning needs of the adult population. Equipment would be provided to enhance teachers' levels of preparation; a more equitable allocation of resources would be provided; and the educational output would be kept under constant review to ensure equal opportunities for all learners.

In relation to *quality*, it was envisaged that quality in education would be achieved through providing good schools, ensuring that teachers are sufficiently prepared for their tasks, and moving from examination-centred education to developing skilled learners as well as by developing integrated curricula.

The goal of *democracy* would be achieved by developing democratic education. Learners are to study how democratic societies operate and what the obligations and rights of citizens are. Moreover, broad participation in decision-making about education would be facilitated by government. Teaching itself will become democratic by moving from a teacher-centred teaching and learning concept to a student-centred one.

What do we mean by educational quality in the Namibian context?

Level of public spending on education

Namibia's public expenditure on education increased from 20% of the total annual Government expenditure in 1990/91, to 23% in 2002/3 (IPPR, 2002, p.4). In fact, Namibia spends proportionately more on education than any other country in sub-Saharan Africa. However, Namibia spent 83% of its annual Basic Education budget on salaries and administration, leaving only 17% for actual educational activities (Amukugo, 2003, p.203).

This state of affairs, suggests that the achievements so far cannot be commensurate with the resources and time committed to basic education. The need for value for money is at the core of the definition of quality in education. Meeting the needs of society goes a long way to meeting customer requirements and hence quality. There are too many gaps in the current model for it to be both sustainable and meet the requirements of the contractual obligations to the needs of society.

The quality of the teaching profession and achievement of learning outcomes

A recent UNICEF (2004, p.8) study, while praising Namibia for having achieved gender parity in education, concluded that "the quality of Namibian education [Basic Education] remains low". The report also arrived at the conclusion that "two-thirds of Namibia's grade 6 learners cannot read with any level of competency"; and that by grade 10 national examination results are constantly disappointing, with over half having failed in 2001.

Furthermore, the 2004/2005 World Bank Evaluation Report (World Bank, 2005) of the education provision in Namibia suggests that formal education provision over the last 14 or 15 years has been ineffective. It further asserts (*ibid.*) that general education in particular is ineffective, mainly because of inadequacies in a range of education quality enhancing inputs. Due to lack of access to early childhood development (ECD), and to pre-primary education programmes, 80% of children enter the first grade of primary education without the required level of learning readiness

Invariably, these children are exposed to ineffective teaching (*ibid*.). To compound this scenario further, the report states that, 60% of primary school teachers, and 30% of secondary school teachers are unqualified. Among the qualified, a large proportion lacks essential competencies such as mastery of their teaching subjects, good English proficiency, reading skills, elicitation skills, curriculum interpretation, and setting tests for students (*ibid*.). These weaknesses limit the teachers' effectiveness in implementing the official curriculum. As a result the poor quality of education contributes to low internal efficiency; as is manifest in high student repetition and dropout rates.

A question can be asked as to why all this is so. According to UNESCO (2005) quality in education is best measured by the following proxy indicators: the number of learners *per* teacher, teacher training, public expenditures, educational achievement and the survival rate to Grade 5. In the Namibian context, other factors such as lack of physical facilities, shortage of books and equipment, also contribute to poor quality in education.

However, with this state of affairs there is need for an intervention to improve the quality or effectiveness of general education in Namibia. Good quality general education (grade 1 to 12) builds the foundation skills required for the effectiveness of higher levels of the education and training system, and for effective functioning in a knowledge based-economy (UNESCO, 2005). It seems therefore, that Namibia has no choice but to do a lot more in addressing these problems, which will have severe financial implications for the nation.

Level of teacher/learner ratio, survival rate and the creation of an environment conducive to learning

Our observations regarding regional inequalities tally with the findings of the Presidential Commission (1991) on Education, Culture and Training that

... very many children are getting an education which is greatly inferior to that enjoyed by town dwellers and which does not give every Namibian child an equal opportunity of achieving the best of which he or she is capable. It is clear that the root cause of this deprivation is the unequal distribution of the educational resources ... (Government of the Republic of Namibia, 1999, p.98)

The logical implication of these weaknesses is the fact that primary education lacks the capacity to feed secondary schools with competent learners, in addition to depriving these learners of life-long learning skills. This pattern eventually impacts on the intakes to higher education who inevitably will be inadequately prepared and who, when they complete their studies, may be unable to cope with the pressures of leadership, which would lead to dire consequences for the future of Namibia.

The government introduced a new Junior Secondary Curriculum as early as 1991, a year after independence. The new curriculum was meant amongst other things to create a common core learning experience for all Namibian youth, and to introduce English as a common medium of instruction.

Three years later, in 1994 the government took a political decision to abolish the Cape Education Department Matriculation Examination. A new Senior Secondary curriculum that leads to the International General Certificate of Secondary Education (IGCSE), which is equivalent to an O-level, was introduced in its place. Selected secondary schools were permitted to introduce the Higher International General Certificate of Secondary Education (HIGCSE), which is equivalent to an A-level certificate.

But, as Amukugo (2003) observed, the IGCSE examination results have remained more or less unchanged for the period between 1999-2002: only 19% obtained a C grade, and 86% of our youth leave secondary school with a mere G grade in a significant number of subjects. As few as 6% of these students qualify for admission to the University of Namibia and the Polytechnic of Namibia. Over and above this, only 12.8% obtained grade 1, which is the highest grade on the HIGCSE scale. On occasions, over 80% of the HIGCSE students have obtained no more than a grade 4, which is the lowest on the scale (Amukugo, 2003, p.203).

The high failure rates at Grades 10 and 12 respectively, which has characterised the period from the 1990's to 2003 and beyond, are symptomatic of the process of transformation where political decisions may be prompted by the prevailing circumstances — in the case of Namibia the inadequate education system that was inherited from the South African Colonial education system (Likando, Katzao & Ijambo, 2006) - without seriously considering the educational implications. It is clear that these changes were introduced in haste without first preparing teachers for the new tasks. In addition, learners have been subjected to the *automatic promotion policy*, in accordance with which they are transferred to the next Grade even if they have not mastered the core content. These factors, concomitant with Namibia's socio-economic reality, have contributed greatly to the high failure rate at
secondary school level, while turning our youth into candidates for the streets where their chances of finding employment are very slim.

It is hence crucial that an alternative policy for secondary education must place emphasis on issues of fairness in terms of resources distribution, educational quality, and the relevance of curricular content. All in all, education should not only be "available" and "accessible", but should also be "acceptable ..." (Devidal, 2004)

Implication for Namibia's Vision 2030

Namibia's policy framework for long term national development (Vision 2030) is committed to the principle of sustainable development, as advocated by the United Nations Agenda 21 Principles (Government of the Republic of Namibia, 2004). It is imperative to note that among other factors the driving force in achieving Vision 2030, is education, science and technology (*ibid.*, 2004).

Although Namibia's Vision 2030 is considered an ambitious dream for the country, there is a firm commitment by government to "... improve the quality of life of the people of Namibia to the level of their counterparts in the developed world by 2030" (*ibid.*, 2004, p.90). This is evident through its 'sub-vision' on education that aims at establishing in Namibia an affordable and pragmatic education capable of producing a balanced supply of human resources to respond to the demands of the labour market (*ibid.*). The provision of quality education is a precondition for the realisation of this sub-vision. Quality education is a tool that makes the realisation of political, civil, economic, cultural and social rights possible (Devidal, 2004). Therefore, the provision of quality education is an imperative for the realisation of Vision 2030.

Although Vision 2030 stipulates clearly the objectives and the timeframe within which they have to be achieved, a word of caution is necessary. Namibia is known as a country good at putting policies in place but falling short in implementation. However, Vision 2030 might be an exception in this regard. After having experienced such challenges in the past, the country needs to have credible policy implementation strategies to ensure constant follow-up, evaluation and, if necessary, revision of objectives to make sure that they are still realistic, viable and implementable.

Put differently, 'implementers' are key elements in the realisation of the set objectives. For example, teachers are crucial agents in the realisation of the sub-vision on education. If their conditions of service are compromised, with poor facilities and infrastructure then it is a futile exercise to dream of Namibia being at par with the developed world by 2030. As the Education and Training Sector Improvement Programme (ETSIP) aims to enhance the education sector's contribution to the attainment of strategic national development goals, and to facilitate the transition to a knowledge-based economy, as required by Vision 2030 and the Third National Development Plan (NDP III), our argument is that the country needs to invest more in education to improve the learning and teaching conditions, and to provide appropriate training to its educators (Government of the Republic of

Namibia, 2007).

Conclusion

There is an urgent need to review the senior secondary education paradigms and results, in order to ascertain their relevance to the Namibian context. This review must help in resuscitating our social contract by including members of the civil society. The education system of the future should also seek to allow for *multiple exit and entry points* that will facilitate continuous and life-long learning at secondary education level. Each exit point should have a corresponding list of competencies that will be seen to add value to both an individual and society.

The establishment of the Education and Training Sector Improvement Programme (ETSIP) aimed at enhancing the education sector's contribution to the attainment of strategic national development goals, and to facilitate the transition to a knowledge-based economy was a crucial initiative from government. Given the fact that ETSIP targets all areas of education, including early childhood, general education, tertiary education, vocational education and adult and lifelong learning, in the process of reform, the context has been set. Although they are challenges in terms of funding ETSIP, which seems to be an ambitious programme, its objectives are key to the achievement of quality education necessary for the country's transition to a knowledge-based society.

It is worth noting therefore, that the successful implementation of ETSIP might support a viable education policy that provides an adequate framework within which to assess and act upon possible contradictions between the political will and educational outcomes. Its curriculum content should reflect the aspirations of the people, and meet the needs of both the individual and the changing society. This is imperative in ensuring that there is a "Peoples Contract" with their leadership, a commitment to building a society that is just and fair for all Namibians.

References

- Amukugo, E. M. (1995). Concept of Education. In E. M. Amukugo, *Education and Politics in Namibia: Past Trends and Future Prospects* (2nd ed.). Windhoek: Gamsberg Macmillan.
- Amukugo, E. M. (2003). Contribution to the Appropriation Bill 2003/04 Debate. Government Republic of Namibia, *Debates of the National Assembly for the Third Parliament*, 64.
- Devidal, P. (2004). Trading Away Human Rights? The GATS and the Right to Education: a legal perspective. *Journal for Critical Education Policy Studies*, 2(2). Retrieved April 3, 2002, from http://www.jceps.com/print.php?articleID=28

Freire, P. (1974). Education for Critical Consciousness. London: Sheed & Ward.

Freire, P. (2004). Rage & Hope. In Critical Theory and Its Impact on Education. Retrieved May 11,

2009, from http://www.perfectfit.org/CT/index2.html

- Giroux, H. A. (1985). Introduction. In P. Freire, *The Politics of Education Culture, Power and Liberation* (p.xv). New York: Bergin & Garvey.
- Government of the Republic of Namibia. (1990). *The Constitution Namibian*. Windhoek: Ministry of Information and Broadcasting.
- Government of the Republic of Namibia. (1999). *Presidential Commission on Education, Culture and Training* (p.11). Windhoek: Gamsberg Macmillan.
- Government of the Republic of Namibia. (2001). *Presidential Commission on Education, Culture and Training*. Windhoek: Gamsberg Macmillan.
- Government of the Republic of Namibia. (2004). *Namibia Vision 2030: Policy Framework for Longterm National Development*. Windhoek: Office of the President.
- Herman, H. J. et al. (1982). Sociology: Traditional and Racial Perspectives. London: Harper & Row.
- Institute for Public Policy Research (IPPR). (2002). Briefing Paper, 11, 4.
- Learning-Theories.com. (2009). *Stage Theory of Cognitive Development (Piaget)*. Retrieved on May 11, from http://www.learning-theories.com/piagets/stage-theory-of-cognitive-development.html
- Likando, G. N., Katzao, J. J., & Ijambo, T. C. (2006). Status of Comparative and History of Education in Namibia. In C. Wolhuter (Ed.), *Comparative Education and History of Education at Universities in Southern Africa*. Potchefstroom: University of Potchefstroom.
- Ministry of Basic Education and Culture. (1998). Educational Statistics. Windhoek: Government Press.
- Ministry of Education and Culture. (1993). *Towards Education for all: A Development Brief for Education, Culture, and Training.* Windhoek: Gamsberg Macmillan.
- New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD). (2004). *Education Sector Framework* (Draft Working Paper).
- Outhwaite, W. (Ed.). (2006). *The Blackwell Dictionary of Modern Social Thought*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing.
- Robinson, P. (1981). Perspectives on the Sociology of Education an Introduction. London: Routledge.

UNESCO. (1991). Education for All: Purpose and Context. Paris: UNESCO.

- UNESCO. (2004). *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2003/4: Gender and Education for all: the leap to equality*. Paris: UNESCO.
- UNESCO. (2005). *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005: Education for All: The Quality Imperative*. Paris: UNESCO.
- UNICEF (2004). Girls Education and Development in Namibia: A Supplement to the State of the World's Children Report 2004. Windhoek: UNICEF.
- World Bank. (2005). Namibia Human Capital and Knowledge Development for Economic Growth with Equity. *Africa Region Human Development Working Paper Series*, 84.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1962). Thought and Language. Cambridge, Massachusetts: The M. I. T Press.

The American Economic Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009: impact on state higher education policy

Rayburn Barton^{*}

Abstract. The economic collapse of 2008-2009 led President Barack Obama to propose and the Congress to pass the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA). This legislation offered the potential for a one-time massive infusion of federal funding into the higher education systems and institutions in the United States. Three of the best known higher education policy groups in the United States, the Delta Project on Postsecondary Education Costs, Productivity, and Accountability (DPPECPA); the National Center for Public Policy and Higher Education (NCPPHE); and the National Center for Higher Education Management Systems (NCHEMS), in February, 2009 issued a joint policy advisory to assist state fiscal policymakers and higher education leaders in setting spending priorities for the higher education funds provided by the legislation. This paper reports the results of a fifty-state survey of State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEOs) aimed at determining whether the joint policy advisory influenced state fiscal policymakers' decision making and the impact to date of the legislation on higher education policy.

Keywords: American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, *post*-secondary education, spending priorities for the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, State Higher Education Executive Officers

I. Introduction

The last year of George W. Bush's administration, 2008, and the first year of Barack Obama's administration, 2009, witnessed the most severe economic collapse in the United States since the Great Depression of the 1930s. What began as a slump in the real estate market brought on by abuses within the subprime mortgage industry turned into the Wall Street crisis with the very real potential for collapse of the banking, securities, and insurance industries, bankruptcy of the automobile industry, and, some argued, sending the entire economy into a deep recession. Economists and historians will

^{*} Professor of Political Science, University of South Carolina, Beaufort, USA, e-mail: rbarton@uscb.edu

debate the root causes for years to come, and politicians will engage in all-to-familiar scapegoating regarding whether Republican or Democrat policies were responsible. While there will be differing interpretations of what led to the collapse, there was at the time widespread agreement that worsening economic conditions necessitated a heretofore unseen response by the federal government. On that fact most Americans and their elected leaders in Washington agreed.

During the waning months of his administration, President Bush initiated a response by the federal government that involved economic and spending policies that were, to say the least, not business as usual for a Republican administration. While some members of Congress, particularly Republicans in the House of Representatives, resisted President Bush's call for prompt action, the Congress ultimately consented to proposals by his administration for what came to be known as the TARP, Troubled Asset Relief Program, to empower the federal government to purchase from institutions assets and equity designed to strengthen the financial sector of the economy. The TARP was passed as the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008; it authorized the federal government, through a new Office of Financial Stability within the United States Department of Treasury, to purchase or insure up to \$700 billion of "troubled assets." The Bush administration worked to the very last day of his term of office implementing and refining the details of the TARP, and members of the Bush administration worked closely with the new President-Elect's Transition Team to ensure that the federal government's initiatives to deal with the economic crisis continued unabated.

After the Bush administration left office, and even prior to its departure, there was strong criticism of the manner in which the first phase of the TARP was implemented: claims that monies were not being well accounted for and that the administration had done too much to assist wealthy financial institutions and too little to assist ordinary citizens who were losing their homes through mortgage foreclosures. There was also much controversy over salary bonuses given to executives of some of the financial institutions that were beneficiaries of the TARP. Be that as it may, the Bush administration must be given credit for aggressively pursuing policies designed to deal with the financial crisis and stabilize the economy. And while President-Elect Obama largely refrained from criticizing President Bush during the transition period, it became clear after his election that, by the time he took the oath of office on January 20, 2009, he would be prepared to go far beyond what the Bush administration had done in enhancing the federal government's efforts to bring about a much needed economic recovery. With charisma reminiscent of John F. Kennedy and an optimistic leadership style approaching that of Franklin D. Roosevelt, Barack Obama entered the White House with an omnibus economic recovery package that would become the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA). Included among its many provisions were a significant number that would offer the potential for a much-needed infusion of federal funds into the nation's elementary, secondary, and post-secondary education systems.

In an attempt to assist state policymakers, the Delta Project on Postsecondary Education Costs

(DPPECPA), the National Center for Public Policy and Higher Education (NCPPHE), and the National Center for Higher Education Management Systems (NCHEMS) in February, 2009, in the same month in which President Obama signed the legislation into law, issued a joint policy advisory, Postsecondary Education Spending Priorities for the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, suggesting that state policymakers should not "spend ARRA resources to base budget gaps" but rather "for making maximum use of this opportunity to protect access and success in higher education, and to better position institutions for the future" (DPPECPA, NCPPHE & NCHEMS, 2009, p.1).

The purpose of this paper is to examine the impact of the ARRA on state higher education policy in the United States and to determine to what extent the joint policy advisory issued by DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS has influenced the decision-making of state fiscal policymakers. After describing the higher education provisions of the ARRA and discussing the recommendations of the joint policy statement, the paper will present the results of a fifty-state survey which queried State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEOs) about ARRA spending decisions and the influence of the joint policy statement in their respective states. The concluding section of the paper will offer analysis of the impact of the ARRA on state higher education policy to date.

II. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009

The ARRA, Public Law 111-5, is a comprehensive economic stimulus package designed to alleviate the economic collapse of 2008-2009. It is based mainly on proposals made by President Obama, but it also reflects major modifications in his proposals that were required to obtain sufficient support for its passage. For example, Senate Republicans insisted upon nearly \$150 billion of changes to the House version of the bill, which had more closely reflected the proposal made by the President. The final Conference Report which President Obama signed into law on February 17, 2009 is nominally worth \$789 billion of which \$507 billion is in spending programs and \$282 billion in tax relief. The law cannot be said to have been a bipartisan effort; it reflects the political makeup of the Congress, with the Democrats controlling both the House of Representatives and the Senate. The House vote was 246-183. All 246 yea votes were Democrats, and no Republicans in the House voted for the bill. In the Senate the vote was 60-38, with only three Republicans voting for it. All Democrat members in the Senate voted in the affirmative.¹ The legislation in effect reflects a Democrat controlled Congress working hand-in-glove with a Democrat administration. It also reflects the diminished position of the Republican Party in the Congress after the November, 2008 elections.

The stated purposes of the law are:

- (1) to preserve and create jobs and promote economic recovery,
- (2) to assist those most impacted by the recession,

¹ See Final Vote Results for Roll Call 70, http://clerk.house.gov, and Roll Call 59 Vote Results, http://senate.gov

- (3) to provide investments needed to increase economic efficiency by spurring technological advances in science and health,
- (4) to invest in transportation, environmental protection, and other infrastructure that will provide long-term economic benefits, and
- (5) to stabilize state and local government budgets, in order to minimize and avoid reductions in essential services and local tax increases.

These purposes of the law are to be achieved by relief programs for both individuals (\$237 billion) and corporations(\$51 billion), by spending programs in the areas of healthcare (\$147.7 billion); education (\$90.9 billion), by aid to low income workers, the unemployed, and retirees (\$82.5 billion), by infrastructure investment to include roads, bridges, railways, sewers, other transportation, government facilities and vehicle fleets (\$80.9 billion), and by investment in energy (\$61.3 billion), housing (\$12.7 billion), scientific research (\$8.9 billion), and various other areas (\$18.1 billion).²

While there was widespread agreement among the American people and their elected officials that the federal government had to act to counter the negative impacts of the economic collapse of 2008-2009, opinions are mixed on the question of whether the ARRA is the answer to the problem. Just as debate in the Congress has been heated, so too has been debate among economists and the public, and especially among conservative Republicans. Many noted economists support the notion of a large economic stimulus to counter the downturn but some of these do not believe the legislation, as passed, is the answer. There are those who, simply stated, believe that the legislation is absolutely the wrong thing for the federal government to have done, in essence arguing that massive government spending on the scale called for in the legislation will be limited in its positive impacts on the economy and will magnify the national debt. Supporters of the legislation point to needed improvements that will be wrought by the spending programs for infrastructure, transportation, research, and education.

While opinions on the legislation vary among economists and the general public, the higher education community, like most government entities whose mission is the provision of services, is optimistic about the legislation's potential for preventing the loss of vital government services and for making needed future improvements. The legislation offers tremendous potential for higher education systems and institutions. State policymakers and higher education leaders are fortunate that the legislation did not direct how the funds available to states for higher education are to be spent. It provides state fiscal policymakers much discretion in this regard. Given the latitude provided to state fiscal policymakers in regard to higher education funds provided by the legislation, some of the United States' most respected higher education policy analysts perceived President Obama's signing the legislation into law as a real opportunity to preserve "historic commitments to affordability and

² For details of the legislation and to monitor the spending of funding it provides for various programs, see http://recovery.gov

access" now threatened by adverse economic conditions and as a potential funding source for "investment in instructional improvements needed to meet future needs for educational attainment." (DPPECPA, NCPPHE & NCHEMS, 2009, p.1).

III. Joint Policy Advisory on the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009

In response to passage of this legislation, DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS in February, 2009 issued their joint policy statement Postsecondary Education Spending Priorities for the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009. Collectively and individually, these three policy groups have a record of credibility and success in advising state policymakers on strategic issues in higher education. Of the three, NCHEMS has the longest history; for more than thirty years. NCHEM's mission has been "to improve strategic decision-making in higher education for states and institutions in the United States and abroad." It does so by

... bridging the gap between research and practice by placing the latest concepts and tools in the hands of higher education policymakers and administrators. Since its founding, NCHEMS has received widespread acclaim for developing practical responses to the strategic issues facing leaders of higher education institutions and agencies. .. NCHEMS develops information and policy tools targeted at policymakers and institutional leaders that can help them set strategic directions and evaluate their effectiveness. .. A particular hallmark of what [NCHEMS does] is identifying and analyzing data drawn from multiple sources to help solve specific policy and strategic problems.³

The NCPPHE is the second most senior of the three policy groups, having been founded in 1998. Its purpose "As an independent, nonprofit, nonpartisan organization" that "is not affiliated with any institution of higher education, with any political party, or with any government agency" is to

promote public policies that enhance Americans' opportunities to pursue and achieve highquality education and training beyond high school. [It] prepares action-oriented analysis of pressing policy issues facing the states and the nation regarding opportunity and achievement in higher education. . . The National Center communicates performance results and key findings to the public, to civic, business and higher education leaders, and to state and federal leaders who are poised to improve higher education policy.⁴

The NCPPHE is best known for developing and publishing biennially "Measuring Up: The National Report Card on Higher Education". The report card grades the fifty state systems of higher education in the United States on five criteria: preparation for college/university; participation rates in

³ See http://www.nchems.org/

⁴ See http://highereducation.org/

higher education; affordability of a college/university education; benefits a state derives from an educated population; and the actual learning that takes place within a state's colleges and universities.

The Delta Project as the DPPECPA is commonly known has as its mission "to help improve college affordability by controlling costs and improving productivity." It is

... focused on the spending part of the college cost problem — how spending relates to access and success, and ways that costs can be controlled without compromising quality. [DPPECPA believes this] requires a change in traditional approaches to higher education finance — from a focus on inputs (enrollments) and efficiency measures (funding *per* student) — to an integrated view of productivity, and how funds are used to ensure access, equity, and successful learning results.⁵

Jointly these three groups through their policy advisory Postsecondary Education Spending Priorities for the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 made seven recommendations to guide state fiscal policymakers' decision making with reference to higher education funds available in their states.

- (1) Promote investment, not maintenance.
- (2) Consider strategic re-allocation.
- (3) Condition funds on accountability for meeting priorities.
- (4) Use ARRA funding as a bridge to a long-range fiscal plan.
- (5) Avoid creating unsustainable funding dependencies.
- (6) Use funds to improve educational quality and productivity enhancements.
- (7) Create investment pools for longer-term reforms (DPPECPA, NCPPHE & NCHEMS, 2009, pp.1-4).

In making these recommendations, the three policy groups, recommend to state fiscal policymakers that they view President Obama's stimulus package as a one-time opportunity to invest in the future. They call on policymakers to view the funding to be made available to higher education as a long-term opportunity to bring about needed change to enable the nations' colleges and universities to meet the educational challenges of the twenty-first century rather than view the legislation as a short-term solution to budget shortfalls caused by the economic crisis. Funding decisions should not focus upon maintaining the *status quo*, the preservation of outdated programs. Rather funding decisions should focus upon initiatives that are in line with current and planned future state priorities. Further, they argue against across-the-board allocations to all colleges and universities, allocating equitable shares to all. Rather, state fiscal policymakers should target those institutions for funding, be they public or private, for-profit or not-for-profit, that offer the greatest

¹¹⁸

⁵ See http://deltacostproject.org/

potential for improving the quality of undergraduate education and for enhancing opportunities for access to higher education.

Higher education funding available under the ARRA should be allocated in a manner that advances state higher education policy priorities. Receipt of such funds by colleges and universities should be conditional upon support of state-set priorities, not necessarily institution-set ones. Funding should be targeted on those institutions that buy into such state priorities as ensuring affordability and access for all students, particularly those most at risk of not being served by the current system. Sustainable fiscal viability, the joint policy advisory argues, should be required, as a condition of receiving funds under the legislation, to develop a fiscal plan that "emphasizes increasing access, closing achievement gaps, and increasing attainment of certificates and degrees" (DPPECA, NCPPHE & NCHEMS, p.3). Such plans should emphasize limiting tuition increases, providing increased need-based financial aid, and pursuing increased state funding for growth while recognizing the real potential for limited revenue growth.

One-time funding under the ARRA should not be used by either state policymakers or institutional administrators to create funding dependencies that cannot be sustained. Institutions should not, in other words, create expectations among stakeholders that federal funding available under the legislation will be picked up by the state when the federal funding expires. Perhaps most importantly, state fiscal policymakers should use available funding to promote workforce development through job creation and improved educational quality and productivity enhancements. Such initiatives include improving physical plant efficiency, curricular redesign to increase cost-effectiveness of educational delivery, and creating opportunities for unemployed students to work and study simultaneously. Finally, given that recovery from the economic collapse of 2008-2009 will not occur quickly, DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS argue in their joint policy advisory that fiscal policymakers should, if possible, create small "investment pools" to fund reforms that will be needed after 2009.

IV. Survey of State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEOs)

Survey Design

In making their recommendations for higher education priorities under the ARRA, the three policy groups sought to provide a funding template for state fiscal policymakers and higher education leaders. Have they been successful? The three policy groups have credibility with state policymakers and with higher education leaders, but have their recommendations had an impact on decision making at the state level regarding the expenditure of funds made available for higher education? In an attempt to answer this question, a survey instrument was developed reflecting the seven major

recommendations of the joint policy advisory, including the substantive detail of each recommendation. The survey instrument was then sent to the SHEEO in each of the fifty states in the United States. Part I of the survey sought to obtain the observations of SHEEOs regarding the response of fiscal policymakers in their states to the recommendations by DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS. Part II of the survey solicited information on the actual expenditure of ARRA higher education funds by category at the state level. The SHEEOs are well positioned to know what the response has been in their states. They play a crucial role in the policy decisions made at the state level affecting the expenditure of ARRA higher education funds. They are, in fact, usually the most knowledgeable persons about overall higher education funding in their states by the very nature of their work. The focus of individual presidents and chancellors is the institution; the focus of the SHEEO is the entire state higher education budget.

Survey Results

The data collected from Part I of the fifty-state survey are reported in Tables 1-7, with each table reflecting the SHEEOs' response to the individual recommendations of the three policy groups. Of the fifty SHEEOs, eighteen responded to the survey, a return rate of 36%.

Table 1. State Response to Policy Recommendation I Investment, not maintenance

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have focused on future	5 (28%)	13 (72%)
Type of future investment:		
Economic Development	2 (11%)	
Workforce Development	1 (5%)	
Other	15 (84%)	
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

Table 2. State Response to Policy Recommendation II Consider Strategic Re-allocation

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have allocated ARRA equitably	12 (87%)	6 (13%)
Have focused ARRA on increasing undergraduate education	2 (11%)	16 (89%)
Have focused ARRA funding on two-year and four-year institutions that make undergraduate education their priority	4 (22%)	14 (78%)
Have focused ARRA funding on private not-for-profit or non- profit institutions	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have required institutions to meet state priorities to receive to receive ARRA funds	4 (22%)	14 (78%)
Have made receipt of ARRA funds conditional upon protecting affordability for all students	4 (22%)	14 (78%)
Have increased need-based financial aid to offset tuition increases	5 (28%)	13 (72%)
Have made receipt of ARRA funding conditional upon ensuring quality entry-level students are accommodated	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses $= 32$		

Table 3. State Response to Policy Recommendation III Condition Funds on Accountability for Meeting Priorities

Table 4.State Response to Policy Recommendation IVUse funding as a bridge to a long-term fiscal plan

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have made receipt of ARRA funding conditional upon development of financial plan		
Have required long-term plan to include:		
Increasing access	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Closing achievement gaps	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Increasing attainment of certificates and degrees	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Indexing tuition to increases in per capita income	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Providing need-based financial aid	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Increasing state appropriations to fund enrolment growth	2 (11%)	16 (89%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

Table 5. State Response to Policy Recommendation V Avoid creating unsustainable funding dependencies

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have required institutions to avoid one-time spending that creates unsustainable, dependencies	6 (33%)	12 (67%)
Have required institutions to develop revenue plans to fund post-ARRA	3 (16%)	15 (84%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Have required/encouraged use of ARRA funds to increase physical plant efficiency	9 (50%)	9 (50%)
Retrofit buildings for energy efficiency	9 (50%)	9 (50%)
Reduce backlog of deferred maintenance	6 (33%)	12 (67%)
Make replacement of dated, less functional space a priority for new construction	2 (11%)	16 (89%)
Have required/encouraged investments in course design and curricula changes that will result in a more cost-effective curriculum	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Redesign large undergraduate courses	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Create cost-effective developmental models for statewide delivery	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Redesign general education curriculum to enhance community college transfer	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Have required/encouraged use of ARRA funds to improve graduate education	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Reduce attrition rates in doctoral programs	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Discontinue raiding undergraduate programs to subsidize marginal-quality graduate programs	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Have required/encouraged use of ARRA funds to create work opportunities for unemployed students to earn and learn	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Create paid internships	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Expand work-study	1 (5%)	17 (95%)
Expand undergraduate research assistantships	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Invest economic development funds in community services that involve students	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

 Table 6.
 State Response to Policy Recommendation VI

 Use funds to improve educational quality and productivity enhancements

 Table 7.
 State Response to Policy Recommendation VII

 Create investment pools for longer-term reforms

Policymaker Focus	Yes (%)	No (%)
Prepared for long-term reforms required to recover from current economic crisis	7 (38%)	11 (62%)
Have created an investment pool with ARRA funds for reforms beyond 2009	0 (0%)	18 (100%)
Total = 18		
Non-responses = 32		

123

State Policymakers' Response to Policy Advisory Recommendations

Of the SHEEO respondents, 28% indicated that fiscal policy makers in their states heeded the policy advisory's recommendation to focus ARRA funding on future investments in higher education rather than upon maintenance; however, nearly three fourths, seventy-two percent, did not. Of those who did focus upon future investments, economic development and workforce development were indicated as priorities in 16% of the states that did focus upon future developments. An overwhelming majority of the respondents, 87%, indicated that policymakers did not follow the recommendation to consider strategic reallocation in their funding decisions, instead they were distributing ARRA funds equitably among the higher education institutions within their states. Likewise overwhelming majorities of the respondents indicated that state policymakers did not, as recommended in the policy advisory, emphasize increasing undergraduate education and funding for two- and four-year institutions that make undergraduate education their priority. Approximately one fourth of the respondents, 22%, 22%, and 28% respectively, indicated that their state policymakers did focus upon institutional accountability for meeting state priorities in their funding decision-making regarding the expenditure of ARRA funds, upon protecting affordability for all students, and upon increasing needbased financial aid to offset tuition increases. Conversely 78%, 78%, and 72% of the responding SHEEOs said that decision-makers in their states did not focus upon these priority areas.

Concerning the policy advisory's fourth major recommendation that state policymakers use ARRA funding as a bridge to long-term state fiscal plans, the respondents indicated almost unanimously that this recommendation was completely ignored. The specific details of this recommendation, increasing access, closing achievement gaps, increasing attainment of certificates and degrees, indexing tuition to increases in *per capita* income, providing increased need-based financial aid, and increasing state appropriations to fund enrolment growth, were ignored in 95% and 89% of the responding states

One third, 33%, of the respondents indicated that their state policymakers required higher education institutions to avoid one-time expenditures that create unsustainable dependencies, but only 16% of the respondents indicated that development of post-ARRA revenue plans were required in their states. Viewed differently, 67% of the responding states did not require higher education institutions to avoid creating unsustainable funding dependencies and 84% did not require post-ARRA revenue plans of their higher education systems. Of the responding SHEEOs, 50% said their states required or encouraged higher institutions to use ARRA funds to increase physical plant efficiency, including retrofitting buildings for energy efficiency (50%); reducing the backlog of deferred maintenance (33%); and making replacement of dated, less functional space a priority for new construction (11%).

Recommended investments in course design and changes resulting in more cost-effective curriculum were ignored by state fiscal policy-makers in 95%-100% of the cases. Likewise

recommendations to use ARRA funds to improve graduate education and to create work opportunities for unemployed students to earn and learn were ignored by 95%-100% of state policy-makers. Only 5% of respondents indicated that fiscal policy-makers in their states required or encouraged higher education officials to create paid internships or to expand work-study opportunities for unemployed students. The final recommendation of the policy advisory to create investment pools for longer-term reforms required to recover from the current economic crisis was heeded in only one third of the responding eighteen states, and the recommendation to create investment pools for reforms beyond 2009 was completely ignored by the responding states.

Expenditure of ARRA Funds by Category at the State Level

Part II of the survey asked responding SHEEOs to identify the "categories of expenditure of the higher education ARRA funds available" in their states. Responses to this part of the survey indicate that such funds have been used to fund the following types of activities in the eighteen states which responded to the survey: budget reductions; enrolment growth; fire safety improvements; deferred maintenance; protecting affordability; and to prevent tuition increases. The respondents were also asked which category of expenditures they identified received the highest priority in their states. The SHEEOs overwhelmingly identified restoration of budget cuts as the highest priority.

Conclusion: Impact of the American Recovery and Investment Act of 2009 on American higher education to date

The stated purpose of this paper at the outset was to "examine the impact of the ARRA on state higher education policy in the United States and to determine to what extent the joint policy advisory issued by DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS has influenced the decisions of state fiscal policymakers." This goal was achieved by administering a survey questionnaire reflecting the recommendations of the joint policy advisory to the State Higher Education Officers in the fifty states of the United States. Eighteen, or 36%, of those higher education officials responded to the survey. Their responses indicate that the joint policy advisory did impact on the decisions of state fiscal policymakers regarding the expenditure of ARRA funds made available to their states. The categories of expenditures outlined in the foregoing section of this paper indicate the types of activities that have been funded in the responding states. There were some major recommendations of the joint policy advisory that were entirely disregarded by state fiscal policymakers, for example using ARRA funds as a bridge to long-term fiscal plans; investing in course design and curricula changes resulting in a more cost-effective curriculum; improving graduate education; creating work opportunities for unemployed students to earn and learn; and creating investment pools with ARRA funds for reforms beyond 2009. In contrast, the state fiscal policymakers did respond in varying degrees to the

recommendations of the joint policy advisory to focus on investment rather than maintenance; to consider strategic reallocation; to make ARRA funds conditional upon accountability for achieving state results; and to avoid creating unsustainable funding dependencies. In sum, while none of the respondents to the survey stated directly that state fiscal policymakers in their state followed the recommendations of the joint policy advisory, their decision-making decisions do reflect many of the same priorities reflected in the thinking of the policy analysts at DPPECPA, NCPPHE, and NCHEMS. Like other state public services that have benefited from federal funding provided through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, so too have higher education systems and institutions throughout the United States.

References

- H. Rept. 110-374, 110th Cong., Cong. Rec. Vol. 159 (2008).
- H.Rept. 110-374, 110th Cong., Cong. Rec. Vol. 161 (2008).
- S. Rept. 111-3, 111th Cong., Cong. Rec. Vol. 155 (2009).
- DPPECPA, NCPPHE, & the NCHEMS. (2009). Postsecondary Education Spending Priorities for the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009. Boulder, CO.
- Louis, R., & Parker, R. A. (1997) *Designing and Conducting Survey Research: A Comprehensive Guide* (2nd ed). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, Inc.

Cumulative Author Index of Higher Education Forum (Vol.1-Vol.7)

Altbach, Philip G.

Vol. 1, pp.1-17, Centers and Peripheries in the Academic Profession: the special challenges of developing countries

Amukugo, Elizabeth M.

Vol. 7, pp.101-111, Access & Quality Dilemma in Education: implication for Namibia's Vision 2030

Arcos-Vega, José L. see Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Arimoto, Akira

Vol. 1, pp.71-87, Recent Higher Education Reforms in Japan: consideration of social conditions, functions and structure

Vol. 2, pp.55-69, National Policy Shift on Social Stratification in Higher Education Vol. 4, pp.1-18, Recent Issues in Higher Education Reform in Japan: the relationship between the social system and the higher education system

Azman, Norzaini see Sirat, Morshidi

Balbachevsky, Elizabeth

Vol. 7, pp.85-100, The Graduate Foundations of Research in Brazil

Barton, Rayburn

Vol. 7, pp.113-125, The American Economic Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009: impact on state higher education policy

Bianchi, Gregory see Ellis, Arthur

Birnbaum, Robert

Vol. 2, pp.71-91, Professor and Sensei: the construction of faculty roles in the United States and Japan

Chen, Xuefei

Vol. 1, pp.89-97, Re-construction and Expectations of the Higher Education System: a Study on the Reform of the Administrative System for Higher Education in China since 1990

Clark, Burton R.

Vol. 2, pp.1-17, Genetic Entrepreneurialism among American Universities

Cummings, William K.

Vol. 3, pp.1-25, Globalization and Knowledge Production: an Asian tilt?

Deng, Qiaoqiao

Vol. 7, pp.35-51, National Initiatives for Building World-Class Universities: comparison between Asian and European experiences

Ellis, Arthur

Vol. 5, pp.141-150, Service-learning in American Higher Education: an analysis

Enders, Jürgen

Vol. 4, pp.19-31, Reform and Change of German Research Universities

Farrell, Kelly see Harris, Keri-Lee

Finkelstein, Martin J.

Vol. 3, pp.67-76, The revolution in Faculty Appointments in the United States. What has it meant for Academic Careers? And what might it mean for Japan?

Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Vol. 6, pp.87-101, Mexican Higher Education at a Crossroads: topics for a new agenda in public policies

Geiger, Roger L.

Vol. 3, pp.77-87, Doctoral Education in the United States, Past and Present, and the Key Role of Chemistry

Gil-Antón, Manuel see Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Gopinathan, S. see Lee, Michael H.

Harman, Grant

Vol. 1, pp.117-134, Australia's System of Quality Assurance for Higher Education: development, key elements and current operation

Harman, Kay

Vol. 5, pp.79-98, The Research Training Mission of the University: challenges to traditional systems of doctoral education

Harris, Kerri-Lee

Vol. 4, pp.47-59, Measuring the Quality of University Teaching: the Australian experience of performance indicators for teaching.

Henkel, Mary

Vol. 4, pp.33-45, Academic Boundaries: are they still needed?

Huang, Fu-tao

Vol. 2, pp.115-129, A Comparative Study of Massification of Higher Education in China and Japan

James, Richard see Harris Kerri-Lee

Karim, Mohamad Azhari see Sirat, Morshidi

Kehm, Barbara M.

Vol. 7, pp.21-33, From Government to Governance: new mechanisms of steering higher education

Knight, Jane

Vol. 6, pp.19-32, The Meaning and Recognition of Double and Joint Degree Programs

Lee, Michael H., and Gopinathan, S

Vol. 4, pp.87-112, Internationalizing University Education in Singapore: future directions

Li, Shengbing

Vol. 6, pp.49-57, Transnational Higher Education in China: thirty years of development

Likando, Gilbert N. see Amukugo, Elizabeth M.

Liu, Nian Cai see Deng, Qiaoqiao

Locke, William

Vol. 6, pp.33-47, Intermediary Bodies in UK Higher Education Governance, with Particular Reference to Universities UK

Lui, Xiaoqiang see Pan, Maoyuan

Maassen, Peter

Vol. 1, pp.55-64, Higher education Reform and the Public Legitimacy Debate

Marginson, Simon

Vol. 7, pp.1-19, The Limits of Market Reform in Higher Education

Martínez-Stack, Jorge G. see Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Maruyama, Fumihiro

Vol. 5, pp.99-111, The Development and Quality Assurance of Graduate Education in Japan Vol. 7, pp.53-67, Public Expenditure on Higher Education in Japan

Meek, V. Lynn

Vol. 2, pp.19-34, The Demise of Public Good in the Neo-Liberal Coordination of Higher Education: the case of Australia

Morgan, Keith J.

Vol. 1, pp.99-115, Higher Education in England in the 21st Century Vol. 2, pp.141-156, Teaching, Scholarship and Research: an undistributed middle Vol. 5, pp.55-77, Problems with the Academy: markets and massification

Mushaandja, John see Amukugo, Elizabeth M.

Neave, Guy

Vol. 3, pp.27-46, The Evaluative State and Bologna: old wine in new bottles or simply the ancient practice of 'coupage'?

Nerad, Maresi

Vol. 7, pp.69-84, Increase in PhD Production and Reform of Doctoral Education Worldwide

Padilla-González, Laura E. see Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Pan, Maoyuan and Liu, Xiaoqiang

Vol. 5, pp.1-9, Development and Problems: higher education research in China at the beginning of the 21st century

Rhoades, Gary

Vol. 5, pp.37-54, Is Academic Capitalism, U.S. Style, for Japan? Challenges, costs, choices

Schuetze, Hans

Vol. 5, pp.113-124, Quality Assurance for Higher Education in Canada: from patchwork to national policy

Schwartzman, Simon see Balbachevsky, Elizabeth

Sevilla-García, Juan J. see Galaz-Fontes, Jesús F.

Shattock, Michael

Vol. 3, pp.47-65, Modern Academic Governance

Shoop, Kathy see Ellis, Arthur

Sirat, Morshidi, Azman, Norzaini, and Karim, Mohamad Azhari

Vol. 5, pp.25-35, Scenario-Building Approach to Constructing Models for Universities in Malaysia

Suwanwela, Charas

Vol. 5, pp.11-24, Social Responsibility of Universities in Thailand

Tadjudin, M. K.

Vol. 4, pp.73-77, The Role of Islamic Higher Education in Indonesia in Modernization of Islamic Thinking in Indonesia

Teichler, Ulrich

Vol. 1, pp.33-53, Mutual Recognition and Credit transfer in Europe: experiences and problems Vol. 2, pp.35-54, Towards a "European Higher education Area": visions and realities

Tierney, William G.

Vol. 6, pp.1-17, Globalization, International Rankings, and the American Model: a reassessment

Välimaa, Jussi

Vol. 6, pp.73-86, On Field Knowledge in Higher Education Research

Wang, Qi see Deng, Qiaoqiao

Weber, Luc E.

Vol. 1 pp.19-32, Main Issues in European Higher Education and Research

Williams, Gareth

Vol. 4, pp.61-72, Subject Benchmarking in the UK

Wolhuter, Charste C.

Vol. 6, pp.59-72, The Transformation of Higher Education in South Africa since 1994: achievements and challenges

Yamada, Reiko

Vol. 5, pp.125-140, Learning Outcomes of College Students in Japan: comparative analysis between and within universities

Yamamoto, Shinichi

Vol. 1, pp.65-69, The Higher education System in Japan: the role of government since 1945 Vol. 4, pp.79-85, The Incorporation of National Universities and its Impact on Higher Education in Japan

Yamanoi, Atsunori

Vol. 2, pp.93-114, The Academic Marketplace in Japan: inbreeding, grades and organization at research universities

Yokoyama, Keiko

Vol. 3, pp.89-100, Ideology and Higher Education Studies in Japan and the UK: theoretico-methodological issues

Yoshida, Aya

Vol. 6, pp.103-118, The Triumvirate Governing Japan's Higher Education Policy since the 1990s: perspectives on neo-liberalism

Zhao, Yezhu

Vol. 2, pp.131-139, Female Access to Higher education in China since the 1990s: process, problem and prospect

Printed by Takatoo Print Media Co., Ltd. 3-2-30, Senda-machi, Naka-ku, Hiroshima 730-0052 Japan TEL: +81-82-244-1110 FAX: -81-82-244-1199

Higher Education Forum

Volume 7, March 2010

Contents

The Limits of Market Reform in Higher Education
Simon Marginson ····· 1
From Government to Governance: new mechanisms of steering higher education
Barbara M. Kehm ······ 21
National Initiatives for Building World-Class Universities: comparison between
Qiaoqiao Deng, Qi Wang and Nian Cai Liu 35
Public Expenditure on Higher Education in Japan
Fumihiro Maruyama ······ 53
Increase in PhD Production and Reform of Doctoral Education Worldwide
Maresi Nerad ······ 69
The Graduate Foundations of Research in Brazil
Elizabeth Balbachevsky and Simon Schwartzman 85
Access & Quality Dilemma in Education: implication for Namibia's Vision 2030
Elizabeth M. Amukugo, Gilbert N. Likando and John Mushaandja101
The American Economic Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009: impact on state higher education policy
Rayburn Barton ······113
Cumulative Author Index, Vol.s 1-7 ·····127